by

# Arnold E. Krause

Printed 9 May 2020

Final Version

Copyright 2020 Arnold E. Krause All rights reserved.

## Preface

This eBooks contains information on the family name shown in the title.

This is a final version of the eBooks that have been available from my website as the genealogy program that I have used to produce these books has reached a limit and can nolonger be extended or corrected. However, I still keep doing genealogy but have to use a different version of the software but it does not have the capability to produce eBooks. In the future, I may have to change to a different genealogy program that can produce eBooks but I cannot depend on that happening.

All I ask is that you point out the errors and send updates and corrections to the following address:

Arnold E. Krause 1611 Arlington Ave., Saskatoon, SK, S7H 2Y6

email: arnie-krause@shaw.ca

## Table of Contents

NGS Quarterly Report of (00Root-Bliss)	4
Index	90

## **Descendants of (00Root-Bliss)**

Generation No. 1

## 1. (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup> died Unknown.

Child of (00Root-Bliss) is:

+ 2 i. ?<sup>2</sup> Bliss, died Unknown; Adopted child.

## Generation No. 2

2. ?<sup>2</sup> Bliss ((00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) died Unknown.

Child of ? Bliss is:

+ 3 i. Thomas<sup>3</sup> Bliss, born 20 March 1582/83; died Unknown.

## Generation No. 3

**3.** Thomas<sup>3</sup> Bliss (?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 20 March 1582/83, and died Unknown. He married Margaret Hurling. She died Unknown.

Children of Thomas Bliss and Margaret Hurling are:

- + 4 i. John<sup>4</sup> Bliss, born 06 October 1639 in Rodborough, Gloucestershire, England; died 10 September 1702 in Longmeadow, Hampden Co., MA.
- + 5
   ii. Nathaniel Bliss, born 28 December 1622 in Rodborough, Gloucestershire, England; died 08 November 1654 in Springfield, Hampden Co., MA.

## Generation No. 4

**4.** John<sup>4</sup> Bliss (Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 06 October 1639 in Rodborough, Gloucestershire, England, and died 10 September 1702 in Longmeadow, Hampden Co., MA. He married **Patience Burt**. She was born 18 August 1645 in Springfield, Hampden Co., MA, and died Unknown.

Child of John Bliss and Patience Burt is: + 6 i. Nathaniel<sup>5</sup> Bliss I, died Unknown.

**5.** Nathaniel<sup>4</sup> Bliss (Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 28 December 1622 in Rodborough, Gloucestershire, England, and died 08 November 1654 in Springfield, Hampden Co., MA. He married Catherine Chaplin 20 November 1646. She was born 1626 in Berry Pomeroy, Devonshire, England, and died Unknown.

More About Nathaniel Bliss and Catherine Chaplin: Marriage: 20 November 1646

Children of Nathaniel Bliss and Catherine Chaplin are:

+

- i. Samuel<sup>5</sup> Bliss, born 04 November 1647 in Springfield, Hampden Co., MA; died 19 June 1749 in Springfield, Hampden Co., MA.
  - 8 ii. Nathaniel Bliss, born 27 March 1653 in Springfield, Hampden Co., MA; died Unknown.

## Generation No. 5

6. Nathaniel<sup>5</sup> Bliss I (John<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) died Unknown. He married Mary Wright. She died Unknown.

Child of Nathaniel Bliss and Mary Wright is: + 9 i. Nathaniel<sup>6</sup> Bliss, died Unknown.

**7. Samuel<sup>5</sup> Bliss** (Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 04 November 1647 in Springfield, Hampden Co., MA, and died 19 June 1749 in Springfield, Hampden Co., MA. He married **Mary Leonard** 10 November 1665 in Springfield, Hampden Co., MA, daughter of John Leonard and Sarah Heath. She was born 14 September 1647 in Springfield, Hampshire, MA, and died 21 March 1723/24 in Springfield, Hampshire, MA.

More About Samuel Bliss and Mary Leonard: Marriage: 10 November 1665, Springfield, Hampden Co., MA

Child of Samuel Bliss and Mary Leonard is:

+ 10 i. Thomas<sup>6</sup> Bliss, born 08 February 1667/68 in Springfield, Hampden Co., MA; died 10 November 1733 in Springfield, Hampden Co., MA.

#### Generation No. 6

**9.** Nathaniel<sup>6</sup> Bliss (Nathaniel<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) died Unknown. He married Mehitable Spafford. She died Unknown.

Child of Nathaniel Bliss and Mehitable Spafford is:

+ 11 i. Nathaniel<sup>7</sup> Bliss, born 05 August 1736 in Lebanon, New London, CT; died 1778 in Cornwallis, NS.

**10.** Thomas<sup>6</sup> Bliss (Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 08 February 1667/68 in Springfield, Hampden Co., MA, and died 10 November 1733 in Springfield, Hampden Co., MA. He married Hannah Caldwell. She was born 22 August 1677 in Hartford, Hartford Co., CT, and died 07 January 1756 in Springfield, Hampden Co., MA.

Child of Thomas Bliss and Hannah Caldwell is:

 + 12
 i. Daniel<sup>7</sup> Bliss, born 21 June 1715 in Springfield, Hampden Co., MA; died 11 May 1764 in Concord, Middlesex Co., MA.

## Generation No. 7

11. Nathaniel<sup>7</sup> Bliss (Nathaniel<sup>6</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 05 August 1736 in Lebanon, New London, CT, and died 1778 in Cornwallis, NS. He married **Eunice Fish**. She was born 28 September 1740 in Groton, New London, CT, and died Unknown.

Children of Nathaniel Bliss and Eunice Fish are:

+ 13 i. Irene<sup>8</sup> Bliss, born 04 January 1761 in Lebanon, New London Co., CT; died 02 June 1826.

+ 14 ii. Nathaniel Bliss, born 01 April 1763; died 05 March 1854.

12. Daniel<sup>7</sup> Bliss (Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 21 June 1715 in Springfield, Hampden Co., MA, and died 11 May 1764 in Concord, Middlesex Co., MA. He married **Phebe Walker**. She was born 01 February 1711/12 in Stratford, Fairfield Co., CT, and died Unknown.

Children of Daniel Bliss and Phebe Walker are:

- + 15
   i. Daniel<sup>8</sup> Bliss, Sr., born 18 March 1738/39 in Concord, Middlesex Co., MA; died 1806 in Belmont, Lincoln Parish, Sunbury Co., NB.
- + 16
   ii. Rev. Samuel Bliss, born 19 November 1750 in Concord, Middlesex Co., MA; died 28 February 1803 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB.

#### Generation No. 8

**13.** Irene<sup>8</sup> Bliss (Nathaniel<sup>7</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>6</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 04 January 1761 in Lebanon, New London Co., CT, and died 02 June 1826. She married Elisha Eaton. He was born 08 January 1757 in Tolland, Tolland Co., CT, and died 09 March 1827 in Upper Canard, NS.

Child of Irene Bliss and Elisha Eaton is:

 + 17
 i. William<sup>9</sup> Eaton, born 20 April 1786 in Cornwallis Twp., Kings Co., NS; died 20 November 1852 in Upper Canard, NS.

**14.** Nathaniel<sup>8</sup> Bliss (Nathaniel<sup>7</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>6</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 01 April 1763, and died 05 March 1854. He married Margaret Forrest. She was born 1763, and died Abt. 1838.

Child of Nathaniel Bliss and Margaret Forrest is: + 18 i. Isaac<sup>9</sup> Bliss, born 1800 in Patten, ME; died 1870.

**15.** Daniel<sup>8</sup> Bliss, Sr. (Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 18 March 1738/39 in Concord, Middlesex Co., MA, and died 1806 in Belmont, Lincoln Parish, Sunbury Co., NB. He married Isabella Murray March 1765 in Rutland, MA. She was born 10 September 1745 in Rutland, MA, and died Aft. 1827.

Notes for Daniel Bliss, Sr.: Loyalist as per Esther Clark Wright's Book "New Brunswick Loyalists", p261. Daniel F Johnson : Volume 74 Number 2322

Date : March 7, 1889 County : Saint John Place : Saint John Newspaper : Saint John Globe

George Pidgeon BLISS, the late Clerk of the House of Assembly was a great grandson of Hon. Daniel BLISS who died at Belmont (Sunbury Co.) 1806, a member of th Council from the organization of New Brunswick. Hon. John Murray BLISS, the grandfather of George Bliss, was appointed in 1811 Clerk of the House and in 1813 elected a member for York to fill a seat vacant by the death of Duncan McLEOD. Mr. Bliss held his seat in the House with the clerkship to the close of 1815. - J.W. Lawrence

More About Daniel Bliss and Isabella Murray: Marriage: March 1765, Rutland, MA

Children of Daniel Bliss and Isabella Murray are:

- Elizabeth<sup>9</sup> Bliss, born 10 November 1766 in probably Rutland, MA; died Unknown. She married Joseph Clarke; died Unknown.
- 20 ii. Daniel Bliss, Jr., born 07 July 1768 in Rutland, MA; died Unknown in Ireland.
- 21 iii. Mary Bliss, born Abt. 1770 in Rutland, MA; died Unknown in Ireland.
- 22 iv. James Murray Bliss, born 22 February 1771 in Rutland, MA; died Unknown.
- + 23
   v. Hon. John Murray Bliss, born 22 February 1771 in Rutland, MA; died 22 August 1834 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB.

- 24 vi. Isabella Bliss, born Abt. 1773 in Rutland, MA; died Unknown.
- 25 vii. Hannah Bliss, born 12 May 1780 in Rutland, MA; died 23 November 1810 in Sunbury Co., NB. She married William Wilmot; died Unknown.

More About Hannah Bliss: Burial: Unknown, Lower Lincoln Cemetery, Sunbury Co., NB

26 viii. George Lewis Bliss, born Abt. 1782 in Rutland, MA; died Unknown.

**16.** Rev. Samuel<sup>8</sup> Bliss (Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 19 November 1750 in Concord, Middlesex Co., MA, and died 28 February 1803 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB. He married (1) First-Wife ??? Bef. 1772. She died Unknown. He married (2) Mary Harwood 17 June 1779 in Halifax, NS. She was born Abt. 1754 in Concord, Middlesex Co., MA, and died 31 October 1791 in Newbury-port, (Source: Calvin Lee Craig, *EFM: Early Families of The Mackadavy*, (ISBN #0-9734299-0-9), p381.).

Notes for Rev. Samuel Bliss:

Probate:

Early New Brunswick Probate Records 1785-1835, R. Wallace Hale, Heritage Books Inc., p39 "BLISS, Samuel

Charlotte Co., Esquire. York County records. Intestate. Administration previously granted 15 March 1803 to Hon. Daniel Bliss, "then of Lincoln, Sunbury County" since deceased. Administration granted 17 May 1808 to John Murray Bliss of Fredericton, as executor of the estate of Daniel Bliss."

If Hanna is the daughter of Samuel Bliss then she was either married to a Mr. Gibbs prior to 1794 or was a child of Samuel Bliss and his first wife who must have either died or remarried to a Mr. Gibbs and the child of Samuel and his first wife was raised with the name of Hannah Bliss Gibbs. More research required to solve this puzzle!!!

This connection of Samuel Bliss is being made pending proof. Anyone using this information must be very careful and add the notes that indicate that it may be WRONG!! (AEK)

More About Samuel Bliss and First-Wife ???: Marriage: Bef. 1772

More About Samuel Bliss and Mary Harwood: Marriage: 17 June 1779, Halifax, NS

Child of Samuel Bliss and First-Wife ??? is:

+ 27 i. Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, born 1772 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA; died 1835 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

Child of Samuel Bliss and Mary Harwood is:

i. Mary Harwood<sup>9</sup> Bliss, born 08 February 1783 in Halifax, NS; died 01 March 1868 in Needham, MA (Source: Calvin Lee Craig, *EFM: Early Families of The Mackadavy*, (ISBN #0-9734299-0-9), p381.). She married Samuel Hewes; born in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA; died Unknown.

## Generation No. 9

**17.** William<sup>9</sup> Eaton (Irene<sup>8</sup> Bliss, Nathaniel<sup>7</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>6</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 20 April 1786 in Cornwallis Twp., Kings Co., NS, and died 20 November 1852 in Upper Canard, NS. He married Nancy Dewolfe 25 April 1809 in Horton, Kings Co., NS, daughter of John DeWolfe and Susanna Hatch. She was born 05 May 1789 in Cornwallis Twp., Kings Co., NS, and died 27 August 1874 in Upper Canard, NS.

More About William Eaton and Nancy Dewolfe:

Marriage: 25 April 1809, Horton, Kings Co., NS

Child of William Eaton and Nancy Dewolfe is:

i. Clement Belcher<sup>10</sup> Eaton, born 26 April 1824 in Cornwallis Twp., Kings Co., NS; died 29 March 1901 in St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB. He married Rebecca Leonard Deming 11 October 1859 in Calais, Washington Co., ME (Source: *VRCM: Vital Records of Calais, ME*, p123.); born 13 July 1839 in Calais, Washington Co., ME (Source: *VRCM: Vital Records of Calais, ME*, p127.); died 1901.

Notes for Clement Belcher Eaton: Ref: 1861 Census, St. Stephen Parish(lower), Charlotte Co., NB, p76

More About Clement Belcher Eaton: Burial: Unknown, St. Stephen Rural Cemetery, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Notes for Rebecca Leonard Deming: Ref: 1850 Census, Calais, Washington Co., ME, p274/137B, frame 26/114, taken 20 July 1850, age 10

More About Rebecca Leonard Deming: Burial: Unknown, St. Stephen Rural Cemetery, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Clement Eaton and Rebecca Deming: Marriage: 11 October 1859, Calais, Washington Co., ME (Source: *VRCM: Vital Records of Calais, ME*, p123.)

**18.** Isaac<sup>9</sup> Bliss (Nathaniel<sup>8</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>7</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>6</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 1800 in Patten, ME, and died 1870. He married **Priscilla Read**. She was born 23 January 1803 in Amherst Point, NS, and died Unknown.

Child of Isaac Bliss and Priscilla Read is:

+

 Amos Atkinson<sup>10</sup> Bliss, born 16 November 1830 in Nappan Station, Cumberland Co., NS; died Unknown.

**23.** Hon. John Murray<sup>9</sup> Bliss (Daniel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 22 February 1771 in Rutland, MA, and died 22 August 1834 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB. He married **Sarah Green Upham**, daughter of Joshua Upham and Elizabeth Murray. She was born 19 February 1777 in Brookfield, Worcester co., MA, and died 19 April 1835 in NB.

Notes for Hon. John Murray Bliss: Daniel F Johnson : Volume 5 Number 1736

Date : August 27, 1834 County : York Place : Fredericton Newspaper : The New Brunswick Royal Gazette

d. Hon. John Murray BLISS, Judge of H.M. Supreme Court last eve. 10 o'clock, age 63., native of Massachusetts. Came here in 1786. Offices: Soliciter General, Represented Co. York in General Assembly. In July 1816 elevated to the Bench and appointed Member of H.M. Council. see original.

Children of John Bliss and Sarah Upham are:

 4 31
 i. George Pidgeon<sup>10</sup> Bliss, born 27 April 1798 in Fredericton, York Co., NB; died 20 January 1836 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB. 32 ii. Mary Bliss, born 11 December 1799 in Fredericton, York Co., NB; died Unknown. She married John Donald McQueen 21 January 1819 in Fredericton, York Co., NB; died Unknown.

> More About John McQueen and Mary Bliss: Marriage: 21 January 1819, Fredericton, York Co., NB

- 33 iii. Jean Hunter Bliss, born 22 March 1806 in Fredericton, York Co., NB; died Unknown.
- 34 iv. Sophia Isabella Bliss, born 21 April 1808 in Fredericton, York Co., NB; died 21 September 1826 in Belmont, Lincoln Parish, Sunbury Co., NB.

Notes for Sophia Isabella Bliss: Daniel F Johnson : Volume 3 Number 841

Date : October 3, 1826 County : York Place : Fredericton Newspaper : The New Brunswick Royal Gazette

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

d. Thursday morn. 21st inst., Sophia Isabella BLISS fourth d/o Hon. John Murray BLISS, Bellemont (Sunbury Co.) age 18.

**27.** Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss (Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 1772 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA, and died 1835 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB. She married John Goss Bef. 1794, son of Thomas Goss and ? ???. He was born 1756 in at sea, and died 1820 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

## Notes for Hannah Bliss:

If Hanna is the daughter of Samuel Bliss then she was either married to a Mr. Gibbs prior to 1794 or was a child of Samuel Bliss and his first wife who must have either died or remarried to a Mr. Gibbs and the child of Samuel and his first wife was raised with the name of Hannah Bliss Gibbs. More research required to solve this puzzle!!!

Probate:

Early New Brunswick Probate Records 1785-1835, R. Wallace Hale, Heritage Books Inc., p182 " GOSS, Hannah G.

Parish of St. George, Charlotte Co. Intestate. Administration granted 25 July 1835 to one of the sons, John T. GOSS of St. George. Fellow bondsmen Thomas Wyer and Edward Wilson of St. Andrews. Hugh [Matthewson], James Pratt Jr. and Daniel [Gilinford] directed to appraise the estate."

Notes for John Goss:

The following is from <a target="\_blank" href="http://www.rootsweb.com/~nbpstgeo/stge5t.htm"> A Story of Courage" </a> at the St. George webpage. Use "find" to locate the name Goss or Bliss.

John Goss, born at sea, mustered out of the 84th Regiment of Royal Highland Emigrants in Windsor, NS on 10 Oct. 1783. He petitioned for land in 1785 and received a grant along the Magaguadavic River in Bonny River, NB. He died there in 1820.

He married Hannah Bliss Gibbs of Boston, MA. Their children were: John T., Peter, Phoebe, Alice, Hannah, Mary, Sarah, Priscilla, and Elizabeth. Hannah died at Bonny River in 1835.

-----

Probate:

Early New Brunswick Probate Records 1785-1835, R. Wallace Hale, Heritage Books Inc., p182 "GOSS, John

Parish of St. George, Charlotte Co. Intestate. Administration granted 23 January 1821 t the widow Hannah Gibbs GOSS. Fellow bondsmen Stewart Seeley and Peter GOSS, all of St. George. Inventory, dated 20 July 1821, valued at 172 pounds by Orange Seelye, James Pratt, Jr. and Philo Seelye."

More About John Goss and Hannah Bliss: Marriage: Bef. 1794

Children of Hannah Bliss and John Goss are:

- + 35 i. Alice<sup>10</sup> Goss, born 1800 in NB; died 1879.
- + 36 ii. Hannah Goss, born 29 February 1804 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 26 May 1899.
  - 37 iii. John T. Goss, born 15 September 1805; died 26 March 1893 in Ayer, MA. He married Mary Pratt 1829; born 1812 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 1895 in Presque Isle, Aroostook Co., ME.

More About John Goss and Mary Pratt: Marriage: 1829

38 iv. Phoebe Goss, born Abt. 1808; died Unknown in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB. 39 Mary Goss, born Abt. 1810; died 1830 in USA. v. Elizabeth Goss, born Bet. 1817 - 1818 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died + 40 vi. Unknown. 41 Priscilla Goss, born Unknown in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown. vii. 42 Sarah Goss, born Unknown; died Unknown. viii. 43 Peter Goss, born 15 May 1794 in Bocabec, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 1868 in Bocabec, ix. St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB/Anoka, Anoka Co., MN.

## Generation No. 10

**30.** Amos Atkinson<sup>10</sup> Bliss (Isaac<sup>9</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>8</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>7</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 16 November 1830 in Nappan Station, Cumberland Co., NS, and died Unknown. He married **Melvina Raworth**. She was born 13 February 1832 in Botsford Parish, Westmorland Co., NB, and died Unknown.

Child of Amos Bliss and Melvina Raworth is:

+ 44 i. Amos Read<sup>11</sup> Bliss, born 06 October 1862 in Hillsboro, NB; died Unknown.

**31.** George Pidgeon<sup>10</sup> Bliss (John Murray<sup>9</sup>, Daniel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 27 April 1798 in Fredericton, York Co., NB, and died 20 January 1836 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB. He married **Sarah Wetmore** 07 August 1819 in Kingwood, NS, daughter of Thomas Wetmore and Sarah Peters. She was born 16 January 1802 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB, and died 23 January 1886 in Fredericton, York Co., NB.

Notes for Sarah Wetmore:

Ref:

45

1851 Census, Fredericton Parish, York Co., NB, age 49

1881 Census, Fredericton(Kings Ward), Fredericton Parish, York Co., NB, Dist. 30E, p34, family#160, age 79, in home of her son George

More About George Bliss and Sarah Wetmore: Marriage: 07 August 1819, Kingwood, NS

## Children of George Bliss and Sarah Wetmore are:

 John Murray<sup>11</sup> Bliss, born 10 May 1820 in Fredericton, York Co., NB; died Bef. 1860 in At sea (Sierra Leone).

- 46 ii. Thomas Wetmore Bliss, born 24 May 1821 in Georgetown, Queens Co., NB; died 07 January 1899 in Richibucto, NB.
- 47 iii. Sarah Jane Bliss, born 31 October 1822 in Fredericton, York Co., NB; died Unknown.
- 48 iv. George Johnston Bliss, born 29 February 1824 in Georgetown, Queens Co., NB; died 02 August 1888 in Fredericton, York Co., NB.
- 49 v. Rev. Charles Parke Bliss, born 25 July 1825 in Georgetown, Queens Co., NB; died 21 November 1872 in Ottawa, ON.
  - 50 vi. Rev. Donald McQueen Bliss, born 16 January 1827 in Georgetown, Queens Co., NB; died 20 February 1902.
    - 51 vii. Sophia Isabella Bliss, born 26 October 1828 in Georgetown, Queens Co., NB; died 1886.

Notes for Sophia Isabella Bliss: Ref: 1851 Census, Fredericton Parish, York Co., NB, age 22

- 52 viii. James Peters Bliss, born 30 June 1831; died 04 November 1853 in At sea (Coast of Africa).
- 53 ix. Jean Hunter Bliss, born 15 November 1832 in Georgetown, Queens Co., NB; died Unknown.

Notes for Jean Hunter Bliss: Ref: 1851 Census, Fredericton Parish, York Co., NB, age 18 1881 Census, Fredericton(Kings Ward), Fredericton Parish, York Co., NB, Dist. 30E, p34, family#160, age 47, name: Jeanne

- + 54 x. Henry Bliss, born 25 May 1834 in Fredericton, York Co., NB; died Unknown.
  - 55 xi. Emma Wetmore Bliss, born 08 January 1836 in NB; died Unknown.

Notes for Emma Wetmore Bliss: Ref: 1851 Census, Fredericton Parish, York Co., NB, age 15

**35.** Alice<sup>10</sup> Goss (Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 1800 in NB, and died 1879. She married **Daniel Brockway** Abt. 1820, son of Reuben Brockway and Anna Hale. He was born 1800 in Washington, NH, and died Unknown in Calais, Washington Co., ME.

Notes for Alice Goss:

Ref:

1850 Census, Calais, Washington Co., ME, p315-316/158A-B, frame 67-68/114, taken 30 July 1850, age 47 1860 Census, Princeton, Washington Co., ME, p53/280, frame 10/16, taken 28 June 1860, age 58, b NB 1870 Census, Anoka, Anoka Co., MN, p27/39, frame 14/22, taken 24 June 1870, age 68, name: Alice H. NOTE: In the same home is a male, Senelius Brockway, age 12, b NB looks like he might be a grandson???!!!

Notes for Daniel Brockway:

Ref:

1850 Census, Calais, Washington Co., ME, p315-316/158A-B, frame 67-68/114, taken 30 July 1850, age 51, nameL David, Millwright, b NH

1860 Census, Princeton, Washington Co., ME, p53/280, frame 10/16, taken 28 June 1860, age 61, name: Daniel, b NH, Millman

1870 Census, Anoka, Anoka Co., MN, p27/39, frame 14/22, taken 24 June 1870, age 72, carpenter

More About Daniel Brockway and Alice Goss: Marriage: Abt. 1820

Children of Alice Goss and Daniel Brockway are:

- 56 i. Annie<sup>11</sup> Brockway, died Unknown.
- 57 ii. James Brockway, died Unknown.
- 58 iii. Alfred D. Brockway, born 1824 in NB; died 25 December 1849 in Gun Hill, West Falkland, Falkland

#### Islands.

Notes for Alfred D. Brockway:

Alfred D. Brockway is being attached as a son of Daniel/David Brockway as this family was in the 1850 census for Calais, Washington Co., ME. They seemed to be there for only the 1850 census as all of the children were born in New Bruswick and the complete family was not in subsequent census for the Calais area. The parents were at Princeton, Washington Co., ME in the 1860 census.

The following is an email received 20 April 2009 from John V. Chaplin:

I attach a file which was sent to me by the Falkland Islands Museum Service. (Manager Leona Roberts) It refers to a grave situated on the in a fenced of area known as Town Point, which used to be part of the Packe Brothers Company, Dunnose Head Farm. I visited the grave many times during 1962 whilst living at Dunnose Head. It is known locally as "Old Brocks Grave."

The ship he sailed on was called Echo, and I believe it to have been a bark. I can find no record of it ever arriving in California. [see second document that shows then names of people on the ship that went to California](AEK)

Regards. John.V.Chaplin, Syston,Leicester.UK This email also had the following attachment that is from documents at the<a target="\_blank" href="http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~aek740/brockway.jpg"> Falkland Island Museum.</a> Also included was a <a target=" blank"

href="http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~aek740/brockwaygravepic.jpg"> photo of the actual grave site(pre 2009). </a>

An email from John Chaplin, 1 Nov 2009 stated the following: I have just received these recent photos of Alfred's Grave, maybe you could pass them on. Many thanks for your help. My article is being published in this years Falkland Island Journal. New photos: <a target="blank"

href="http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~aek740/Brockway'sGraveGunHill.P.K.Hallida y.jpg"> photo of the actual grave site(2009). </a> and a <a target=" blank"

href="http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~aek740/Brockway'sHeadstone.jpg"> photo of the headstone (2009). </a>

Proof from PANB: Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 13 Number 692

Date December 16 1850 County Northumberland Place Chatham Newspaper The Gleaner and Northumberland Schediasma

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

Melancholy Circumstance! We have been kindly forwarded with a copy of an American journal which gives, in a letter from California, dated in April last, the particulars of a melancholy accident by which a young man who resided some time in Chatham (North. Co.) met with an untimely death: " On the 25th (Christmas Day) after casting anchor in the Chartres, we went on shore with the Captain, returned and took our dinner, and then the Captain, Alfred D. BROCKWAY, James GRAHAM, Thomas WADE, Aaron PEABODY, Warren FOSTER, Joshua BOYDEN and I, started in a boat up the river, insearch of the best chance for water. Some went on shore and walked part of the way near the bank in search of game, while the rest managed the boat. About a mile above the vessel, we saw a wolf, apparently of the prarie breed, and three of our number were following it up a high hill, when the Captain called for them to return, as it would be consuming more time than we could spare to follow it. All returned but BROCKWAY, who was in the advance of the rest, no one had seen him nor knew anything more than he was last seen ascending the hill. The Captain waited awhile and hearing nothing further from him, mustered a party and started in search. With consider- able labor they reached the top

of the hill, on the northern part of which they found Mr. BROCKWAY, lying on his face, at the mouth of the wolf's den, which he had shot there - and from the appearance he had, after firing off one charge from his double-barrelled gun, inconsiderately used it to hook out the wolf; when in so doing, the second load was discharged into his body, entering on the right side near the collar bone, passing through the lungs and heart and making its exit from the left side. The party returned with the mournful intelligence, stating that it was out of their power to bring him down in the night time, weak handed as they were. About day-break, the Captain again mustered a party who armed themselves and started again for the body. On reaching the place the body was found undisturbed; but on hearing a growling in the wolf's den, although seeing nothing, the Captain fired his musket, which bursted and injured him, slightly wounding his hand and face and affecting his hearing so much that he was rather deaf on one side for a number of weeks... The body of Mr. BROCKWAY was brought down the mountain, taken on board the boat and conveyed to the vessel. Mr. BOYDEN made a good pine coffin for it and the same after noon, it was carried on shore and buried some feet above high water mark opposite to where the vessel laid at anchor.

The following is from an email received from John V. Chaplin, 21 April 2009: What I didn't tell you was that my experience with the grave amounts to a very strange story which I shall attempt to condense for you.

During Autumn 1962( Southern hemisphere) whilst working for Packe Brothers at Dunnose Head I was detailed to guide a schoolteacher to Chartres Settlement. (There were no roads at the time and most transport was by horseback... I attach a photo of the horse I was riding) The journey was slow, and the teacher moaned continuously. The journey was about 25 miles, and during the Afternoon we arrived at a point opposite Chartres and tried to attract someones attention so that the motor boat could come and fetch the teacher. After half an hour it came, and I returned to Gun Hill Shanty with both horses, where I brewed some tea, ate a snack, and got my head down for a couple of hours. Feeling a bit refreshed I remounted and towed the spare horse by tucking its cabresto (lead) under my right thigh. (You can see the track route marked on the map). As soon as we passed through the gate I began to experience problems with the horse I was leading, it dragged badly. The sun was setting in the Nothern sky and the sunset brought the surface of the ground into sharp relief. As we neared the grave I finally passed the led horse to my left side, where it walked apparently attempting to keep me between it and the grave which was in sight ahead. The horse I was riding also became sluggish, and refused to look ahead, only to the left, away from the grave. Deciding that I was better of letting the horses take their own path, we drifted further to the left. I then became aware that there were no animal hoofmarks anywhere near the grave, and I had the experience of feeling the hairs on the back of my neck standing on end. Once past the grave, both horses picked up their pace. Eventually I found no need to lead the spare horse, and let it go. The remainder of the ride home was in almost complete darkness, and I was glad indeed when I saw the solitary light at the settlement, and rode in for a well earned night's sleep. After I found there were several stories about people's experiences with the "spirit of Old Brock." Many of these stories involve Gun Hill Shanty. ( The shanty appeared in a set of Falkland Island Stamps entitled Shepherd's Houses ... try googling that.) Other points of interest are the wolf, which was a Falkland Fox, commonly called a Warrah which is now extinct.

The list of grave finders in 1868 include Lewis Piedra-Buenos who was in fact Luis Piedrabuena, who was later honoured by the Argentine Government, and made a Commandante in the Navy. There is a town today on the Santa Cruz River named "Commandante Luis Piedrabuena."

In the 1982 war during May when the ARA General Belgrano was torpedoed by HMS Conqueror, there were two destroyers steaming in company with the Cruiser. One of these was the ARA Piedrabuena, which was an old USA destroyer of the Sumner Class. By carefully looking at all the history of this class I discovered that it was DD-730 launched in May 1944 as the USS Collett. Collett was built at Bath, Maine. There are many other co-incidences involving the both the 1868 and 1875 grave discoverers, which I am still researching.

West Falkland in 1849 was unsettled, all of that came later. When I was there it was one big sheep farm. Dunnose Head was 200 sq miles, and ran 20,000 sheep.

You could say that I am driven by the spirit of Old Brock.

May his Spirit Rest in Peace as we get his story out to the world(AEK)

Additional description of where the burial site is located:

The Chartres mentioned was the Chartres River which is the second longest river on West Falkland. Chartres the settlement had not been built in 1849. One of the best maps on line is in Wikipedia, (or use Google Earth; approx GPS co-ord 51:40:50.96S, 60:11:3.34W). This shows Dunnose Head sticking out west on the middle of West Falkland. Above it King George Bay. At the East end of the Bay there is a point of land sticking up, this is Town Point. Coming down South East from there is Christmas Harbour which ends at the mouth of Chartres River. Chartres by the way is not named after Chartres in

France, but after a naval officer off, I believe, HMS Challenger. The grave is on the south side of Christmas Harbour, halfway down from Town Point to the Chartres Estuary. It would really make my day if there was a Brockway serving on the USS Collett in World War II. That would really bring it all the way around. Dunnose Head is now split into Three Farms; Shallow Harbour; Dunnose Head and The Narrows. Town Point is in The Narrows. Dunnose head has a large website run by the Wilkinsons who own the middle section of the old Packes property. More About Alfred D. Brockway: Burial: Unknown, Shore of Christmas Harbour, West Falkland, Falkland Islands Cause of Death: accidental shooting 59 iv. Edward Brockway, born 1828 in NB; died Unknown. He married Mary K. Falls 03 July 1854 (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.); died Unknown. Notes for Edward Brockway: Ref: 1850 Census, Calais, Washington Co., ME, p315-316/158A-B, frame 67-68/114, taken 30 July 1850, age 22 Marriage Notes for Edward Brockway and Mary Falls: Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 15 Number 788 Date July 22 1854 County Northumberland Place Chatham Newspaper The Gleaner and Northumberland Schediasma The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate. m. 3rd July, by Rev James Law, Edward BROCKWAY, Calais, Maine / Miss Mary K. FALL, Richibucto (Kent Co.) More About Edward Brockway and Mary Falls: Marriage: 03 July 1854 (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.) 60 v. Alice A. Brockway, born 1834 in NB; died Unknown. Notes for Alice A. Brockway: Ref: 1850 Census, Calais, Washington Co., ME, p315-316/158A-B, frame 67-68/114, taken 30 July 1850, age 16 61 vi. Murray Bliss Brockway, born 1840 in NB; died Unknown. William C. Brockway, born 1842 in NB; died Unknown. 62 vii. Notes for William C. Brockway: Ref: 1850 Census, Calais, Washington Co., ME, p315-316/158A-B, frame 67-68/114, taken 30 July 1850, age 8, name: William C. 63 Emma Brockway, born 1844; died Unknown. viii. 64 ix. John Goss Brockway, born 1823 in NB; died Unknown.

**36.** Hannah<sup>10</sup> Goss (Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 29 February 1804 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 26 May 1899.

+

She married **Artemas Brockway** 1822, son of Reuben Brockway and Anna Hale. He was born 08 March 1799 in Washington, NH, and died 08 September 1872 in Dover-Foxcroft, ME.

Notes for Hannah Goss: Ref: 1850 Census, Sangerville, Piscataquis Co., ME, p362/181B, frame 20/31, taken 9 Aug 1850, age 46

Notes for Artemas Brockway: Ref: 1850 Census, Sangerville, Piscataquis Co., ME, p362/181B, frame 20/31, taken 9 Aug 1850, age 51

More About Artemas Brockway and Hannah Goss: Marriage: 1822

Children of Hannah Goss and Artemas Brockway are:

~					
+	65	i.	Sarah Ann <sup>11</sup> Brockway, born 10 May 1823 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 03 June 1865.		
	66	ii.	Hannah Elizabeth Brockway, born 20 November 1825 in Kingsclear Parish, York Co., NB; died		
			Unknown.		
	67	iii.	Cyrus Brockway, born 17 April 1827 in Kingsclear Parish, York Co., NB; died Unknown.		
			Notes for Cyrus Brockway:		
			Ref:		

1850 Census, Sangerville, Piscataquis Co., ME, p362/181B, frame 20/31, taken 9 Aug 1850, age 21, name: Cyrus 2nd

68 iv. Mary Alvenza Brockway, born Abt. March 1831 in Kingsclear Parish, York Co., NB; died 13 December 1845 in Kingsclear Parish, York Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.).

> Notes for Mary Alvenza Brockway: Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 11 Number 488

Date December 24 1845 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper St. Andrews Standard

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

d. (York Co.) 13th inst., of scarlet fever, Mary Alvenza BROCKWAY third d/o Artemas BROCKWAY, age 14 years 9 mos.

More About Mary Alvenza Brockway: Cause of Death: scalet fever

69 v. Ophelia Sanger Brockway, born 19 May 1834 in Kingsclear Parish, York Co., NB; died Unknown.

Notes for Ophelia Sanger Brockway: Ref: 1850 Census, Sangerville, Piscataquis Co., ME, p362/181B, frame 20/31, taken 9 Aug 1850, age 16

70 vi. Reuben Brockway, born 07 March 1836 in Kingsclear Parish, York Co., NB; died 1873. He married Angeline G. ???; born 1838; died 1920.

> Notes for Reuben Brockway: Ref: 1850 Census, Sangerville, Piscataquis Co., ME, p362/181B, frame 20/31, taken 9 Aug 1850, age 14

71	vii.	Daniel Bliss Brockway, born 09 October 1838 in Kingsclear Parish, York Co., NB; died Unknown.
		Notes for Daniel Bliss Brockway: Ref:
		1850 Census, Sangerville, Piscataquis Co., ME, p362/181B, frame 20/31, taken 9 Aug 1850, age 12
72	viii.	Priscilla Goss Brockway, born 12 September 1840 in Kingselear Parish, York Co., NB; died Unknown.
		Notes for Priscilla Goss Brockway: Ref:
		1850 Census, Sangerville, Piscataquis Co., ME, p362/181B, frame 20/31, taken 9 Aug 1850, age 10
73	ix.	Melissa Jane Brockway, born 14 July 1844 in Kingsclear Parish, York Co., NB; died Unknown.
		Notes for Melissa Jane Brockway:
		Ref: 1850 Census, Sangerville, Piscataquis Co., ME, p362/181B, frame 20/31, taken 9 Aug 1850, age 8
74	x.	Artemus Allen Brockway, born 1848 in Sangerville, Piscataquis Co., ME; died 29 September 1863.
		Notes for Artemus Allen Brockway:
		Ref: 1850 Census, Sangerville, Piscataquis Co., ME, p362/181B, frame 20/31, taken 9 Aug 1850, age 2, name: Allen
75	xi.	Elton Brockway, born Unknown; died Unknown.
76	xii.	Lena Brockway, born Unknown; died Unknown.
77		Palm Droalmuy, how Halmour, diad Halmour

77 xiii. Ralph Brockway, born Unknown; died Unknown.

**38.** Phoebe<sup>10</sup> Goss (Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1808, and died Unknown in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB. She married **Hiram Gilmore**, son of Arthur Gillmor and Mary Knight. He was born 04 July 1791 in Machias, Washington Co., ME, and died Unknown.

Children of Phoebe Goss and Hiram Gilmore are:

- 78 i. Rose<sup>11</sup> Gillmor, died Unknown.
- 79 ii. Elizabeth Gillmor, died Unknown.
- 80 iii. Frances 'Frankie' Gillmor, died Unknown. She married Glover Cleveland; died Unknown.
- 81 iv. Charles Gillmor, died Unknown.

**39.** Mary<sup>10</sup> Goss (Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Abt. 1810, and died 1830 in USA. She married Adaniram Gillmor I 11 December 1829, son of Arthur Gillmor and Mary Knight. He was born 1809 in NB, and died 08 July 1889 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

Notes for Adaniram Gillmor I:

Ref:

1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p49 and page 51(younger children at the home of Nathaniel Ash), age 42

1881 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 26D, Div 3, p45, family#197, frame 23/70, age 7?(could be a 0/4/6???)

More About Adaniram Gillmor and Mary Goss:

Marriage: 11 December 1829

Child of Mary Goss and Adaniram Gillmor is:

82 i. Mary<sup>11</sup> Gillmor, born 1830; died 1839.

**40.** Elizabeth<sup>10</sup> Goss (Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Bet. 1817 - 1818 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died Unknown. She married **Benjamin Williams** 17 May 1838 in St. George, Charlotte Co., NB. He was born 1807, and died Unknown.

Notes for Elizabeth Goss: Ref: 1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p3, age 33 Notes for Benjamin Williams: Ref: 1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p3, age 44 More About Benjamin Williams: Immigration: 1829, as per 1851 census More About Benjamin Williams and Elizabeth Goss: Marriage: 17 May 1838, St. George, Charlotte Co., NB Children of Elizabeth Goss and Benjamin Williams are: 83 i. Augustus<sup>11</sup> Williams, born Bet. 1838 - 1839 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown. Notes for Augustus Williams: Ref: 1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p3, age 12 84 ii. Simeon Williams, born Bet. 1841 - 1842 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown. Notes for Simeon Williams: Ref: 1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p3, age 9 85 iii. Ansel Williams, born Bet. 1843 - 1844 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown. Notes for Ansel Williams: Ref: 1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p3, age 7 86 iv. Orlo Williams, born Bet. 1845 - 1846 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown. Notes for Orlo Williams: Ref: 1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p3, age 5 87 v. Mary E. Williams, born Bet. 1849 - 1850 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown. Notes for Mary E. Williams: Ref: 1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p3, age 1

**43.** Peter<sup>10</sup> Goss (Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 15 May 1794 in Bocabec, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 1868 in Bocabec, St.

Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB/Anoka, Anoka Co., MN. He married **(1) Nancy Turner** 20 October 1816 in St. Patrick's Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: "CCMR:Charlotte County Marriage Registers, Charlotte Co., NB," p21, IV.), daughter of James Turner and Rachael Sylvester. She was born Bet. 1794 - 1795 in ME, and died 04 June 1820 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: TI: Tombstone Inscriptions.). He married **(2) Mary Ann Oliver** 1821. She was born Bet. 1802 - 1803, and died 19 November 1844 (Source: Find A Grave.). He married **(3) Adeline Bassett** 08 September 1846 in Calais, Washington Co., ME (Source: *VRCM: Vital Records of Calais, ME*, p18 (Intentions: 22 Aug. 1846).), daughter of David Bassett and Hannah Stockman. She was born 02 January 1808 in MA, and died 12 October 1893 in Anoka, Anoka Co., MN.

Notes for Peter Goss: Ref: 1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p26, age 55 1861 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p14, age 66

More About Nancy Turner: Alternate DOB: 1782, ME Burial: Unknown, Second Falls United Baptist Cemetery, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB Medical Information: died at age 25 (Source: TI: Tombstone Inscriptions.)

More About Peter Goss and Nancy Turner: Marriage: 20 October 1816, St. Patrick's Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: "CCMR:Charlotte County Marriage Registers, Charlotte Co., NB," p21, IV.)

More About Mary Ann Oliver: Burial: Unknown, Second Falls United Baptist Cemetery, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Find A Grave.) Medical Information: died age 41 (Source: TI: Tombstone Inscriptions.)

More About Peter Goss and Mary Oliver: Marriage: 1821

Notes for Adeline Bassett: Ref: 1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p26, age 41 1861 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p14, age 51 1880 Census, Anoka, Anoka Co., MN, ED#41, p39/26C, frame 36/55, taken 15 June 1880, age 68, widow

More About Peter Goss and Adeline Bassett:

Marriage: 08 September 1846, Calais, Washington Co., ME (Source: VRCM: Vital Records of Calais, ME, p18 (Intentions: 22 Aug. 1846).)

Children of Peter Goss and Nancy Turner are:

- Elizabeth Ann<sup>11</sup> Goss, born 1814 in Bocabec, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 29 September 1901 in Bocabec, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.
- + 89
   ii. Nancy B. Goss, born 14 February 1820 in Bonny River, Charlotte Co., NB; died 1901 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

Children of Peter Goss and Mary Oliver are:

- + 90 i. Thorot<sup>11</sup> Goss, born 19 June 1823 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 06 August 1906 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.
- + 91 ii. Abigail Alice Goss, born Bet. 1824 1825 in Charlotte Co., NB; died 01 January 1869 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.
  - 92 iii. John O. Goss, born 18 April 1834 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 11 June 1912 in Anoka, Anoka Co., MN.

Notes for John O. Goss:

			Ref: 1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p26, age 17
	93	iv.	Henry E. Goss, born Bet. 1836 - 1837; died Unknown.
			Notes for Henry E. Goss:
			Ref: 1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p26, age 14
+	94 95	v. vi.	Hannah Goss, born Bet. 1838 - 1839; died Unknown. Mary Ann Goss, born Bet. 1840 - 1841; died Unknown.
			Notes for Mary Ann Goss: Ref: 1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p26, age 10
	96	vii.	Melvina 'Elvira' Goss, born Bet. 1844 - 1845; died Unknown. She married (1) Ben Williams; died Unknown. She married (2) David S. Kelly 29 June 1861 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: <i>ACR: Anglican Church Records</i> , "Electronic," St. George Parish.); born Bet. 1834 - 1835; died Unknown.
			Notes for Melvina 'Elvira' Goss:
			Ref: 1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p27, age 7, name: Elvira/Elvina Goss, Sister-in- Law, in home of Abraham Young 1861 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p2, age 16
			Notes for David S. Kelly: Ref:
			1861 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p2, age 26
			Marriage Notes for Melvina Goss and David Kelly: Witnesses: A. B. Hatheway & Margaret Taggert
			More About David Kelly and Melvina Goss: Marriage: 29 June 1861, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: <i>ACR: Anglican Church Records</i> , "Electronic," St. George Parish.)
Chi	Idren of	Peter	Goss and Adeline Bassett are:
CIII	97	i.	Peter <sup>11</sup> Goss, born Bet. 1846 - 1847; died Unknown.
			Notes for Peter Goss: Ref: 1951 Comme St. Comme Parish, Charlette Co., ND, 526, 555 4
			1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p26, age 4 1861 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p14, age 14
	98	ii.	Charles M. Goss, born Bet. 1851 - 1852 in Dumbarton Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown.
			Notes for Charles M. Goss:
			Ref: 1861 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p14, age 9 1880 Census, Anoka, Anoka Co., MN, ED#41, p39/26C, frame 36/55, taken 15 June 1880, age 19/21

## Generation No. 11

**44. Amos Read**<sup>11</sup> **Bliss** (Amos Atkinson<sup>10</sup>, Isaac<sup>9</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>8</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>7</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>6</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 06 October 1862 in Hillsboro, NB, and died Unknown. He married (1) **Flora C. Crawford** 21 December 1885 in Halifax, Halifax Co., NS. She was born 27 October 1869 in

Cumberland Co., NS, and died Unknown. He married (2) Wilena Marion Dewar 1908, daughter of Nivin Dewar and Barbara Sinclair. She was born 25 January 1889 in Charlotte Co., NB, and died 25 October 1961 in Grand Rapids, MI.

More About Amos Bliss and Flora Crawford: Marriage: 21 December 1885, Halifax, Halifax Co., NS

More About Amos Bliss and Wilena Dewar: Marriage: 1908

Children of Amos Bliss and Flora Crawford are:

100 ii. Stella R. Bliss, born 02 November 1887; died Unknown.

101 iii. Bessie B. Bliss, born 15 October 1889; died Unknown.

Child of Amos Bliss and Wilena Dewar is:

+ 102 i. Donald Read<sup>12</sup> Bliss I, born 1910 in MA; died Unknown.

**48.** George Johnston<sup>11</sup> Bliss (George Pidgeon<sup>10</sup>, John Murray<sup>9</sup>, Daniel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 29 February 1824 in Georgetown, Queens Co., NB, and died 02 August 1888 in Fredericton, York Co., NB. He married (1) Susannah Mary Dibblee 08 October 1851, daughter of George S. Dibble. She was born 06 March 1833, and died 20 February 1866 in Fredericton, York Co., NB. He married (2) Sarah P. ??? Aft. 1866. She was born 21 January 1830 in NB, and died Unknown.

Notes for George Johnston Bliss: Ref: 1851 Census, Fredericton Parish, York Co., NB, age 27, barrister 1881 Census, Fredericton(Kings Ward), Fredericton Parish, York Co., NB, Dist. 30E, p34, family#160, age 56

Daniel F Johnson : Volume 70 Number 2732

Date : August 24, 1888 County : Saint John Place : Saint John Newspaper : Saint John Globe

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

The funeral of George Johnston BLISS will take place at Fredericton this afternoon. The 'Gleaner' says: Deceased was a son of late George Pidgeon BLISS, at one time Receiver General of the Province. He was born in Fredericton on Feb. 29, 1824, being 64 years of age. Mr. Bliss has been in the service of the commons for over 50 years, having received an appointment as assistant engrossing clerk at the age of 14. He held the position of deputy clerk of the pleas and clerk of the County court for Sunbury. Deceased leaves a wife and six children. Mrs. Parker GLASIER, Sunbury Co. and Mrs. H.G. PLANT, Artia, Michigan, are surviving daughters. The surviving children are by his first wife, a daughter of late George S. DIBBLEE. The surviving members of his generation are Thos. W. BLISS, registrar of deeds for Kent Co.; Rev. Donald W. BLISS, rector of Westmorland Parish; Henry BLISS of Cumberland Co., N.S.; Miss BLISS and Mrs. ROBERTS wife of Rev. ROBERTS, Saint John city.

Daniel F Johnson : Volume 71 Number 924

Date : September 1, 1888 County : Carleton Place : Woodstock

## Newspaper : Carleton Sentinel

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

d. Victoria Hospital, Fredericton, 2nd inst., George Johnson BLISS, barrister and Clerk of House of Assembly, age 64.

More About George Bliss and Susannah Dibblee: Marriage: 08 October 1851

Notes for Sarah P. ???: Ref: 1881 Census, Fredericton(Kings Ward), Fredericton Parish, York Co., NB, Dist. 30E, p34, family#160, age 50 1901 Census, Fredericton(Kings Ward), York Co., NB, Dist 25E, Div 2, p9, family#92, age 721, sep-mother, in home of Fred St. John Bliss

More About George Bliss and Sarah ???: Marriage: Aft. 1866

Children of George Bliss and Susannah Dibblee are:

- + 103 i. Susan Mary<sup>12</sup> Bliss, born 08 September 1852 in Fredericton, York Co., NB; died Unknown.
  - 104 ii. Elizabeth Murray Bliss, born 26 July 1854 in Fredericton, York Co., NB; died Unknown.
- + 105 iii. James Peters Bliss, born 18 January 1856 in Fredericton, York Co., NB; died 02 April 1922 in Sunbury Co., NB.
  - 106 iv. George Samuel Thompson Bliss, born 31 May 1858 in Fredericton, York Co., NB; died Unknown. He married Mary Jane Gibson; died Unknown.

Notes for George Samuel Thompson Bliss: Ref: 1881 Census, Fredericton(Kings Ward), Fredericton Parish, York Co., NB, Dist. 30E, p34, family#160, age 24, name: Thomson

107 v. Helen Stratton Bliss, born 16 September 1860 in Fredericton, York Co., NB; died Unknown.

Notes for Helen Stratton Bliss: Ref: 1881 Census, Fredericton(Kings Ward), Fredericton Parish, York Co., NB, Dist. 30E, p34, family#160, age 20

- + 108 vi. Frederick St. John Bliss, born 27 December 1862 in Fredericton, York Co., NB; died Unknown.
- + 109 vii. Lewis Henry Bliss, born 16 February 1866 in Fredericton, York Co., NB; died 1918 in Fredericton, York Co., NB.

**49.** Rev. Charles Parke<sup>11</sup> Bliss (George Pidgeon<sup>10</sup>, John Murray<sup>9</sup>, Daniel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 25 July 1825 in Georgetown, Queens Co., NB, and died 21 November 1872 in Ottawa, ON. He married **Dorothy Ann Vaughn** 17 November 1849 in Saint John Parish, Saint John Co., NB, daughter of Charles Vaughn. She was born 17 August 1826 in Bermuda, West Indies, and died 08 August 1895 in Wales, ON.

Notes for Rev. Charles Parke Bliss: Daniel F Johnson : Volume 81 Number 2158

Date : December 2, 1892 County : Kings

## Place : Sussex Newspaper : Kings County Record

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

An Account of the Earliest Settlers - Rev. Charles P. BLISS, fourth rector of Sussex, was born at Fredericton on 25th day of July 1825. He was the son of George Pidgeon BLISS, late Receiver General of the Province and Sarah WETMORE, his wife. They had a large family which also included Rev. Donald M. BLISS, Westmorland; Thomas W. BLISS, formerly Registrar of Deeds for Kent Co. and George J. BLISS, late Clerk of the House of Assembly. Mr. Bliss graduated at King's College, Fredericton, as B.A. in 1845 and proceeded to the degree of M.A. in 1849. In August 1848 he was ordained deacon by Bishop Medley at the Cathedral in Fredericton in which city he remained for awhile as assistant to His Lordship in the Church of St. Ann's. He was admitted to the priesthood the following year. His first parish was that of Harvey and Hopwell in Albert Co. where he continued until 1853. His next parochial charge was in Springfield (Kings Co.) from which, in the winter of 1862, he came to Sussex. His first duty recorded in the Sussex register was a baptism on the 22nd March 1862; his last was also a baptism which took place March 19th, 1867. During his stay in Sussex he suffered considerable from throat trouble which seriously affected his voice. His increasing infirmities at last compelled his resignation and in the spring of 1867, he removed to Ottawa where he became private secretary to Hon. S.L. Tilley, C.B., Minister of Customs. This position he occupied until his death. He continued, however, to take ministerial duty and for the last two or three years before his death he was assistant priest at St. Alban's Church, Ottawa. He died at his residence there Thursday 21st November 1872 in the 47th year of his age. Mr. Bliss was married at Trinity Church, St. John, N.B. Nov. 17th, 1849 by Bishop Medley to Dorothy Ann VAUGHAN only d/o Charles VAUGHAN, Esq., formerly of the Royal Navy and a late Comptroller of Customs in that city. He had six sons and one daughter. The second son, Rev. C.V.F. BLISS is a clergyman of the Church of England, a rural dean of the Diocese of Ontario. The third son, John Murray BLISS was one of the N.W.P. appointed in 1872. Mr. Bliss was a member of the Orange Order, being for three successive terms Provincial Grand Master for N.B.. He was also a freemason and one of the early members of Zion Lodge no. 21 and also for some time Grand Chaplain N.B.

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 32 Number 301

Date November 28 1872 County Saint John Place Saint John Newspaper The Daily Telegraph

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

The funeral of Charles P. BLISS, A.M. took place at his residence Bessorer St., Ottawa on Sunday afternoon at half past two. He held high rank in the Masonic body having been Past Grand Chaplain of the Grand Lodge of New Brunswick and a past officer of the Grand Lodge of Canada. He held an office of chaplain in the Civil Service Ledge of Ottawa. His remians were interred with Masonic honors. The funeral services were celebrated at St. Alban's Church.

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 71 Number 522

Date September 28 1888 County Kings Place Sussex Newspaper Kings County Record

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate. The first Lodge of Freemasons which existed in Kings Co. some 40 or 50 years ago, had among its members some of the leading men of the county, but it is believed that all are long since dead. The records of that lodge were lost many years ago by fire. The first records we have are of the present Zion Lodge which was instituted in 1863 with the following brethern as charter members: Joseph H. LITTLEHALE, George RYAN, William D. AITKEN, Charles P. BLISS, S.S. LITTLEHALE, S.P. WETMORE and Clarence WARD. The first meeting of Zion Lodge No. 995 was held April 10th, 1863. (see original)

Notes for Dorothy Ann Vaughn: Ref: 1881 Census, Ottawa(Wellington Ward), Carleton Co., ON, Dist 105A, Div 1, p27, family#128, age 55, widow

More About Charles Bliss and Dorothy Vaughn:

Marriage: 17 November 1849, Saint John Parish, Saint John Co., NB

Children of Charles Bliss and Dorothy Vaughn are:

- George Pidgeon<sup>12</sup> Bliss, born 21 September 1850 in Harvey Parish, Albert Co., NB; died 04 February 1916 in Regina, SK.
- 111 ii. Charles Vaughn F. Bliss, born 12 May 1853; died Unknown.
- 112 iii. John Murray Bliss, born 21 September 1855; died Unknown.
- 113 iv. Thomas Alden Dickson Bliss, born 28 June 1857; died Unknown.
- 114 v. William Dickson Bliss, born 18 June 1859; died Unknown.
- 115 vi. Donald Cameron Forster Bliss, born 27 October 1861; died Unknown.
- 116 vii. Jane Dickson Forster Bliss, born 01 January 1863 in NB; died Unknown.

Notes for Jane Dickson Forster Bliss: Ref: 1881 Census, Ottawa(Wellington Ward), Carleton Co., ON, Dist 105A, Div 1, p27, family#128, age 17, teacher

**50.** Rev. Donald McQueen<sup>11</sup> Bliss (George Pidgeon<sup>10</sup>, John Murray<sup>9</sup>, Daniel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 16 January 1827 in Georgetown, Queens Co., NB, and died 20 February 1902. He married **Sarah Hill Stewart** 16 February 1854. She was born 30 September 1831 in NB, and died 28 March 1923.

Notes for Rev. Donald McQueen Bliss:

Ref:

1851 Census, Fredericton Parish, York Co., NB, age 24, clergyman

1881 Census, Westmorland Parish, Westmorland Co., NB, Dist 33C, Div 2. p12, family#60, age 54, clergyman

1901 Census, Westmorland Parish, Westmorland Co., NB, Dist 24H, Div 4, p10, family#106, age 74

More About Rev. Donald McQueen Bliss:

Burial: Unknown, Saint Marks Anglican-Mount Whatley Cemetery, Westmorland Co., NB

Notes for Sarah Hill Stewart:

Ref:

1881 Census, Westmorland Parish, Westmorland Co., NB, Dist 33C, Div 2. p12, family#60, age 45, b NS 1901 Census, Westmorland Parish, Westmorland Co., NB, Dist 24H, Div 4, p10, family#106, age 69

More About Sarah Hill Stewart: Burial: Unknown, Saint Marks Anglican-Mount Whatley Cemetery, Westmorland Co., NB

More About Donald Bliss and Sarah Stewart: Marriage: 16 February 1854

Children of Donald Bliss and Sarah Stewart are:				
	117	1.	Allessandra Steward <sup>12</sup> Bliss, born 27 November 1854 in Westmorland Parish, Westmorland Co., NB; died Unknown.	
+	118	ii.	Dr. Gerald Courtenaye Wentworth Bliss, born 31 December 1857 in Westmorland Parish, Westmorland	
+	119	iii.	Co., NB; died Unknown. Madelane Bliss, born 21 January 1862 in Westmorland Parish, Westmorland Co., NB; died Unknown.	
	120	iv.	Sarah Sophia E. J. Bliss, born 24 November 1865 in Westmorland Parish, Westmorland Co., NB; died 28 February 1866 in Westmorland Parish, Westmorland Co., NB.	
			More About Sarah Sophia E. J. Bliss: Burial: Unknown, Saint Marks Anglican-Mount Whatley Cemetery , Westmorland Co., NB	
	121	v.	Donald McQueen Bliss, born 16 January 1867 in Westmorland Parish, Westmorland Co., NB; died Unknown.	
			Notes for Donald McQueen Bliss: Ref:	
			1881 Census, Westmorland Parish, Westmorland Co., NB, Dist 33C, Div 2. p12, family#60, age 14	
	122	vi.	Agatha Mabel Winifred Bliss, born 27 December 1867 in Westmorland Parish, Westmorland Co., NB; died 12 April 1868 in Westmorland Parish, Westmorland Co., NB.	
			More About Agatha Mabel Winifred Bliss: Burial: Unknown, Saint Marks Anglican-Mount Whatley Cemetery , Westmorland Co., NB	
	123	vii.	Alexander Bliss, born 06 February 1869 in Westmorland Parish, Westmorland Co., NB; died 28 February 1870 in Westmorland Parish, Westmorland Co., NB.	
			More About Alexander Bliss: Burial: Unknown, Saint Marks Anglican-Mount Whatley Cemetery , Westmorland Co., NB	
	124	viii.	Frances Marie E. Bliss, born 17 December 1871 in Westmorland Parish, Westmorland Co., NB; died Unknown.	
			Notes for Frances Marie E. Bliss:	
			Ref: 1881 Census, Westmorland Parish, Westmorland Co., NB, Dist 33C, Div 2. p12, family#60, age 9	
	125	ix.	Murray Stewart Bliss, born Abt. January 1882 in Westmorland Parish, Westmorland Co., NB; died 09 August 1882 in Westmorland Parish, Westmorland Co., NB.	
			More About Murray Stewart Bliss: Burial: Unknown, Saint Marks Anglican-Mount Whatley Cemetery , Westmorland Co., NB	

**54.** Henry<sup>11</sup> Bliss (George Pidgeon<sup>10</sup>, John Murray<sup>9</sup>, Daniel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 25 May 1834 in Fredericton, York Co., NB, and died Unknown. He married **Margaret Scott**. She was born 27 October 1844 in NS, and died Unknown.

Notes for Henry Bliss: Ref: 1901 Census, Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Dist. 30A, Div 3, p11, family#102, age 66(24 May 1844) Notes for Margaret Scott: Ref:

1901 Census, Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Dist. 30A, Div 3, p11, family#102, age 55

Children of Henry Bliss and Margaret Scott are:

i. John<sup>12</sup> Bliss, born 21 October 1873 in Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS; died Unknown.

Notes for John Bliss: Ref: 1901 Census, Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Dist. 30A, Div 3, p11, family#102, age 27

127 ii. George Bliss, born 09 September 1876 in Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS; died Unknown.

Notes for George Bliss: Ref: 1901 Census, Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Dist. 30A, Div 3, p11, family#102, age 24

**61. Murray Bliss<sup>11</sup> Brockway** (Alice<sup>10</sup> Goss, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 1840 in NB, and died Unknown. He married **Jennie Quick** 1875. She was born 1854 in North Salem, NY, and died Unknown.

Notes for Murray Bliss Brockway: Ref: 1850 Census, Calais, Washington Co., ME, p315-316/158A-B, frame 67-68/114, taken 30 July 1850, age 10 1860 Census, Princeton, Washington Co., ME, p53/280, frame 10/16, taken 28 June 1860, age 20

More About Murray Brockway and Jennie Quick: Marriage: 1875

Child of Murray Brockway and Jennie Quick is: + 128 i. Jane<sup>12</sup> Brockway, died Unknown.

**64.** John Goss<sup>11</sup> Brockway (Alice<sup>10</sup> Goss, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 1823 in NB, and died Unknown. He married Elizabeth J. Fall 06 February 1845 in Chatham, Northumberland Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*), daughter of Stephen Fall. She was born Bet. 1823 - 1824 in England, and died Unknown.

Notes for John Goss Brockway: Ref: 1850 Census, Calais, Washington Co., ME, p315-316/158A-B, frame 67-68/114, taken 30 July 1850, age 26

Notes for Elizabeth J. Fall:

Ref:

1850 Census, Calais, Washington Co., ME, p315-316/158A-B, frame 67-68/114, taken 30 July 1850, age 26, in the same home as the David/Daniel Brockway family may or maynot be a family member. More research required.

Marriage Notes for John Brockway and Elizabeth Fall: Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 10 Number 3052

Date February 19 1845 County York Place Fredericton Newspaper The Head Quarters

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

m. Chatham (North. Co.) 6th inst., by Rev. Richard Shepherd, John BROCKWAY / Elizabeth FALL eldest d/o

Stephen FALL, all of Chatham.

129

More About John Brockway and Elizabeth Fall: Marriage: 06 February 1845, Chatham, Northumberland Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*)

Children of John Brockway and Elizabeth Fall are:

i. Alice<sup>12</sup> Brockway, born Abt. March 1848 in NB; died 19 September 1849 in Richibucto, Kent Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*).

Notes for Alice Brockway: Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 12 Number 2333

Date September 24 1849 County Northumberland Place Chatham Newspaper The Gleaner and Northumberland Schediasma

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

d. Richibucto (Kent Co.) Wednesday, Alice BROCKWAY youngest d/o John BROCKWAY, age 18 mos.

130 ii. John P. Brockway, born Abt. December 1849 in NB; died Unknown.

Notes for John P. Brockway: Ref: 1850 Census, Calais, Washington Co., ME, p315-316/158A-B, frame 67-68/114, taken 30 July 1850, age 7/12. Appears to be a son of Elizabeth

**65.** Sarah Ann<sup>11</sup> Brockway (Hannah<sup>10</sup> Goss, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 10 May 1823 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 03 June 1865. She married **William James Vail** 08 September 1841 in Fredericton, York Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*), son of Thomas Vail and Hannah Russell. He was born Bet. 1817 - 1818 in Kingsclear Parish, York Co., NB, and died Unknown in Dover-Foxcroft, ME.

Notes for Sarah Ann Brockway: Ref: 1850 Census, Sangerville, Piscataquis Co., ME, p362/181B, frame 20/31, taken 9 Aug 1850, age 27

Notes for William James Vail: Ref: 1850 Census, Sangerville, Piscataquis Co., ME, p362/181B, frame 20/31, taken 9 Aug 1850, age 32

Marriage Notes for Sarah Brockway and William Vail: Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 9 Number 1067

Date September 22 1841 County York Place Fredericton Newspaper The New Brunswick Royal Gazette

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate. m. Wednesday 8th inst., by Rev. Thompson, William J. VAIL / Miss Sarah Ann BROCKWAY both of Kingsclear parish, York Co.

More About William Vail and Sarah Brockway:

Marriage: 08 September 1841, Fredericton, York Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.)

Children of Sarah Brockway and William Vail are:

131 i. James Albert<sup>12</sup> Vail, born 15 July 1843 in NB; died Unknown.

Notes for James Albert Vail: Ref: 1850 Census, Sangerville, Piscataquis Co., ME, p362/181B, frame 20/31, taken 9 Aug 1850, age 8

132 ii. Hannah Elizabeth Vail, born 12 June 1845 in NB; died Unknown.

Notes for Hannah Elizabeth Vail: Ref: 1850 Census, Sangerville, Piscataquis Co., ME, p362/181B, frame 20/31, taken 9 Aug 1850, age 7

133 iii. Mary Jane Vail, born 03 June 1848 in Sangerville, Piscataquis Co., ME; died 13 October 1870. She married John Thothy Lougee 12 July 1868; died Unknown.

> Notes for Mary Jane Vail: Ref: 1850 Census, Sangerville, Piscataquis Co., ME, p362/181B, frame 20/31, taken 9 Aug 1850, age 1

More About John Lougee and Mary Vail: Marriage: 12 July 1868

- 134 iv. George W. Vail, born Abt. June 1850 in Sangerville, Piscataquis Co., ME; died Bef. 1852.
- V. George Alfred Vail, born 05 August 1852 in Sangerville, Piscataquis Co., ME; died 22 January 1862 in Sangerville, ME.
- 136 vi. William Franklin Vail, born 01 November 1855 in Sangerville, Piscataquis Co., ME; died Unknown.

**88.** Elizabeth Ann<sup>11</sup> Goss (Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 1814 in Bocabec, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: TI: Tombstone Inscriptions.), and died 29 September 1901 in Bocabec, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB. She married Jeremiah Hanson 01 August 1833 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, son of Daniel Hanson and Mary Haley. He was born 09 February 1809 in Bocabec, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 10 October 1893 in Bocabec, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 10

More About Elizabeth Ann Goss: Burial: Unknown, Bocabec Presbyterian Cemetery, Bocabec, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Notes for Jeremiah Hanson: Ref: 1851 census St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p 5-6

More About Jeremiah Hanson: Burial: Unknown, Bocabec Presbyterian Cemetery, Bocabec, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Jeremiah Hanson and Elizabeth Goss: Marriage: 01 August 1833, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Children of Elizabeth Goss and Jeremiah Hanson are:

+ 137 i. Philo Clark<sup>12</sup> Hanson, born 11 May 1834; died 14 March 1912 in Peabody River, KS.

+	138	ii.	Daniel Gilbert Hanson, born 16 January 1836; died 01 February 1916 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB.
+	139	iii.	Richard Burpee Hanson, born 07 February 1838 in Bocabec, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 04 November 1904.
+	140 141	iv. v.	Jeremiah Munn Hanson, born 28 July 1840; died 13 September 1918. Nancy Hester Hanson, born 11 May 1843; died 15 July 1905. She married Rufus Outhouse; born 1840; died 1902.
			More About Nancy Hester Hanson: Burial: Unknown, Bocabec Presbyterian Cemetery, Bocabec, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB
			More About Rufus Outhouse: Burial: Unknown, Bocabec Presbyterian Cemetery, Bocabec, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB
+	142 143	vi. vii.	Mary Elizabeth A. Hanson, born 26 September 1845; died 25 May 1929 in Milbridge, ME. Rachel McCallum Hanson, born 08 January 1848; died Unknown. She married William Nelson Bucknam 25 December 1881 in Bocabec, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; born 1843; died 1907.
			More About William Bucknam and Rachel Hanson: Marriage: 25 December 1881, Bocabec, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB
	144	viii.	John Wesley Hanson, born 24 June 1850; died 20 January 1881. He married Addie ???; born 1853; died 1886.
			More About John Wesley Hanson: Burial: Unknown, Bocabec Presbyterian Cemetery, Bocabec, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB
			More About Addie ???: Burial: Unknown, Bocabec Presbyterian Cemetery, Bocabec, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB
	145 146	ix. x.	Adeline Hanson, born 03 February 1853; died 30 January 1888. Anna Priscilla Hanson, born 07 November 1855; died 04 December 1918. She married Isaac Carmichael; born 1839; died Unknown.
			Notes for Anna Priscilla Hanson: No children.
			Notes for Isaac Carmichael: Ref:
			1851 Census, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p7-8, age 10 1861 Census, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p18-19, age 21 1871 Census, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p55, family#186, taken 22 Apr. 1871, age 30
+	147 148 149	xi. xii. xiii.	Ida Gertrude Hanson, born 14 June 1858; died Unknown. Grace C. Hanson, born 11 January 1861; died 19 February 1861. Lillian Dorcas Hanson, born 11 January 1861; died 25 December 1946. She married Fred Bowden 23 September 1895; died Unknown.
			More About Fred Bowden and Lillian Hanson: Marriage: 23 September 1895
	150	xiv.	Blanche Eliza Hanson, born 17 February 1864; died 1893 in CA. She married Fred Bowden; died Unknown.

**89.** Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss (Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 14 February 1820 in Bonny River, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 1901 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Tombstone at Cemetery.). She married **Alexander Williamson** 08 April 1838 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, son of Alexander Williamson and Jane Dawson. He was born 12 December 1809 in Dipper Harbour, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 16 March

1884 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Tombstone at Cemetery.).

More About Nancy B. Goss: Burial: Unknown, Second Falls United Baptist Cemetery, Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Notes for Alexander Williamson: Ref: 1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p25-26 1861 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p45

In he 1851 census, Alexander listed himself as having emigrated to New Brunswick in 1820. He lived in the Second Falls area of Charlotte County until his untimely death in 1884. While trying to save another man from a lumber campfire, he suffered critical burns. Although he managed to get on his horse, who took him home, he only lived a few days despite the best care Nancy could provide. His hands were so badly burned, Nancy had to hold his pipe for him to have a smoke.

Alexander Jr. (Sandy) Williamson was born in 1809 in Dipper Harbour, New Brunswick, and died 16 March 1884 in Second Falls, Charlotte County, N.B. He married Nancy GOSS on 08 April 1838 in Second Falls. Sandy was born in Dipper Harbour after the death of his father which occurred on 02 November 1809 by shipwreck. Newspaper accounts of the death advise he was survived by his wife and two children, (Sandy was the third). According to the 1851 Census, Sandy entered Canada in 1820. It is not known where, or for how long, he was out of the country. However, his mother Jane WILLIAMSON. (widow), married a William FRENCH on 02 January 1814 at nearby Mushquash, N.B.

Sandy settled in Second Falls. N.B. during the 1830's and worked as a lumberman and millman. He was married to Nancy Goss by Rev. Duncan Thompson on 08 April 1838 in Second Falls. Sandy and Nancy made their

home at the site where Aldon Kinney Jr. lives today, (1997); and became members of the Second Falls Baptist Church.

More About Alexander Williamson:

+

Burial: Unknown, Second Falls United Baptist Cemetery, Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB Immigration: 1820, From England (Source: *1851 Census, Charlotte Co., NB*, St. George Parish, p25.)

More About Alexander Williamson and Nancy Goss: Marriage: 08 April 1838, Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Children of Nancy Goss and Alexander Williamson are:

- + 151
   i. Jane<sup>12</sup> Williamson, born 11 September 1839 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Abt. 1928 in PA.
- + 152 ii. Corlinda Williamson, born 03 March 1841 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown in St. George, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.
- + 153 iii. Margaret Williamson, born 11 May 1842 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 28 April 1876 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.
   + 154 iv Elizabeth Williamson born 08 February 1844 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB:
  - 154 iv. Elizabeth Williamson, born 08 February 1844 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 10 April 1926 in Pennfield Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.
  - 155 v. Matilda Williamson, born 03 May 1845 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown. She married Johnson 'Don' Archibald; born Abt. 1845; died Unknown.
- + 156 vi. Mary Williamson, born 16 February 1847 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown in Woonsocket, RI.
- 157 vii. Priscilla Williamson, born 03 February 1849 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 30 January 1935 in Charlotte Co., NB.
- 158 viii. Georgianna Williamson, born 19 June 1850 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Abt. 1851 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.
- 159 ix. George Melvin Williamson, born 04 April 1852 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 01 November 1927 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.
  - x. Sarah A. Williamson, born 19 March 1854 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 04 March 1880 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Tombstone at

			Cemetery.).
			More About Sarah A. Williamson: Burial: Unknown, Second Falls United Baptist Cemetery, Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB
	161	xi.	Melissa Williamson, born 19 June 1856 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown. She married ? Moorhouse; died Unknown.
+	162	xii.	Augusta Williamson, born 17 September 1857 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown.
	163	xiii.	Charlotte Williamson, born 07 December 1859 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown. She married ? Morton; died Unknown.
	164	xiv.	William H. Williamson, born 05 January 1862 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 1945 in Bedford, QC. He married Mary Finney; died 1946 in Bedford, QC.
	165	XV.	Abigail Williamson, born 04 January 1865 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown. She married Edward Taylor 07 January 1896 in Salem, MA; died Unknown.
			More About Edward Taylor and Abigail Williamson: Marriage: 07 January 1896, Salem, MA
+	166	xvi.	James Sexton Williamson, born 17 December 1867 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 09 October 1951 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

**90.** Thorot<sup>11</sup> Goss (Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 19 June 1823 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 06 August 1906 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB. He married Jane Matheson 07 December 1848 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: (1) *ACR: Anglican Church Records*, "Electronic," St. George Parish., (2) "CCMR:Charlotte County Marriage Registers, Charlotte Co., NB," p208.), daughter of Hugh Matheson and Isabella Robinson. She was born 1827 in NB, and died 1923.

Notes for Thorot Goss:

Ref:

1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p47, age 26, name: Theodore

1861 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p2, age 38

1881 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 26D, Div. 1, p71, family#307, age 58

More About Thorot Goss: Burial: Unknown, Second Falls Cemetery, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Notes for Jane Matheson:

Ref:

1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p47, age 24

1861 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p2, age 34

1881 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 26D, Div. 1, p71, family#307, age 52

More About Jane Matheson: Burial: Unknown, Second Falls Cemetery, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Thorot Goss and Jane Matheson:

Marriage: 07 December 1848, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: (1) *ACR: Anglican Church Records*, "Electronic," St. George Parish., (2) "CCMR:Charlotte County Marriage Registers, Charlotte Co., NB," p208.)

Children of Thorot Goss and Jane Matheson are:

- + 167 i. Mary<sup>12</sup> Goss, born 10 June 1849 in NB; died 1948.
  - 168 ii. Catherine Goss, born 08 August 1850 (Source: *AB: Anglican Baptisms*, "Electronic," St. George Parish.); died Unknown.

			Notes for Catherine Goss: Ref: 1861 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p2, age 10
			More About Catherine Goss: Baptism: 30 March 1856 (Source: AB: Anglican Baptisms, "Electronic," St. George Parish.)
1	69 i	ii.	Isabella Goss, born 15 November 1853 (Source: AB: Anglican Baptisms, "Electronic," St. George Parish.); died Unknown.
			Notes for Isabella Goss: Ref: 1861 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p2, age 8 1881 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 26D, Div. 1, p71, family#307, age 26
			More About Isabella Goss: Baptism: 30 March 1856 (Source: <i>AB: Anglican Baptisms</i> , "Electronic," St. George Parish.)
1	70 i	v.	Elizabeth Goss, born 16 January 1856 (Source: AB: Anglican Baptisms, "Electronic," St. George Parish.); died Unknown.
			Notes for Elizabeth Goss: Ref: 1861 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p2, age 6 1881 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 26D, Div. 1, p71, family#307, age 24
			More About Elizabeth Goss: Baptism: 30 March 1856 (Source: <i>AB: Anglican Baptisms</i> , "Electronic," St. George Parish.)
1	71	v.	Georgana Goss, born Bet. 1857 - 1858; died Unknown.
			Notes for Georgana Goss: Ref: 1861 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p2, age 3 1881 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 26D, Div. 1, p71, family#307, age 22
			Hugh Barrett Goss, born 26 January 1862 in NB; died 16 December 1941 in Charlotte Co., NB. Abbie Alice Goss, born 27 May 1866 in Bonney River, Charlotte Co., NB; died 05 March 1958 in St.
1		ii.	Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB. Amanda Goss, born Bet. 1869 - 1870; died Unknown.
			Notes for Amanda Goss: Ref: 1881 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 26D, Div. 1, p71, family#307, age 11
1	75 i	x.	Abraham Young Goss, born 1864 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 1919.

**91.** Abigail Alice<sup>11</sup> Goss (Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Bet. 1824 - 1825 in Charlotte Co., NB, and died 01 January 1869 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*). She married **Abraham Young** 03 April 1845 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: "CCMR:Charlotte County Marriage Registers, Charlotte Co., NB," p122.), son of Mark Young and Margaret ???. He was born 05 May 1824 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 27 November 1897 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

Notes for Abigail Alice Goss: Ref: 1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p47, age 26

++

+

1861 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p46, age 36

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 28 Number 871

Date January 7 1869 County Saint John Place Saint John Newspaper Christian Visitor

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

d. St. George (Charlotte Co.) 1st inst., Abigail w/o Abraham YOUNG, Esq., age 43. Sister YOUNG professed religion under the ministry of Father Robinson. She was baptized at age 14. Her funeral took place Sabbath afternoon, left husband, children (see eulogy and verse)

More About Abigail Alice Goss: Burial: Unknown, First Community Cemetery, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Notes for Abraham Young:

Ref:

1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p47, age 27

1861 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p46, age 37, Retail Merchant. NOTE: In the same home is Mary Oliver, age 17, b NB, cousin

1871 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 175D, Div 1, p6, family#23, age 46, merchant, widower

1881 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 26D, Div 1, p6, family#26, age 57, merchant 1891 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 13C, p3, family#16, taken 7 Apr 1891, age 67

More About Abraham Young:

Burial: Unknown, St. George Rural Cemetery, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Abraham Young and Abigail Goss:

Marriage: 03 April 1845, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: "CCMR:Charlotte County Marriage Registers, Charlotte Co., NB," p122.)

Children of Abigail Goss and Abraham Young are:

 Peter G.<sup>12</sup> Young, born Abt. April 1846 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 02 July 1860 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

> Notes for Peter G. Young: Ref: 1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p47, age 5

More About Peter G. Young: Burial: Unknown, First Community Cemetery, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

177 ii. Theodore Young, born Bet. 1847 - 1848 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown.

Notes for Theodore Young: Ref: 1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p47, age 3

178 iii. Calvington Young, born Bet. 1849 - 1850 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown.

Notes for Calvington Young: Ref: 1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p47, age 1 1861 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p46, age 11, name: Clarendon 1871 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 175D, Div 1, p6, family#23, age 21, name: Clarendon 1881 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 26D, Div 1, p6, family#26, age 32, married, no wife present!!

## 179 iv. Mary Ann Young, born Bet. 1851 - 1852 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 07 September 1871 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.).

Notes for Mary Ann Young: Ref: 1861 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p46, age 9, name: Mary 1871 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 175D, Div 1, p6, family#23, age 19, name: Mary Ann

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 30 Number 577

Date September 14 1871 County Saint John Place Saint John Newspaper Christian Visitor

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

d. St. George (Charlotte Co.) 7th ult., Mary YOUNG eldest d/o Abraham YOUNG, Esq., age 19.

180 v. Frederick Young, born Bet. 1854 - 1855 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown. He married ? ??? Aft. 1871; died Bef. 1881.

Notes for Frederick Young: Ref: 1861 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p46, age 6 1871 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 175D, Div 1, p6, family#23, age 16 1881 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 26D, Div 1, p6, family#26, age 26, widower

More About Frederick Young and ? ???: Marriage: Aft. 1871

#### 181 vi. John Young, born Bet. 1856 - 1857 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown.

Notes for John Young: Ref: 1861 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p46, age 4 1871 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 175D, Div 1, p6, family#23, age 14

#### 182 vii. Harland Young, born Bet. 1859 - 1860 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown.

Notes for Harland Young: Ref: 1861 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p46, age 1 1871 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 175D, Div 1, p6, family#23, age 12 183 viii. Henry S. Young, born 1861 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown.

Notes for Henry S. Young: Ref: 1871 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 175D, Div 1, p6, family#23, age 10 1881 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 26D, Div 1, p6, family#26, age 19

184 ix. Margaret Young, born Bet. 1863 - 1864 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown.

Notes for Margaret Young: Ref: 1871 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 175D, Div 1, p6, family#23, age 7 1881 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 26D, Div 1, p6, family#26, age 16

185 x. Elmer A. Young, born Bet. 1866 - 1867 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown.

Notes for Elmer A. Young: Ref: 1871 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 175D, Div 1, p6, family#23, age 4 1881 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 26D, Div 1, p6, family#26, age 14

**94.** Hannah<sup>11</sup> Goss (Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Bet. 1838 - 1839, and died Unknown. She married Levi P. Brockway 24 October 1860 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*), son of Reuben Brockway and Margaret Dowdall. He was born 29 January 1837 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: *NB-Anoka*, "Electronic."), and died 30 September 1910 in Anoka, Anoka Co., MN (Source: *NB-Anoka*, "Electronic.").

Notes for Hannah Goss: Ref: 1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p26, age 12 1861 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p26, age 12 1867 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p26, age 12 1870 Census, Anoka, Anoka Co., MN, p27/39, frame 14/22, taken 24 June 1870, age 30, name: Hannah or Harriet 1880 Census, Brainerd Twp., Crow Wing Co., MN, ED#99, p10/75B, frame 10/48, taken 8 June 1880, age 41, name: Hannah

Notes for Levi P. Brockway:

Ref:

1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p51, age 15

1870 Census, Anoka, Anoka Co., MN, p27/39, frame 14/22, taken 24 June 1870, age 32

1880 Census, Brainerd Twp., Crow Wing Co., MN, ED#99, p10/75B, frame 10/48, taken 8 June 1880, age 40 1910 Census, Anoka(Ward#2), Anoka Co., MN, ED#18, p8B/188, frame 16/23, taken 28 Apr 1910, age 73, marr 15 yrs(second marriage), imm 1870

Marriage Notes for Hannah Goss and Levi Brockway: Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 20 Number 1213

Date November 23 1860 County Saint John Place Saint John Newspaper Religious Intelligencer

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

m. 24th ult., by same, Levi BROCKWAY / Miss Hannah GOSS, all of St. George (Charlotte Co.)

More About Levi Brockway and Hannah Goss:

Marriage: 24 October 1860, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*)

Children of Hannah Goss and Levi Brockway are:

186

187

i. Anna F.<sup>12</sup> Brockway, born Bet. 1860 - 1861 in NB; died Unknown.
Notes for Anna F. Brockway: Ref: 1870 Census, Anoka, Anoka Co., MN, p27/39, frame 14/22, taken 24 June 1870, age 9
ii. Lavina Bernice Brockway, born Bet. 1864 - 1865 in NB; died Unknown.

Notes for Lavina Bernice Brockway: Ref: 1870 Census, Anoka, Anoka Co., MN, p27/39, frame 14/22, taken 24 June 1870, age 5, name: Bernice 1880 Census, Brainerd Twp., Crow Wing Co., MN, ED#99, p10/75B, frame 10/48, taken 8 June 1880, age 16, name: Lavina

188 iii. Alidia Brockway, born Bet. 1867 - 1868 in NB; died Unknown.

Notes for Alidia Brockway: Ref: 1870 Census, Anoka, Anoka Co., MN, p27/39, frame 14/22, taken 24 June 1870, age 2, b NB 1880 Census, Brainerd Twp., Crow Wing Co., MN, ED#99, p10/75B, frame 10/48, taken 8 June 1880, age 12, b ME

189 iv. Annie Brockway, born Bet. 1873 - 1874 in MN; died Unknown.

Notes for Annie Brockway: Ref: 1880 Census, Brainerd Twp., Crow Wing Co., MN, ED#99, p10/75B, frame 10/48, taken 8 June 1880, age 6

190 v. Harland Brockway, born Bet. 1875 - 1876 in MN; died Unknown.

Notes for Harland Brockway: Ref: 1880 Census, Brainerd Twp., Crow Wing Co., MN, ED#99, p10/75B, frame 10/48, taken 8 June 1880, age 4

#### Generation No. 12

**102.** Donald Read<sup>12</sup> Bliss I (Amos Read<sup>11</sup>, Amos Atkinson<sup>10</sup>, Isaac<sup>9</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>8</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>7</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>6</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 1910 in MA, and died Unknown. He married **Barbara Barker**. She was born 10 April 1911, and died 13 July 2000.

Children of Donald Bliss and Barbara Barker are:

- + 191 i. Donald Read<sup>13</sup> Bliss II, born Private.
- + 192 ii. John Barker Bliss I, born Private.
- + 193 iii. Barbara Joanne Shirley Bliss, born Private.

**103.** Susan Mary<sup>12</sup> Bliss (George Johnston<sup>11</sup>, George Pidgeon<sup>10</sup>, John Murray<sup>9</sup>, Daniel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 08 September 1852 in Fredericton, York Co., NB, and died Unknown. She married **Parker Glasier**. He died Unknown.

Child of Susan Bliss and Parker Glasier is:

 George Bliss<sup>13</sup> Glasier, born 14 March 1883 in Lincoln Parish, Sunbury Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); died Unknown.

**105.** James Peters<sup>12</sup> Bliss (George Johnston<sup>11</sup>, George Pidgeon<sup>10</sup>, John Murray<sup>9</sup>, Daniel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 18 January 1856 in Fredericton, York Co., NB, and died 02 April 1922 in Sunbury Co., NB. He married Virginia Marsh Gilmor 10 May 1883 in Oromocto, Sunbury Co., NB, daughter of Alexander Gilmor. She was born 25 August 1858, and died 02 January 1929.

Notes for James Peters Bliss: Ref: 1881 Census, Fredericton(Kings Ward), Fredericton Parish, York Co., NB, Dist. 30E, p34, family#160, age 25

More About James Peters Bliss: Burial: Unknown, St. John's Anglican Cemetery, Sunbury Co., NB

More About Virginia Marsh Gilmor: Burial: Unknown, St. John's Anglican Cemetery, Sunbury Co., NB

Marriage Notes for James Bliss and Virginia Gilmor: Daniel F Johnson : Volume 60 Number 619

Date : May 12, 1883 County : York Place : Fredericton Newspaper : New Brunswick Reporter and Fredericton Advertiser

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

m. River View, Oromocto (Sunbury Co.) Thursday 10th inst., by Rev. Wm Greer, Rector of Burton, James P. BLISS, Fredericton / Virginia M. GILMOR only d/o late Alexander GILMOR, Esq. Daniel F Johnson : Volume 60 Number 345

Date : May 10, 1883 County : York Place : Fredericton Newspaper : The Fredericton Evening Capital

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

Rev. Greer solemnized the marriage service between James P. BLISS eldest s/o Geo. J. BLISS, Esq., Fredericton city and Miss Virginia GILMOR, Oromocto (Sunbury Co.) Daniel F Johnson : Volume 59 Number 3386

Date : May 11, 1883 County : Saint John Place : Saint John Newspaper : Saint John Globe

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

The village of Oromocto (Sunbury Co.) was the scene of a happy social event on Thursday afternoon. Rev.

Greer solemnized the marriage between James P. BLISS eldest s/o Geo. J. BLISS, Esq., Fredericton and Miss Virginia GILMOR, Oromocto. - 'Capital'

More About James Bliss and Virginia Gilmor: Marriage: 10 May 1883, Oromocto, Sunbury Co., NB

Children of James Bliss and Virginia Gilmor are:

i. Mary Elizabeth Gilmor<sup>13</sup> Bliss, born 17 February 1890 in Oromocto, Sunbury Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); died 1949.
 More About Mary Elizabeth Gilmor Bliss:

Burial: Unknown, St. John's Anglican Cemetery, Sunbury Co., NB

- Edith Lockhart Bliss, born 29 December 1891 in Oromocto, Sunbury Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); died Unknown.
- 197 iii. Charles Gilor Bliss, born 09 January 1894 in Oromocto, Sunbury Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); died 1970. He married Frances Charlotte Reid 26 July 1928 in Fredericton, York Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); born 23 June 1891 in Fredericton, York Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); died 1978.

More About Charles Gilor Bliss: Burial: Unknown, St. John's Anglican Cemetery, Sunbury Co., NB

More About Frances Charlotte Reid: Burial: Unknown, St. John's Anglican Cemetery, Sunbury Co., NB

More About Charles Bliss and Frances Reid: Marriage: 26 July 1928, Fredericton, York Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

**108.** Frederick St. John<sup>12</sup> Bliss (George Johnston<sup>11</sup>, George Pidgeon<sup>10</sup>, John Murray<sup>9</sup>, Daniel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 27 December 1862 in Fredericton, York Co., NB, and died Unknown. He married **Isabella Sophia Plant**, daughter of ? Plant and Isabella ???. She was born 03 June 1864, and died Unknown.

Notes for Frederick St. John Bliss: Ref: 1881 Census, Fredericton(Kings Ward), Fredericton Parish, York Co., NB, Dist. 30E, p34, family#160, age 18 1901 Census, Fredericton(Kings Ward), York Co., NB, Dist 25E, Div 2, p9, family#92, age 38

Notes for Isabella Sophia Plant: Ref: 1901 Census, Fredericton(Kings Ward), York Co., NB, Dist 25E, Div 2, p9, family#92, age 36

Children of Frederick Bliss and Isabella Plant are:

198 i. Helen M.<sup>13</sup> Bliss, born 22 April 1894 in Fredericton, York Co., NB; died Unknown.

Notes for Helen M. Bliss: Ref: 1901 Census, Fredericton(Kings Ward), York Co., NB, Dist 25E, Div 2, p9, family#92, age 6

199 ii. Isabella St. J. Bliss, born 29 September 1895 in Fredericton, York Co., NB; died Unknown.

Notes for Isabella St. J. Bliss: Ref:

1901 Census, Fredericton(Kings Ward), York Co., NB, Dist 25E, Div 2, p9, family#92, age 5

109. Lewis Henry<sup>12</sup> Bliss (George Johnston<sup>11</sup>, George Pidgeon<sup>10</sup>, John Murray<sup>9</sup>, Daniel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 16 February 1866 in Fredericton, York Co., NB, and died 1918 in Fredericton, York Co., NB. He married Judith Elizabeth Dibblee 13 April 1898 in Carleton Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, PANB, "Electronic."). She was born 14 June 1869, and died 1965 in Fredericton, York Co., NB.

Notes for Lewis Henry Bliss:

Ref:

200

1881 Census, Fredericton(Kings Ward), Fredericton Parish, York Co., NB, Dist. 30E, p34, family#160, age 15 1901 Census, Fredericton(Kings Ward), York Co., NB, Dist 25E, Div 2, p1, family#6, age 35

More About Lewis Henry Bliss: Burial: Unknown, Forest Hills Cemetery, Fredericton Parish, York Co., NB

Notes for Judith Elizabeth Dibblee: Ref: 1901 Census, Fredericton(Kings Ward), York Co., NB, Dist 25E, Div 2, p1, family#6, age 35

More About Judith Elizabeth Dibblee: Burial: Unknown, Forest Hills Cemetery, Fredericton Parish, York Co., NB

More About Lewis Bliss and Judith Dibblee:

Marriage: 13 April 1898, Carleton Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, PANB, "Electronic.")

Children of Lewis Bliss and Judith Dibblee are:

i. Jean Livinstone<sup>13</sup> Bliss, born 27 June 1900 in Fredericton, York Co., NB; died 24 March 1903 in Fredericton, York Co., NB (Source: OMR-Ontario Marriage Registers.). Notes for Jean Livinstone Bliss: Ref: 1901 Census, Fredericton(Kings Ward), York Co., NB, Dist 25E, Div 2, p1, family#6, age not shown(27 July 1900) More About Jean Livinstone Bliss: Burial: Unknown, Forest Hills Cemetery, Fredericton Parish, York Co., NB 201 ii. George Lewis Dibblee Bliss, born 02 June 1902 in Fredericton, York Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, PANB, "Electronic."); died Unknown. 202 iii. Reginald Eames Diblee Bliss, born 01 July 1905 in Fredericton, York Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, PANB, "Electronic."); died Unknown.

110. George Pidgeon<sup>12</sup> Bliss (Charles Parke<sup>11</sup>, George Pidgeon<sup>10</sup>, John Murray<sup>9</sup>, Daniel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 21 September 1850 in Harvey Parish, Albert Co., NB, and died 04 February 1916 in Regina, SK (Source: Cemetery Records, Woodlawn Cemerty, Saskatoon, SK.). He married (1) Sophia Alice Humphreys 1870 (Source: LDS IGI, "Electronic."), daughter of Joseph Humphreys and Sarah Cherry. She was born 26 December 1844 in Ireland, and died 28 September 1893 in Winnipeg, MB. He married (2) Charlotte Mary Pentreith Bef. 1890. She was born 02 April 1862 in ON, and died Unknown.

Notes for George Pidgeon Bliss:

Ref:

1901 Census, Morris, Provencher Twp., MB, Dist. 10G, p3, family#26, age 50(21 Sept 1850), Constable 1911 Census, Saskatoon(Ward#3), SK, Dist. 33, p10, family#84, age 60, occup: janitor, lived at 316, 1st Ave.

# Saskatoon

More About George Pidgeon Bliss: Burial: 08 February 1916, Woodlawn Cemetery, Saskatoon, SK (Source: *Cemetery Records*, Woodlawn Cemetery, Saskatoon, SK.) Occupation: Civil Engoineer

More About George Bliss and Sophia Humphreys: Marriage: 1870 (Source: *LDS IGI*, "Electronic.")

Notes for Charlotte Mary Pentreith:

Ref:

+

1901 Census, Morris, Provencher Twp., MB, Dist. 10G, p3, family#26, age 38(2 Apr. 1862), name: Charlotte 1906 Census, Saskatoon, SKatchewan District, Dist 16, Sub-dist 36, p26, family#269, age 44, mother to Thos Scott, age 25

1911 Census, Saskatoon, SK, Dist. 33, p10, family#84, age 49(Apr. 1862), name: Charlotte

More About George Bliss and Charlotte Pentreith: Marriage: Bef. 1890

Children of George Bliss and Sophia Humphreys are:

- 203 i. Charles Archibald<sup>13</sup> Bliss, born 1871; died Unknown.
- 204 ii. Dora Dickson Bliss, born 1872; died Unknown.
- 205 iii. Josephine Sarah Marie Bliss, born 1874; died Unknown.
- 206 iv. Ethel Bliss, born 16 April 1876 in MB; died Unknown.
  - v. George Edward Valentine Bliss, Sr., born 21 April 1877 in Winnepeg, MB; died 23 March 1953 in Kamloops, BC.
  - 208 vi. Helen Francis Murray Bliss, born 14 March 1882 in Moncton, Moncton Parish, Westmorland Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, PANB, "Electronic."); died Unknown.
  - 209 vii. Lydia Bliss, born 1878; died Unknown.
  - 210 viii. Eunice Bliss, born 1880; died Unknown.
  - 211 ix. Annie Gwendolyn Forster Bliss, born 1888; died Unknown.

Children of George Bliss and Charlotte Pentreith are:

212 i. Eva M.<sup>13</sup> Bliss, born 13 February 1890 in MB; died Unknown.

Notes for Eva M. Bliss: Ref: 1901 Census, Morris, Provencher Twp., MB, Dist. 10G, p3, family#26, age 11 1906 Census, Saskatoon, SKatchewan District, Dist 16, Sub-dist 36, p26, family#269, age 16, name: Eva Scott, single, sister to Thomas Scott who is a son of Charlotte Bliss

213 ii. Garnet P. Bliss, born 30 March 1896 in MB; died Bef. 1906.

Notes for Garnet P. Bliss: Ref: 1901 Census, Morris, Provencher Twp., MB, Dist. 10G, p3, family#26, age 5

214 iii. Charlotte Blanch Bliss, born 18 March 1898 in MB; died Unknown.

Notes for Charlotte Blanch Bliss: Ref: 1901 Census, Morris, Provencher Twp., MB, Dist. 10G, p3, family#26, age 3 1906 Census, Saskatoon, SKatchewan District, Dist 16, Sub-dist 36, p26, family#269, age 8, name: Blanch Bliss 1911 Census, Battleford, SK, Dist 28, Twp., 42, p18, household#192, age 13(Mar 1898), Pupil, b Ontario, name: Blanch Bliss. At an Industrial School

215 iv. Cameron F. Bliss, born April 1901 in Morris, Provencher Twp., MB; died Unknown.

Notes for Cameron F. Bliss: Ref: 1906 Census, Saskatoon, SKatchewan District, Dist 16, Sub-dist 36, p26, family#269, age 5, name: Cameron Bliss 1911 Census, Saskatoon, SK, Dist. 33, p10, family#84, age 10(Apr. 1901)

v. Dolly Bliss, born 1906 in Saskatoon, SK; died Bef. 1911.

Notes for Dolly Bliss: Ref: 1906 Census, Saskatoon, SKatchewan District, Dist 16, Sub-dist 36, p26, family#269, age 5/12, name: Dolly Bliss

118. Dr. Gerald Courtenaye Wentworth<sup>12</sup> Bliss (Donald McQueen<sup>11</sup>, George Pidgeon<sup>10</sup>, John Murray<sup>9</sup>, Daniel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 31 December 1857 in Westmorland Parish, Westmorland Co., NB, and died Unknown. He married (1) Bessie Dorr Botsford 1880, daughter of Warden Botsford. She was born 1860, and died 23 March 1894. He married (2) Frances Rosalyn Crane 24 April 1895 in Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS. She was born 04 June 1870 in NB, and died Unknown.

Notes for Dr. Gerald Courtenaye Wentworth Bliss: Ref: 1901 Census, Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Dist. 30A, Div 3, p12, family#109, age 43(31 Dec. 1857), name: Courtney W. 1911 Census, Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Dist 6, p16, family#154, age 51(Dec 1959), name: G. W. (MD)

Notes for Bessie Dorr Botsford: Daniel F Johnson : Volume 92 Number 2146

Date : March 29, 1894 County : Westmorland Place : Sackville Newspaper : Chignecto Post

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

Amherst, N.S. - All classes are saddened Bessie Dorr BLISS w/o G.C. BLISS, M.D., which sad event occurred Good Friday 3 p.m. Mrs. Bliss was the third s/o late Warden BOTSFORD, Dorchester (West. Co.) She leaves three sons, the youngest an infant of nine days and was in the 35th year of her age. The funeral took place from Christ Church on Easter Day. The burial of the dead was said by Rev. V.E. Harris and Rev. Cecil Wiggins, rector of St. Paul's, Sackville and the remains were interred in the Church of England Cemetery.

More About Gerald Bliss and Bessie Botsford: Marriage: 1880

Notes for Frances Rosalyn Crane: Ref: 1901 Census, Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Dist. 30A, Div 3, p12, family#109, age 30(4 June 1870)

Marriage Notes for Gerald Bliss and Frances Crane: Daniel F Johnson : Volume 100 Number 788

Date : April 25, 1895

County : Saint John Place : Saint John Newspaper : The Daily Sun

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

Amherst, N.S., April 24 - The marriage was solemnized by Rev. V.E. Harris in Christ Church of G.C.W. BLISS, M.S. and Fannie R. CRANE of Waltham, Mass., formerly of Baie Verte, N.B.

More About Gerald Bliss and Frances Crane: Marriage: 24 April 1895, Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS

Children of Gerald Bliss and Bessie Botsford are:

i. Gerald Douglas<sup>13</sup> Bliss, born 30 September 1883 in Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS; died Unknown.

Notes for Gerald Douglas Bliss: Ref: 1901 Census, Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Dist. 30A, Div 3, p12, family#109, age 17(30 Sept. 1883)

218 ii. Blair Botsford Bliss, born 18 June 1887 in Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS; died Unknown.

Notes for Blair Botsford Bliss: Ref: 1901 Census, Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Dist. 30A, Div 3, p12, family#109, age 13

219 iii. Dennison Dorr Bliss, born 15 March 1894 in Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS; died Unknown.

Notes for Dennison Dorr Bliss: Ref: 1901 Census, Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Dist. 30A, Div 3, p12, family#109, age 7, name: Denison S. 1911 Census, Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Dist 6, p16, family#154, age 17(Mar 1894)

## Children of Gerald Bliss and Frances Crane are:

220	i.	Mary Madeline <sup>13</sup> Bliss, born 30 August 1896 in Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS; died Unknown.
		Notes for Mary Madeline Bliss: Ref:
		1901 Census, Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Dist. 30A, Div 3, p12, family#109, age 4 1911 Census, Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Dist 6, p16, family#154, age 14
221	ii.	Edwin Gerald Wentworth Bliss, born 12 March 1900 in Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS; died Bef. 1901.
222	iii.	Gwendolyn Bliss, born 07 January 1903 in Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS; died Unknown.
		Notes for Gwendolyn Bliss: Ref: 1911 Census, Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Dist 6, p16, family#154, age 8
223	iv.	John Donald McQueen Bliss, born 23 January 1908 in Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS; died Unknown.
		Notes for John Donald McQueen Bliss: Ref:
		1911 Census, Amherst, Cumberland Co., NS, Dist 6, p16, family#154, age 3

**119.** Madelane<sup>12</sup> Bliss (Donald McQueen<sup>11</sup>, George Pidgeon<sup>10</sup>, John Murray<sup>9</sup>, Daniel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 21 January 1862 in Westmorland Parish, Westmorland Co., NB, and died Unknown. She married **? McSweeney**. He died Unknown.

Notes for Madelane Bliss:

Ref:

1881 Census, Westmorland Parish, Westmorland Co., NB, Dist 33C, Div 2. p12, family#60, age 20, name: Madelane

1901 Census, Westmorland Parish, Westmorland Co., NB, Dist 24H, Div 4, p10, family#106, age 39

Child of Madelane Bliss and ? McSweeney is:

i. Bessie<sup>13</sup> McSweeney, born 09 June 1889 in NB; died Unknown.

Notes for Bessie McSweeney: Ref: 1901 Census, Westmorland Parish, Westmorland Co., NB, Dist 24H, Div 4, p10, family#106, age 11

**128.** Jane<sup>12</sup> Brockway (Murray Bliss<sup>11</sup>, Alice<sup>10</sup> Goss, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) died Unknown. She married **Charles Roome**. He died Unknown.

Child of Jane Brockway and Charles Roome is:

i. Janet<sup>13</sup> Roome, died Unknown. She married Walter Tyler; died Unknown.

**137. Philo Clark<sup>12</sup> Hanson** (Elizabeth Ann<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 11 May 1834, and died 14 March 1912 in Peabody River, KS. He married **Sophia Sparks** 01 October 1865 in Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*), daughter of Robert Sparks and Elizabeth Shaw. She was born Bet. 1837 - 1838, and died Unknown.

Notes for Sophia Sparks: Ref: 1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p2, age 14, name: Sophrina

Marriage Notes for Philo Hanson and Sophia Sparks: Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 24 Number 71

Date October 12 1865 County Saint John Place Saint John Newspaper Christian Visitor

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

m. 1st inst., by Rev. B.N. Hughes, Philo HANSON, St. Patrick (Charlotte Co.) / Sophia d/o Dea. Robert SPARKS, St. George.

More About Philo Hanson and Sophia Sparks: Marriage: 01 October 1865, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*)

Children of Philo Hanson and Sophia Sparks are:

	226	i.	Reitha <sup>13</sup> Hanson, born 26 May 1867 in St. George, Charlotte Co., NB; died 05 April 1952 in KS.
+	227	ii.	Minnola Hanson, born 25 October 1873 in Beverly, MA; died 30 May 1918 in KS.
	228	iii.	Elida Hanson, born 09 February 1875 in Beverly, MA; died 17 October 1958 in KS.

Notes for Elida Hanson: Never married.

**138.** Daniel Gilbert<sup>12</sup> Hanson (Elizabeth Ann<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 16 January 1836, and died 01 February 1916 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB. He married Julia Crocker Hanson 26 May 1867, daughter of John Hanson and Rachel Young. She was born 27 April 1841 in Bocabec, Charlotte C., NB, and died 07 October 1932.

More About Daniel Hanson and Julia Hanson: Marriage: 26 May 1867

Children of Daniel Hanson and Julia Hanson are:

- Percy Gilbert<sup>13</sup> Hanson, born 20 November 1868 in Bocabec, Charlotte Co., NB; died July 1916 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB.
  - 230 ii. Philo Allston Hanson, born 10 June 1876 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); died Unknown. He married Edith Baldwin 16 January 1907; died Unknown.

Notes for Philo Allston Hanson: No children.

More About Philo Hanson and Edith Baldwin: Marriage: 16 January 1907

- + 231 iii. Daniel Gerald Hanson, born 25 December 1880 in Bocabec, Charlotte Co., NB; died 31 December 1968 in Bath, Carlton Co., NB.
- iv. Bessie May Hanson, born 20 December 1883 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 18 August 1947 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

**139.** Richard Burpee<sup>12</sup> Hanson (Elizabeth Ann<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 07 February 1838 in Bocabec, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 04 November 1904. He married Hannah P. Mann 10 December 1867 in St. George, Charlotte Co., NB, daughter of John Mann and Margaret McVane. She was born 10 August 1842 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 01 October 1920 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.").

Notes for Hannah P. Mann: Ref: 1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p55, age 8 1861 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p66, age 18

More About Richard Hanson and Hannah Mann: Marriage: 10 December 1867, St. George, Charlotte Co., NB

Children of Richard Hanson and Hannah Mann are:

- + 233 i. Rupert Douglas<sup>13</sup> Hanson, born 22 August 1868 in Bocabec, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 30 October 1936 in Fredericton, York Co., NB.
  - 234 ii. Grace Hanson, died Unknown.

		died age 4.
235	iii.	John Clarence Hanson, born Abt. 1868; died 18 July 1920 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB. He married ? ???; died Unknown.
		Notes for John Clarence Hanson: No children.
236	iv.	Benjamin Menzies Hanson, born 31 October 1875 in Bocabec, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 09 February 1949 in Fredericton, York Co., NB.

v. Richard Burpee Hanson, Jr, born 20 March 1879 in Bocabec, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); died 14 July 1948 in Fredericton, York Co., NB. He married Jean B. Neil; died Unknown.

**140.** Jeremiah Munn<sup>12</sup> Hanson (Elizabeth Ann<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 28 July 1840, and died 13 September 1918. He married Mary Scott 08 July 1868 in St. George, Charlotte Co., NB. She died Unknown.

More About Jeremiah Hanson and Mary Scott: Marriage: 08 July 1868, St. George, Charlotte Co., NB

Notes for Grace Hanson:

Children of Jeremiah Hanson and Mary Scott are:

+

i. Reginald<sup>13</sup> Hanson, born 26 April 1869; died July 1882.

More About Reginald Hanson: Cause of Death: as a result of school hazing.

Marshall Scott Hanson, born 03 December 1871; died 16 February 1922. He married Mary A. Pye 03 February 1896 in Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); died Unknown.

More About Marshall Hanson and Mary Pye: Marriage: 03 February 1896, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

- 240 iii. Clayton Mount Hanson, born 06 November 1876; died 31 March 1917 in WWI.
- + 241 iv. John Wesley Hanson, born 25 March 1882; died Unknown.

**142.** Mary Elizabeth A.<sup>12</sup> Hanson (Elizabeth Ann<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 26 September 1845, and died 25 May 1929 in Milbridge, ME. She married Sidney Olin Young 12 July 1883 in Bocabec, N.B., son of Rodney Young and Mary Smith. He was born 18 September 1854 in St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 04 May 1940 in Milbridge, Me..

More About Sidney Young and Mary Hanson: Marriage: 12 July 1883, Bocabec, N.B.

Children of Mary Hanson and Sidney Young are:

- Mary Kathleen Stanley<sup>13</sup> Young, born 18 September 1884 in Dufferin, Charlotte Co., NB; died 01 June 1928 in Milbridge, ME.
- ii. Muriel Olin Young, born 28 September 1887 in Bocabec, NB; died 22 April 1981 in Bangor, ME. She married Escar Allan Maines; died Unknown.
- + 244 iii. Sidney Olin Young, Jr., born 19 February 1888 in Dufferin, Charlotte Co., NB; died 17 October 1952.

147. Ida Gertrude<sup>12</sup> Hanson (Elizabeth Ann<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 14 June 1858, and died Unknown. She married Joshua Allen Turner. He died Unknown.

Children of Ida Hanson and Joshua Turner are:

- 245 i. Dau-Two<sup>13</sup> Turner, died Unknown.
- ii. Susie Kathleen Turner, born 25 September 1884 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); died Unknown.

**151.** Jane<sup>12</sup> Williamson (Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 11 September 1839 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died Abt. 1928 in PA. She married William C. Archibald 25 June 1865 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, son of ? Archibald. He was born 10 March 1831 in Brookfield, NS, and died 1928 in Pleasant Valley, NS.

More About William Archibald and Jane Williamson: Marriage: 25 June 1865, Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Child of Jane Williamson and William Archibald is:

i. Mabel Louise<sup>13</sup> Archibald, born Abt. 1882; died Unknown.

**152. Corlinda<sup>12</sup> Williamson** (Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 03 March 1841 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died Unknown in St. George, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB. She married **Alexander Campbell** 27 November 1860. He was born Abt. 1840 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died Unknown in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died Unknown in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died Unknown in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died Unknown in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died Unknown in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

More About Alexander Campbell and Corlinda Williamson: Marriage: 27 November 1860

Children of Corlinda Williamson and Alexander Campbell are:

- i. George<sup>13</sup> Campbell, born Abt. 1862; died Unknown.
- 249 ii. Bertha Campbell, born Abt. 1864; died Unknown.

**153.** Margaret<sup>12</sup> Williamson (Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 11 May 1842 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 28 April 1876 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB. She married **Daniel McCaw**. He died Unknown.

More About Margaret Williamson: Burial: Unknown, Second Falls United Baptist Cemetery, Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Child of Margaret Williamson and Daniel McCaw is:

i. Mary<sup>13</sup> McCaw, born Abt. 1865; died Unknown.

**154.** Elizabeth<sup>12</sup> Williamson (Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 08 February 1844 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 10 April 1926 in Pennfield Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 10 April 1926 in Pennfield Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."). She married William H. Manzer, son of John Manzer and Mary Craig. He was born 19 April 1844 in Nashwaak, York Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 15 November 1924 in Pennfield Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.").

Children of Elizabeth Williamson and William Manzer are:

i. Dora<sup>13</sup> Manzer, born 1873; died 1874. 251 252 Willie Manzer, born 1877; died 1879. ii. 253 iii. Laura Ella Manzer, born 29 December 1881 in Grand Manan Island, Charlotte Co., NB; died 02 July 1929 in St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

254 iv. Dau Manzer, died Unknown. She married Millen McDowell; died Unknown.

156. Mary<sup>12</sup> Williamson (Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, <sup>22</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 16 February 1847 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died Unknown in Woonsocket, RI. She married David Archibald. He was born 02 May 1848 in Brookfield, NS, and died 08 January 1912 in Woonsocket, RI.

Children of Mary Williamson and David Archibald are:

- i. Leslie<sup>13</sup> Archibald, born Abt. 1867; died Unknown. 255
- 256 ii. Martin Archibald, born Abt. 1870; died Unknown.

257 iii. Sadie Archibald, born Abt. 1873; died Unknown.

157. Priscilla<sup>12</sup> Williamson (Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 03 February 1849 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 30 January 1935 in Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, PANB, "Electronic."). She married Thomas A. McKay 08 August 1868, son of Thomas McKay and Mary Matheson. He was born 06 April 1843 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, PANB, "Electronic."), and died 22 December 1920 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, PANB, "Electronic.").

Notes for Priscilla Williamson: Ref: 1901 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 15I, Div 1, p7-8, family#66, age 52(3 Feb 1849)

More About Priscilla Williamson:

Burial: Unknown, Second Falls United Baptist Cemetery, Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Notes for Thomas A. McKay:

Ref:

258

1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p24, age 8

1901 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 15I, Div 1, p7-8, family#66, age 57(6 Apr 1843)

More About Thomas A. McKay: Burial: Unknown, Second Falls United Baptist Cemetery, Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Thomas McKay and Priscilla Williamson: Marriage: 08 August 1868

Children of Priscilla Williamson and Thomas McKay are:

i. George<sup>13</sup> McKay, born 28 May 1869 in NB; died Unknown.

Notes for George McKay: Ref: 1901 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 15I, Div 1, p7-8, family#66, age 31(28 May 1869)

- 259 ii. Nancy McKay, born 1871 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 1932 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB.
  - 260 Herbert McKay, born 1873 in NB; died Unknown. iii.

261 iv. Melvin McKay, born 12 August 1875 in NB; died Unknown.

			Notes for Melvin McKay: Ref: 1901 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 15I, Div 1, p7-8, family#66, age 25(12 Aug 1875)
	262	v.	Dora McKay, born 1877 in NB; died Unknown.
	263	vi.	Mary McKay, born 1880 in NB; died Unknown.
+	264	vii.	Wesley Hanson McKay, born 01 January 1881 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 28 April 1947 in St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.
+	265	viii.	Sarah 'Sadie' McKay, born 15 December 1882 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown.
	266	ix.	Herbert Clough McKay, born 25 June 1888 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, <i>PANB</i> , "Electronic."); died Unknown.
			Notes for Herbert Clough McKay:
			Ref:
			1901 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 15I, Div 1, p7-8, family#66, age 12(25 June 1888)

**159.** George Melvin<sup>12</sup> Williamson (Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 04 April 1852 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 01 November 1927 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB. He married (1) Lavinia B. 'Vine' Sherwood 31 December 1881 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, daughter of Almond Sherwood and Margaret Cundy. She was born 1864 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 19 September 1892 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Tombstone at Cemetery.). He married (2) Annie Maria Gillmor 21 March 1895 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), daughter of Arthur Gillmor and Joanna Hanson. She was born 20 July 1854 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Ti: Tombstone Inscriptions.), and died 13 May 1954 in St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Tombstone at Cemetery.).

More About George Melvin Williamson:

Burial: Unknown, Second Falls United Baptist Cemetery, Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Notes for Lavinia B. 'Vine' Sherwood:

Ref:

1871 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p49, family#199, age 7

More About Lavinia B. 'Vine' Sherwood: Burial: Unknown, Second Falls United Baptist Cemetery, Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About George Williamson and Lavinia Sherwood: Marriage: 31 December 1881, Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Annie Maria Gillmor:

Burial: Unknown, Second Falls United Baptist Cemetery, Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About George Williamson and Annie Gillmor:

Marriage: 21 March 1895, Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

Children of George Williamson and Lavinia Sherwood are:

- + 267
   i. Myrtle Helen<sup>13</sup> Williamson, born 12 September 1885 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 03 January 1966 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.
- + 268 ii. Arthur Craigin Williamson, born 31 May 1887 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB;

269	iii.	died 11 April 1983 in St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB. Estella V. Williamson, born 28 January 1888 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 1903 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.
		More About Estella V. Williamson: Burial: Unknown, Second Falls United Baptist Cemetery, Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB
270	iv.	Charles King Williamson, born November 1889 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 11 June 1890 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.
		More About Charles King Williamson: Burial: Unknown, Second Falls United Baptist Cemetery, Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB
		,

Child of George Williamson and Annie Gillmor is:

 271 i. Kenneth Gillmor<sup>13</sup> Williamson, born 19 August 1896 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 11 August 1979 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB.

**162.** Augusta<sup>12</sup> Williamson (Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 17 September 1857 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died Unknown. She married **Charles T. Craigin**. He was born Abt. 1855, and died Unknown.

Child of Augusta Williamson and Charles Craigin is:

i. Ernest<sup>13</sup> Craigin, born Abt. 1877; died Unknown.

**166.** James Sexton<sup>12</sup> Williamson (Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 17 December 1867 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 09 October 1951 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Tombstone at Cemetery.). He married Lucy Adeline Rockwell 21 March 1894 in Glastonbury, NH. She was born 29 March 1868 in Glastonbury, NH, and died 01 October 1946 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Tombstone at Cemetery.).

More About James Sexton Williamson:

Burial: Unknown, Second Falls United Baptist Cemetery, Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Lucy Adeline Rockwell:

Burial: Unknown, Second Falls United Baptist Cemetery, Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About James Williamson and Lucy Rockwell: Marriage: 21 March 1894, Glastonbury, NH

Children of James Williamson and Lucy Rockwell are:

- Adeline Holmes<sup>13</sup> Williamson, born 05 September 1895 in Hartford, CT; died 10 July 1962 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.
- ii. Margaret Lucy Williamson, born 11 June 1897 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 31 July 1972 in Hartford, CT.
  - 275 iii. Warner Clinton Williamson, born 18 June 1899; died 1944.

More About Warner Clinton Williamson: Burial: Unknown, Second Falls Cemetery, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

iv. Ralph Ceaton Williamson, born 22 July 1900; died 1985.

More About Ralph Ceaton Williamson:

Burial: Unknown, Second Falls Cemetery, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

- + 277 v. Ethel Rockwell Williamson, born 17 October 1903; died Unknown.
- + 278 vi. Edith Rockwell Williamson, born 17 October 1903; died Unknown.

**167.** Mary<sup>12</sup> Goss (Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 10 June 1849 in NB (Source: *AB: Anglican Baptisms*, "Electronic," St. George Parish.), and died 1948. She married **William H. Whitlock**, son of Samuel Whitlock and Margaret Campbell. He was born March 1851 in NB, and died 1932.

Notes for Mary Goss: Ref: 1851 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p47, age 1 1861 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p2, age 12 1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 26G, Div. 1, p11, family#52, age 32 1901 Census, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 15P, Div. 2, p4, famiy#45, age 51 More About Mary Goss: Baptism: 30 March 1851 (Source: AB: Anglican Baptisms, "Electronic," St. George Parish.) Notes for William H. Whitlock: Ref: 1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 26G, Div. 1, p11, family#52, age 31 1901 Census, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 15P, Div. 2, p4, famiy#45, age 50 Children of Mary Goss and William Whitlock are: i. Jessie H.<sup>13</sup> Whitlock, born 17 May 1876 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown. 279 Notes for Jessie H. Whitlock: Ref 1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 26G, Div. 1, p11, family#52, age 3 1901 Census, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 15P, Div. 2, p4, famiy#45, age 24 280 ii. Oscar S. Whitlock, born Bet. 1878 - 1879 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown. Notes for Oscar S. Whitlock: Ref: 1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 26G, Div. 1, p11, family#52, age 2 281 iii. Samuel Hallett Whitlock, born 01 December 1880; died Unknown. Notes for Samuel Hallett Whitlock: Ref: 1901 Census, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 15P, Div. 2, p4, famiy#45, age 20 282 iv. Cencus Whitlock, born January 1881 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown. Notes for Cencus Whitlock: Ref: 1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 26G, Div. 1, p11, family#52, age 3/12(Jan.) 283 v. Mary Whitlock, born 1886; died Unknown.

**172.** Hugh Barrett<sup>12</sup> Goss (Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 26 January 1862 in NB, and died 16 December 1941 in

Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."). He married Laura McCann 16 June 1887 in Charlotte Co., NB (Source: "CCMI - Charlotte Co. Marriage Index."), daughter of Thomas McCann and Ann Wilson. She was born 01 November 1859 in Dumbarton Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 1918.

Notes for Hugh Barrett Goss: Ref: 1881 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 26D, Div. 1, p71, family#307, age 19 1901 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 15L, Div. 1, p4, family#35, age 39

More About Hugh Barrett Goss: Burial: Unknown, Second Falls Cemetery, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Notes for Laura McCann:

Ref:

1861 Census, Dumbarton Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p3, age 2

1871 Census, Dumbarton Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 26, p10, family#33, age 11, name: Laura

1881 Census, Dumbarton Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 26F, p19, family#88, age 21, name: Laury

1901 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 15L, Div. 1, p4, family#35, age 41, name: Laura

More About Laura McCann:

Burial: Unknown, Second Falls Cemetery, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Hugh Goss and Laura McCann:

Marriage: 16 June 1887, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: "CCMI - Charlotte Co. Marriage Index.")

Children of Hugh Goss and Laura McCann are:

- Hollis Arlington<sup>13</sup> Goss, born 02 April 1893 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 1974.
  - 285 ii. Greta Kathleen Goss, born 22 September 1894 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, PANB, "Electronic."); died Unknown.

Notes for Greta Kathleen Goss: Ref: 1901 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 15L, Div. 1, p4, family#35, age 6

286 iii. Bertha Lascelles Goss, born 04 June 1900 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, PANB, "Electronic."); died Unknown.

> Notes for Bertha Lascelles Goss: Ref: 1901 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 15L, Div. 1, p4, family#35, age 0

**173.** Abbie Alice<sup>12</sup> Goss (Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 27 May 1866 in Bonney River, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 05 March 1958 in St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB. She married John Oscar Hayman 02 July 1888 in Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), son of Thomas Hayman and Mary Hanson. He was born 22 November 1858 in Hayman Hill, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 24 December 1945 in Hayman Hill, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: "The Saint Croix Courier," 27 Dec. 1945.).

Notes for Abbie Alice Goss: Ref: 1881 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 26D, Div. 1, p71, family#307, age 14

More About Abbie Alice Goss: Burial: Unknown, St. Stephen Rural Cemetery, St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB

More About John Oscar Hayman: Burial: Unknown, St. Stephen Rural Cemetery, St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB

More About John Hayman and Abbie Goss:

Marriage: 02 July 1888, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, PANB, "Electronic.")

# Children of Abbie Goss and John Havman are:

	287	i.	Percy Grandville <sup>13</sup> Hayman, born 31 December 1888 in Hayman Hill, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, <i>PANB</i> , "Electronic."); died 09 April 1965. He married Pearl Gladys Manzer 27 July 1921 in Milltown, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, <i>PANB</i> , "Electronic."); born 12 November 1893 in St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, <i>PANB</i> , "Electronic."); died 05 June 1976 in St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB.
			More About Percy Grandville Hayman: Burial: Unknown, St. Stephen Rural Cemetery, St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB
			Notes for Pearl Gladys Manzer: Ref: 1901 Census, St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 15P, Div 3, p 11, family#109, age 7
			More About Pearl Gladys Manzer: Burial: Unknown, St. Stephen Rural Cemetery, St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB
			More About Percy Hayman and Pearl Manzer: Marriage: 27 July 1921, Milltown, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, <i>PANB</i> , "Electronic.")
	288	ii.	Bertha Mildred Hayman, born 16 October 1890 in Hayman Hill, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, <i>PANB</i> , "Electronic."); died 20 December 1939 in Hayman Hill, Charlotte Co., NB.
			More About Bertha Mildred Hayman: Burial: Unknown, St. Stephen Rural Cemetery, St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB
	289	iii.	Harley Young Hayman, born 10 April 1892 in Hayman Hill, Charlotte Co., NB; died 11 August 1944 in Hayman Hill, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, <i>PANB</i> , "Electronic.").
			More About Harley Young Hayman: Burial: Unknown, St. Stephen Rural Cemetery, St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB
+	290	iv.	Arlo Goss Hayman, born 01 December 1895 in St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB; died 05 June 1981 in St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB.
+	291	v.	Oscar Reginal Hayman, born 23 January 1898 in St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB; died 30 April 1983.

175. Abraham Young<sup>12</sup> Goss (Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 1864 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 1919. He married Ella 'Nellie' Stewart, daughter of Edward Stewart and Elizabeth Gillmor. She was born 16 July 1871 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 12 July 1928 in St. George, Charlotte Co., NB.

Notes for Abraham Young Goss: Ref: 1881 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 26D, Div. 1, p71, family#307, age 17

Children of Abraham Goss and Ella Stewart are:

i. Harold Hodgekiss<sup>13</sup> Goss, born 18 May 1890 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; 292 +died 01 December 1957 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB.

- + 293 ii. Royce Lavonne Goss, born 14 June 1894 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 01 August 1972 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.
- + 294 iii. Rufus Elmer Goss, born 16 October 1897 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 16 November 1926 in New River, Lepreau Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

# Generation No. 13

**191.** Donald Read<sup>13</sup> Bliss II (Donald Read<sup>12</sup>, Amos Read<sup>11</sup>, Amos Atkinson<sup>10</sup>, Isaac<sup>9</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>8</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>7</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>6</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. He married (1) Hazel Elizabeth McLelland Private. She was born Private. He married (2) Esther McGill Private. She was born Private.

More About Donald Bliss and Hazel McLelland: Private-Begin: Private

More About Donald Bliss and Esther McGill: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Donald Bliss and Hazel McLelland are:

295 i. Donald Read<sup>14</sup> Bliss III, born Private. He married Robin Laurie Stewart Private; born Private.

More About Donald Bliss and Robin Stewart: Private-Begin: Private

- + 296 ii. Deborah Bliss, born Private.
  - 297 iii. Jon Michael Bliss, born Private. He married Janet King Free Private; born Private.

More About Jon Bliss and Janet Free: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Donald Bliss and Esther McGill are:

- i. Donna Aileen<sup>14</sup> Bliss, born Private.
  - 299 ii. Barbara Bliss, born Private.

**192.** John Barker<sup>13</sup> Bliss I (Donald Read<sup>12</sup>, Amos Read<sup>11</sup>, Amos Atkinson<sup>10</sup>, Isaac<sup>9</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>8</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>7</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>6</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. He married (1) **Doris Marie Shankel** Private. She was born Private. He married (2) Ruth Nathe Private. She was born Private. He married (3) Donna Marie Gilmore Private. She was born Private.

More About John Bliss and Doris Shankel: Private-Begin: Private

More About John Bliss and Ruth Nathe: Private-Begin: Private

More About John Bliss and Donna Gilmore: Private-Begin: Private

Child of John Bliss and Doris Shankel is:+300i.Sheare Anne Barker<sup>14</sup> Bliss, born Private.

Children of John Bliss and Ruth Nathe are:

301 i. John Barker<sup>14</sup> Bliss II, born Private.

302 ii. Donald Christopher Bliss, born Private.

- + 303 iii. Marjorie Eleanor Bliss, born Private.
  - 304 iv. Frederick Thomas Bliss, born Private. He married Barbara ??? Private; born Private.

More About Frederick Bliss and Barbara ???: Private-Begin: Private

Children of John Bliss and Donna Gilmore are:

- 305 i. Greg<sup>14</sup> Bliss, born Private.
- 306 ii. George Bliss, born Private. He married Judith Rivera Private; born Private.

More About George Bliss and Judith Rivera: Private-Begin: Private

**193.** Barbara Joanne Shirley<sup>13</sup> Bliss (Donald Read<sup>12</sup>, Amos Read<sup>11</sup>, Amos Atkinson<sup>10</sup>, Isaac<sup>9</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>8</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>7</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>6</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. She married **Robert Landers** Private. He was born Private.

More About Robert Landers and Barbara Bliss: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Barbara Bliss and Robert Landers are:

- 307 i. Susan<sup>14</sup> Landers, born Private.
- 308 ii. Deborah Landers, born Private.
- 309 iii. Jody Landers, born Private.

**206.** Ethel<sup>13</sup> Bliss (George Pidgeon<sup>12</sup>, Charles Parke<sup>11</sup>, George Pidgeon<sup>10</sup>, John Murray<sup>9</sup>, Daniel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 16 April 1876 in MB, and died Unknown. She married **Jules Stephen Thebaud** 16 April 1900 in Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."). He was born 26 January 1875 in France, and died Unknown.

Notes for Ethel Bliss: Ref: 1901 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 15I, Div. 2, p15, family#170, age 24

Notes for Jules Stephen Thebaud: Ref: 1901 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 15I, Div. 2, p15, family#170, age 26

More About Jules Stephen Thebaud: Immigration: 1896, as per 1901 census

More About Jules Thebaud and Ethel Bliss: Marriage: 16 April 1900, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

Child of Ethel Bliss and Jules Thebaud is:

310

Notes for Yvonne Thebaud: Ref:

i. Yvonne<sup>14</sup> Thebaud, born 31 January 1901 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown.

1901 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 15I, Div. 2, p15, family#170, age not clear(31 Jan. 1901)

**207.** George Edward Valentine<sup>13</sup> Bliss, Sr. (George Pidgeon<sup>12</sup>, Charles Parke<sup>11</sup>, George Pidgeon<sup>10</sup>, John Murray<sup>9</sup>, Daniel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 21 April 1877 in Winnepeg, MB, and died 23 March 1953 in Kamloops, BC. He married **Deborah Evelyn Forrest** 27 December 1904 in Cranbrook, BC (Source: *BCAEI-BC Archives Electronic Index*, "Electronic."), daughter of John Forrest and Emma Sullivan. She was born 30 October 1885 in Donald, BC, and died 25 August 1968 in Moose Jaw, SK.

Notes for George Edward Valentine Bliss, Sr.:

Ref:

1911 Census, Cranbrook, BC, Dist. 20, p41, family#147, age 30(Apr. 1881), name: Velentine. In the same home is Mary Gould, lodger, age 39(Nov. 1871), b ON

More About George Edward Valentine Bliss, Sr.: Occupation: 1911, Train Conductor

Notes for Deborah Evelyn Forrest: Ref: 1901 Census, Yale & Cariboo, BC, Dist. 5E, Div. 4, p11, family#104, age 15(30 Oct. 1885) 1911 Census, Cranbrook, BC, Dist. 20, p41, family#147, age 24(Oct. 1886)

More About Deborah Evelyn Forrest: Alternate DOB: 17 November 1885, as per Diane

More About George Bliss and Deborah Forrest: Marriage: 27 December 1904, Cranbrook, BC (Source: *BCAEI-BC Archives Electronic Index*, "Electronic.")

Children of George Bliss and Deborah Forrest are:

- 4 311
   i. George Edward Valentine<sup>14</sup> Bliss, Jr., born 05 April 1906 in Medicine Hat, Cypress Co., AB; died 10 October 1987 in Moose Jaw, SK.
  - 312 ii. Alward Bliss, born April 1907 in AB; died Unknown.

Notes for Alward Bliss: Ref: 1911 Census, Cranbrook, BC, Dist. 20, p41, family#147, age 4(Apr. 1907)

313 iii. Orville Bliss, born December 1909 in AB; died Unknown.

Notes for Orville Bliss: Ref: 1911 Census, Cranbrook, BC, Dist. 20, p41, family#147, age 1(Dec. 1909)

**227.** Minnola<sup>13</sup> Hanson (Philo Clark<sup>12</sup>, Elizabeth Ann<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 25 October 1873 in Beverly, MA, and died 30 May 1918 in KS. She married **Frank C. Leonard** 1900. He died Unknown.

More About Frank Leonard and Minnola Hanson: Marriage: 1900

Child of Minnola Hanson and Frank Leonard is:

314 i. Child-Three<sup>14</sup> Leonard, died Unknown.

**229.** Percy Gilbert<sup>13</sup> Hanson (Daniel Gilbert<sup>12</sup>, Elizabeth Ann<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 20 November 1868 in Bocabec, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died July 1916 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB. He married (1) Eugenie Agnes Peacock 22 June 1892 in Charlotte Co., NB

(Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), daughter of Robert Peacock and Agnes Craig. She was born 1868, and died 1892. He married (2) Annie Lamb Aft. 1892, daughter of Andrew Lamb and Jane Augherton. She was born Abt. 1867 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 16 March 1951 in Calgary, AB.

Notes for Eugenie Agnes Peacock: No children.

More About Percy Hanson and Eugenie Peacock: Marriage: 22 June 1892, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

More About Percy Hanson and Annie Lamb: Marriage: Aft. 1892

Children of Percy Hanson and Annie Lamb are:

- Percy Durham<sup>14</sup> Hanson, born 18 September 1901 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown. He married Odriel Woodward; died Unknown.
- Dorothy Hope Hanson, born 23 October 1903 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown. She married Bennett Hughes; died Unknown.
- 317 iii. Marjory Florence Hanson, born 25 January 1905 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown. She married Dr. George Haworth; died Unknown.

**231.** Daniel Gerald<sup>13</sup> Hanson (Daniel Gilbert<sup>12</sup>, Elizabeth Ann<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 25 December 1880 in Bocabec, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 31 December 1968 in Bath, Carlton Co., NB. He married **Cecil Graham Hewitt** 25 September 1913, daughter of John Hewitt and Emma Graham. She was born 25 September 1882 in Rolling Dam, Dumbarton Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died Unknown.

More About Daniel Hanson and Cecil Hewitt: Marriage: 25 September 1913

Children of Daniel Hanson and Cecil Hewitt are:

- + 318 i. Daniel Graham<sup>14</sup> Hanson, born 24 June 1916 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown.
- Hereich and State and S
  - 320 iii. John Frederick Hanson, born Private. He married Mona Katherine Kent Private; born Private.

More About John Hanson and Mona Kent: Private-Begin: Private

**232.** Bessie May<sup>13</sup> Hanson (Daniel Gilbert<sup>12</sup>, Elizabeth Ann<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 20 December 1883 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 18 August 1947 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."). She married Harold Nelson Boyd 30 June 1915 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), son of Andrew Boyd and Frances Wren. He was born 17 July 1864 in Chamcook, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 08 December 1934 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 08 December 1934 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 08 December 1934 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 08 December 1934 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 08 December 1934 in St.

More About Harold Boyd and Bessie Hanson: Marriage: 30 June 1915, St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, PANB, "Electronic.")

Child of Bessie Hanson and Harold Boyd is:

 John Harold<sup>14</sup> Boyd, born 1920 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 11 March 1936 in St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: "The Saint Croix Courier," 19 Mar 1936.).

**233.** Rupert Douglas<sup>13</sup> Hanson (Richard Burpee<sup>12</sup>, Elizabeth Ann<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 22 August 1868 in Bocabec, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 30 October 1936 in Fredericton, York Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."). He married Augusta Price. She died Unknown.

Child of Rupert Hanson and Augusta Price is:

322 i. John Clarence<sup>14</sup> Hanson, died Unknown in WWI.

**236.** Benjamin Menzies<sup>13</sup> Hanson (Richard Burpee<sup>12</sup>, Elizabeth Ann<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 31 October 1875 in Bocabec, St. Patrick Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 09 February 1949 in Fredericton, York Co., NB. He married Henrietta Marion Allen 19 April 1908 in Jamaica Plain, Suffolk Co., MA, daughter of Charles Allen and Henrietta Fredericks. She was born in of MA, and died 05 March 1955 in Edmonton, AB.

More About Benjamin Hanson and Henrietta Allen: Marriage: 19 April 1908, Jamaica Plain, Suffolk Co., MA

Children of Benjamin Hanson and Henrietta Allen are:

+ 323 i. Horace Allen<sup>14</sup> Hanson, born 28 February 1909 in Jamaica Plain, MA; died Unknown.

+ 324 ii. Ruth Frances Hanson, born 23 September 1913 in Jamaica Plain, MA; died Unknown.

**241.** John Wesley<sup>13</sup> Hanson (Jeremiah Munn<sup>12</sup>, Elizabeth Ann<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 25 March 1882, and died Unknown. He married **Ieora Masters**. She died Unknown.

Child of John Hanson and Ieora Masters is:

325 i. Wesley Masters<sup>14</sup> Hanson, died Unknown.

**244.** Sidney Olin<sup>13</sup> Young, Jr. (Mary Elizabeth A.<sup>12</sup> Hanson, Elizabeth Ann<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 19 February 1888 in Dufferin, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 17 October 1952. He married **Charlotte Winifred Hurlburt** 03 February 1923 in Somerville, MA, daughter of Job Hurlburt and Lydia Gavel. She was born 13 June 1902 in Yarmouth, NS, and died Abt. 1965.

More About Sidney Young and Charlotte Hurlburt: Marriage: 03 February 1923, Somerville, MA

Children of Sidney Young and Charlotte Hurlburt are:

- 326 i. Sidney Olin<sup>14</sup> Young III, born 19 November 1923 in East Machias, ME; died Unknown.
- 327 ii. Richard Hurlburt Young, born Private.

+

328 iii. Elizabeth Mary Young, born Private. She married Dale Albert Pettegrew Private; born Private.

More About Dale Pettegrew and Elizabeth Young: Private-Begin: Private **253.** Laura Ella<sup>13</sup> Manzer (Elizabeth<sup>12</sup> Williamson, Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 29 December 1881 in Grand Manan Island, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 02 July 1929 in St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."). She married Arthur Clifton McWha 18 July 1906 in St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), son of John McWha and Pheobe McConnathy. He was born 25 March 1878 in St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 11 November 1955 in St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.").

More About Laura Ella Manzer: Burial: Unknown, St. Stephen Rural Cemetery, St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Arthur Clifton McWha: Burial: Unknown, St. Stephen Rural Cemetery, St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB Cause of Death: Struck by an automobile

More About Arthur McWha and Laura Manzer:

Marriage: 18 July 1906, St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

Child of Laura Manzer and Arthur McWha is:

 Kenneth Clifton<sup>14</sup> McWha, born 09 May 1907 in St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); died 1984. He married Margaret ???; born 1906; died Unknown.

> More About Kenneth Clifton McWha: Burial: Unknown, St. Stephen Rural Cemetery, St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB

**259.** Nancy<sup>13</sup> McKay (Priscilla<sup>12</sup> Williamson, Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 1871 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 1932 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB. She married Alonzo Wellington Gilmor, son of Wellington Gilmor and Elizabeth Craig. He was born 1858 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 20 July 1923 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

Children of Nancy McKay and Alonzo Gilmor are:

- Alma Elizabeth<sup>14</sup> Gilmor, born 01 January 1894 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown.
- ii. Helen Pearl Gilmor, born 17 November 1897 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown. She married Douglas Turner; died Unknown.
- 332 iii. Dell Gilmor, born Unknown; died Unknown.
- 333 iv. Frank Gilmor, born Unknown; died Unknown.

**264.** Wesley Hanson<sup>13</sup> McKay (Priscilla<sup>12</sup> Williamson, Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 01 January 1881 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 28 April 1947 in St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."). He married **Bessie Edith Stewart** 29 March 1904 in Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), daughter of Edward Stewart and Elizabeth Gillmor. She was born 04 December 1876, and died 12 August 1966 in Harvey, Manners-Sutton Parish, York Co., NB.

Notes for Wesley Hanson McKay: Ref:

+

1901 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 15I, Div 1, p7-8, family#66, age 20(1 Jan 1881)

More About Wesley Hanson McKay: Burial: Unknown, St. Stephen Rural Cemetery, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Bessie Edith Stewart: Burial: Unknown, St. Stephen Rural Cemetery, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Wesley McKay and Bessie Stewart:

Marriage: 29 March 1904, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

Children of Wesley McKay and Bessie Stewart are:

- i. Wesley Stewart<sup>14</sup> McKay, born 21 November 1911 in Hartland, CT; died 22 October 1979 in St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.
  - 335 ii. Flossie Elizabeth McKay, born 1906; died 1911.

**265.** Sarah 'Sadie'<sup>13</sup> McKay (Priscilla<sup>12</sup> Williamson, Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 15 December 1882 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died Unknown. She married **Charles Fritzell Hanson** 23 October 1901 in Pennfield Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), son of Caleb Hanson and Harriet Frizzell. He was born 29 July 1878 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB, and died 24 September 1924 in St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.").

Notes for Sarah 'Sadie' McKay:

Ref:

336

1901 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 15I, Div 1, p7-8, family#66, age 18(15 Dec 1882) 1911 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 18, p3, family#27, age 28(Dec 1882)

Notes for Charles Fritzell Hanson: Ref: 1911 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 18, p3, family#27, age 32(Jul 1878)

More About Charles Fritzell Hanson:

Burial: Unknown, Pennfield United Baptist Church, Pennfield Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

More About Charles Hanson and Sarah McKay:

Marriage: 23 October 1901, Pennfield Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

Children of Sarah McKay and Charles Hanson are:

i. Rita M.<sup>14</sup> Hanson, born June 1902 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 1913 in Pennfield Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

Notes for Rita M. Hanson: Ref: 1911 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 18, p3, family#27, age 8(June 1902)

More About Rita M. Hanson: Burial: Unknown, Pennfield United Baptist Church, Pennfield Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

337 ii. Dorothy Mae Hanson, born 28 February 1910 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); died 27 June 2008 in Arlington, Arlington Co., VA'. She married Russell W. Karker 20 January 1940 in Hartford, CT; born 17 March

1914 in Hartford, CT; died 31 October 2003 in Gaithersburg, MD.

Notes for Dorothy Mae Hanson: Ref: 1911 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 18, p3, family#27, age 1(Feb 1910)

More About Russell Karker and Dorothy Hanson: Marriage: 20 January 1940, Hartford, CT

**267.** Myrtle Helen<sup>13</sup> Williamson (George Melvin<sup>12</sup>, Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 12 September 1885 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 03 January 1966 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Tombstone at Cemetery.). She married **Francis Allan Trynor** 19 October 1910 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, son of Howard Trynor and Sarah Eldridge. He was born 04 February 1879 in Pennfield Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 04 May 1965 (Source: Tombstone at Cemetery.).

More About Myrtle Helen Williamson: Burial: Unknown, St. George Rural Cemetery, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Francis Allan Trynor: Burial: Unknown, St. George Rural Cemetery, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Francis Trynor and Myrtle Williamson: Marriage: 19 October 1910, Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Children of Myrtle Williamson and Francis Trynor are:

i. George Howard<sup>14</sup> Trynor, born 1911; died 1987.

More About George Howard Trynor: Burial: Unknown, St. George Rural Cemetery, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Frances Marjorie Trynor, born 08 August 1914 in Pennfield, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown. She married William Alfred McAllister Bowden 18 February 1978 in St. George, Charlotte Co., NB; born 13 July 1908 in Oak Bay, St. David Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown.

More About William Bowden and Frances Trynor: Marriage: 18 February 1978, St. George, Charlotte Co., NB

iii. Donald Arthur Trynor, born 1917; died 30 September 1990. He married Eileen Viola Heustis; born 08
 October 1918 in Jemseg, NB; died 21 February 2013 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

More About Donald Arthur Trynor: Burial: Unknown, St. George Rural Cemetery, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Notes for Eileen Viola Heustis: Eileen Viola Trynor 1918-2013 Peacefully at the Passamaquod

Peacefully at the Passamaquoddy Lodge, St. Andrews NB on February 21, 2013, Mrs. Eileen (Heustis) Trynor, wife of the late Donald A. Trynor of St. George NB. Born at Jemseg NB on October 8, 1918, she was the daughter of the late Merrit and Margaret (Carney) Heustis. A loving mother, grandmother and sister, Eileen is survived by three sons; John (Marsha) Trynor of Breadalbane NB, Tom (Joan) Trynor of Mascarene NB and Rodney Trynor of St. George NB, three grandsons; Donald Trynor of Toronto ON, Jonathan Steeves of Saint John NB and Michael Steeves of Corner Brook NL, one brother, Guy (Lorena) Heustis of Scotchtown NB, one sister, Affa Heustis of Toronto ON, one sister in law, Bernice Heustis of Douglas Harbour NB and by several nieces, nephews and cousins. IN addition to her husband Donald, she was predeceased by brothers; Claude, Phillip, Carney (Joan), and Randolph and by her sisters; Ruth Niles (George) and Isabelle Heustis.

Eileen was a very talented lady who loved to paint and write poetry and had one of her poems published in the book, "From Wayside and Woodland" when she was 89 years old. Before her illness, she was in the process of writing a children's book.

Resting at the St. George Funeral Home & Crematorium Ltd. (755-3533) 26 Portage Street, St. George NB with visiting on Friday from 2-4 and 7-9 pm. The service will be held from the St. George Baptist Church, St. George NB on Saturday at 11:00 am with Rev. Darren Millett officiating. The interment will take place at the St. George Rural Cemetery in the spring. In Eileen's memory, donations to the Charlotte County Cancer Society or to a charity of the donor's choice would be appreciated by the family.

**268.** Arthur Craigin<sup>13</sup> Williamson (George Melvin<sup>12</sup>, Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 31 May 1887 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 11 April 1983 in St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB. He married Eleanor Mann MacVicar 26 June 1920 in Montreal, QC. She was born Abt. 1879, and died 01 May 1952.

More About Arthur Williamson and Eleanor MacVicar: Marriage: 26 June 1920, Montreal, QC

Child of Arthur Williamson and Eleanor MacVicar is:

 John Sherwood<sup>14</sup> Williamson, born 16 November 1922 in St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB; died October 1944 in WWII.

**271. Kenneth Gillmor<sup>13</sup> Williamson** (George Melvin<sup>12</sup>, Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 19 August 1896 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 11 August 1979 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB. He married **Anna Christine Douglas** 08 October 1924 in St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB, daughter of James Douglas and Ada Young. She was born 24 January 1899 in St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 24 June 1993 in St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB.

More About Kenneth Gillmor Williamson: Burial: Unknown, St. Stephen Rural Cemetery, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Anna Christine Douglas: Burial: Unknown, St. Stephen Rural Cemetery, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Kenneth Williamson and Anna Douglas: Marriage: 08 October 1924, St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB

Children of Kenneth Williamson and Anna Douglas are:

- 342 i. Nancy Joyce<sup>14</sup> Williamson, born Private.
- 343 ii. Ellen Jane Williamson, born Private.
- 344 iii. Annie Marie Williamson, born Private.
- + 345 iv. George Frederick Williamson, born Private.

**273.** Adeline Holmes<sup>13</sup> Williamson (James Sexton<sup>12</sup>, Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 05 September 1895 in Hartford, CT (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 10 July 1962 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."). She married Lawrence Edwin Craig 30 September 1921 in St. George, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of

New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), son of Osgood Craig and Hester Sherwood. He was born 17 April 1896 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 22 January 1965 in Blacks Harbour, Charlotte Co., NB.

Notes for Adeline Holmes Williamson:

Obituary - Mrs. L.E. Craig

It was with deep regret that many relatives and friends learned of the unexpected death of Mrs. Lawrence E Craig, which occurred here at her home, Tuesday July 10.

Mrs. Craig, the former Adeline Holmes Williamson, was the oldest daughter of the late Mr. and Mrs. J. Ceaton Williamson. She was born at Hartford, Conn. in 1895.

In 1921 she was united in marriage with Lawrence E. Craig of Bonney River, and they have made their home here for a number of years. She was a member of the United Baptist Church and for several years a teacher in the Sunday School. A member of the Women's Missionary Society, and member of the St. George Branch of the Canadian Red cross Society, acting as treasurer for the local branch for a period of time.

She is survived by her husband, two daughters, Mrs. T.E. Dake (Jean) of Alberta, and Mrs. K.K. Innes (Ruth) of Nashville, Tenn.; six grandchildren, Timothy, Jane, Kurt and James Dake of Ashmont; Alister and Richard Innes of Nashville; a brother, Ralph Williamson of Bonney River and three sisters, Mrs. Hector Burgess (Edith), Mrs. frank Briggerman (Margaret) both of Hartford, Conn.; and Mrs. Aubrey T. Akerley (Ethel) Kingston, Ontario; several nieces and nephews.

The funeral service was held at her home, conducted by Rev. C.A. Hicks, pastor of the United Baptist Church.

Pallbearers were Willard Akerley, Maurice, Norman and Burton Craig, Donald McLeese and William J. spinney. Interment was made in the cemetery adjoining the Second falls United Baptist Church.

A number of beautiful floral tributes were received as well as Gideon Bibles and the Cancer Memorials testified to the esteem in which Mrs. Craig was held in the community.

Among the many relatives and friends attending the funeral service were those from Nashville, Hartford, Saint John, Bonney River, Back Bay and St. Andrews.

More About Adeline Holmes Williamson: Burial: Unknown, Second Falls United Baptist Cemetery, Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Notes for Lawrence Edwin Craig:

Ref:

1901 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 15L, Div. 1, p3, family#27, age 4

More About Lawrence Edwin Craig:

Burial: Unknown, Second Falls United Baptist Cemetery, Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Lawrence Craig and Adeline Williamson:

Marriage: 30 September 1921, St. George, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

Children of Adeline Williamson and Lawrence Craig are:

+ 346 i. Jean Adeline<sup>14</sup> Craig, born 29 January 1923 in St. Fidele, QC; died 09 May 1999 in Edmonton, AB.

+ 347 ii. Ruth Hester Craig, born Private.

**274.** Margaret Lucy<sup>13</sup> Williamson (James Sexton<sup>12</sup>, Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 11 June 1897 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 31 July 1972 in Hartford, CT. She married **Frank Briggerman**. He died Unknown.

Notes for Margaret Lucy Williamson:

Obituary - Mrs. Frank Briggaman

Mrs. Margaret Lucy Williamson Briggaman, 73 of 83 Longvue Dr. wife of Frank T. Briggaman died

yesterday July 31, 1972 in Hartford Hospital.

Born in St. George, NB she lived in Wethersfield 40 years. She was a member of the First Church of Christ Congregational, the Women's Club of the Church and the American Association of Retired People of Wethersfield.

Besides her husband, she leaves a son, John of Keene, NH; a daughter, Mrs. Edith M. Johnson of Glastonbury; a brother, Ralph Williamson of St. George, NB; a sister, Mrs. Edith Burgess of St. Andrews, NB; six grandchildren and three great grandchildren.

Rested at the Rose Hill Funeral Home 58 Elm St., Rocky Hill. Internment was made in the Center Cemetery, Rocky Hill.

Children of Margaret Williamson and Frank Briggerman are:

348 i. John<sup>14</sup> Briggerman, born Private.

349 ii. Edith M. Briggerman, born Private. She married ? Johnson Private; born Private.

More About ? Johnson and Edith Briggerman: Private-Begin: Private

**277.** Ethel Rockwell<sup>13</sup> Williamson (James Sexton<sup>12</sup>, Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 17 October 1903, and died Unknown. She married **Aubrey Taylor Akerley** 02 November 1921, son of William Akerley and Maggie ???. He was born 10 November 1894, and died Unknown.

More About Aubrey Akerley and Ethel Williamson: Marriage: 02 November 1921

Children of Ethel Williamson and Aubrey Akerley are:

+	350	i.	Willard Eugene <sup>14</sup> Akerley, born in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 11 July 2005 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB.
	351	ii.	Margaret Akerley, born Private. She married Robert Richardson Private; born Private.
			More About Robert Richardson and Margaret Akerley: Private-Begin: Private
	352	iii.	Jane Akerley, born Private. She married ? Fornier Private; born Private.
			More About ? Fornier and Jane Akerley: Private-Begin: Private

353 iv. James Akerley, died Bef. 2005.

**278.** Edith Rockwell<sup>13</sup> Williamson (James Sexton<sup>12</sup>, Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 17 October 1903, and died Unknown. She married **Hector Cunliffe Burgess**. He was born 1904 in Isle of Wight, England, and died 02 October 1996 in Campobello Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

Notes for Hector Cunliffe Burgess:

Hector Cunliffe Burgess

At Campobello Lodge, Welshpool, Campobello, NB October 2, 1996 Hector Cunliffe Burgess of Campobello Lodge, Campobello formerly of St. Andrews, NB. Husband of the late Edith R. (Williamson) Burgess. He was the son of the late William A. and Bertha (Dill) Burgess. Born in Isle of Wight, England in 1904.

Survived by one daughter, Lucy Jane Burgess of Lubec, Maine.

Funeral service was held at All Saints Anglican Church, King Street, St. Stephen, NB on Saturday, October 5, 1996 at 11 a.m. with Rev. John Matheson officiating.

Interment will be held in Old Church Cemetery, Glastonbury, Connecticut.

Visiting hours wee held at the S.O. Mehan & Son Funeral home Ltd., 23 Main Street, St. Stephen, NB on Friday evening form 7 to 9 p.m.

St. Marks Lodge F & AM of St. Andrews, NB conducted a memorial service at the funeral home on Friday evening at 7 p.m.

Child of Edith Williamson and Hector Burgess is:

i. Lucy Jane<sup>14</sup> Burgess, born Private.

**284.** Hollis Arlington<sup>13</sup> Goss (Hugh Barrett<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 02 April 1893 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 1974. He married **Sarah H. Maxwell** 05 February 1919 in Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."). She was born 1899, and died 1979.

Notes for Hollis Arlington Goss: Ref: 1901 Census, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 15L, Div. 1, p4, family#35, age 8

More About Hollis Arlington Goss: Burial: Unknown, Second Falls Cemetery, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Sarah H. Maxwell:

Burial: Unknown, Second Falls Cemetery, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Hollis Goss and Sarah Maxwell:

Marriage: 05 February 1919, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

Children of Hollis Goss and Sarah Maxwell are:

- John Barrett<sup>14</sup> Goss, born 19 November 1922 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died July 2012 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.
  - Burton Hollis Goss, born 02 August 1927 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: "The Saint Croix Courier," 11 Aug. 1927.); died Bef. 2012.

**290.** Arlo Goss<sup>13</sup> Hayman (Abbie Alice<sup>12</sup> Goss, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 01 December 1895 in St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 05 June 1981 in St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB. He married **Ruth Cecilia Justason** 29 October 1924 in Pennfield, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), daughter of Daniel Justason and Georgia Manzer. She was born 30 May 1905 in St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 05 November 1988 in St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB.

More About Arlo Goss Hayman: Burial: Unknown, St. Stephen Rural Cemetery, St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Ruth Cecilia Justason: Burial: Unknown, St. Stephen Rural Cemetery, St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Arlo Hayman and Ruth Justason: Marriage: 29 October 1924, Pennfield, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

Children of Arlo Hayman and Ruth Justason are:

- i. John Daniel<sup>14</sup> Hayman, born 13 June 1926 in St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB; died 14 January 2000 in St. Stephen Rural Cemetery, St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB.
  - 358 ii. Marjory Elizabeth Hayman, born Private. She married Charles Frederick Richardson Private; born Private.
    - More About Charles Richardson and Marjory Hayman: Private-Begin: Private

**291.** Oscar Reginal<sup>13</sup> Hayman (Abbie Alice<sup>12</sup> Goss, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 23 January 1898 in St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 30 April 1983. He married Marguerite Elizabeth Hay Private. She was born Private.

More About Oscar Reginal Hayman: Burial: Unknown, St. Stephen Rural Cemetery, St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Oscar Hayman and Marguerite Hay: Private-Begin: Private

Child of Oscar Hayman and Marguerite Hay is:

 WIliam 'Bill' Alexander<sup>14</sup> Hayman, born 1935 in Hayman Hill, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 12 May 2016 in St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; Adopted child.

**292.** Harold Hodgekiss<sup>13</sup> Goss (Abraham Young<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 18 May 1890 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 01 December 1957 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."). He married Mary Evelyn 'Eva' Meating 26 September 1911 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), daughter of Henry Meating and Emma McMaster. She was born 25 November 1891 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 26 November 1960 in Saint John, Saint John, Saint John Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.").

More About Harold Goss and Mary Meating:

Marriage: 26 September 1911, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

Children of Harold Goss and Mary Meating are:

i. Roberta Meating<sup>14</sup> Goss, born 07 December 1913 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); died 02 August 1944.
ii. Henry Stewart Goss, born 19 December 1914 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); died 05 August 1968. He married (1) Thelma Leota Archills 14 October 1939 in West Saint John, Saint John Co., NB; born Bet. 1912 - 1913 in West Saint John, Saint John Co., NB; died Unknown. He married (2) Mary Jane Baird Private; born Private.

More About Henry Goss and Thelma Archills: Marriage: 14 October 1939, West Saint John, Saint John Co., NB

More About Henry Goss and Mary Baird: Private-Begin: Private

- + 362 iii. Emma Lavonia Goss, born 30 June 1917 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 13 June 1991.
  - 363 iv. Abraham Young C. M. Goss, born 04 May 1920 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 31 October 2000 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB.
  - v. Gerald Allison Goss, born 27 March 1922; died 19 February 1990.
  - vi. Mary Frances Bowdine Goss, born 30 May 1923 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB;

died 11 May 1991 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB. She married David Ronald Lynch 21 July 1943 in West Saint John, Lancaster Parish, Saint John Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); born 04 December 1920 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB; died 05 February 1990 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB.

More About David Lynch and Mary Goss: Marriage: 21 July 1943, West Saint John, Lancaster Parish, Saint John Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

366 vii. Harold Eugene Goss, born 01 January 1925 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB; died 26 March 1998 in Pinellas Co., FL. He married ? ??? Private; born Private.

> More About Harold Goss and ? ???: Private-Begin: Private

367 viii. Murray Douglas Goss, born 27 April 1927 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 20 May 1971. He married Doris Mae Beaman Private; born Private.

> More About Murray Goss and Doris Beaman: Private-Begin: Private

368 ix. Hugh Donald Goss, born 19 July 1928 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 10 October 1992 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB. He married Eleanor June Linton Private; born Private.

More About Hugh Goss and Eleanor Linton: Private-Begin: Private

- 369 x. Laura Eleanor Goss, born 28 February 1931; died November 1998.
- 370 xi. Ella Joan Goss, born 20 January 1932 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB; died 01 June 2002. She married Gordon Andrew McKindsey Private; born Private.

More About Gordon McKindsey and Ella Goss: Private-Begin: Private

**293.** Royce Lavonne<sup>13</sup> Goss (Abraham Young<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 14 June 1894 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 01 August 1972 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB. She married Llewellyn Spinney 16 June 1920 in St. George, Charlotte Co., NB, son of Douglas Spinney and Margaret Trynor. He was born 31 October 1894 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 01 August 1972 in St. George, Charlotte Co., NB.

Notes for Royce Lavonne Goss:

Obituary - Royce LaVonne Spinney

By accident at St. George on August 1, 1972, Royce LaVonne Spinney of St. George in her 79th year, daughter of the late Abram and Nellie (Stewart) Goss; survived by one daughter, one granddaughter and several nieces and nephews.

Rested at the St. George Funeral Home until Friday August 4, when prayers were said at 2:15 followed by service in the St. Mark's Anglican Church, St. George. Rev. George Gagne officiating. Internment was made in the Pennfield Anglican Cemetery.

More About Royce Lavonne Goss: Burial: Unknown, Christ Church(Anglican) Cemetery, Pennfield Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Notes for Llewellyn Spinney:

Obituary - Llewellyn Spinney

By accident at St. George on August 1, 1972 Llewellyn Spinney of St. George in his 78th year, son of the late Douglas and Margaret (Trynor) Spinney; survived by one daughter, one granddaughter, two brothers.

Rested at the St. George Funeral Home until Friday August 4, when prayers were said at 2:15 p.m. followed by service at St. Mark's Anglican Church. Internment was made in the Pennfield Anglican Cemetery.

## Obituary - Mr. and Mrs. Llewellyn Spinney

Many relatives and friends from all parts of the county and province and from sections of Ontario attended the double funeral of Mr. and Mrs. Llewellyn Spinney, which was held here on Friday afternoon.

One of the largest seen here in many years, the funeral was held form the St. George Funeral Home, following prayers, to St. Mark's Anglican Church where the service was conducted by the rector, Rev. David Genge, assisting him, were Canon Alvin C. Hawkes of Nashwaaksis, Rev. Kenneth M. Hushes, pastor of the local United Baptist Church and Rev. John F. Ryan of Saint John and Pocologan.

A mixed choir of St. Mark's Anglican and the United Baptist Churches led in the singing of a favorite hymn.

Among those attending the service in a body were members of the women's Missionary Society of the United Baptist Church; members of the Charlotte County Historical Society; members of the local association of Girl guides, and of the First St. George Girl Guide Company.

Pallbearers for Mr. Spinney were Charles V. Davis of Second Falls; Alfred W. Bowden, St. Stephen; Donald E. Scott, Saint John; Frank S. Jackson, John Kernighan and Stanley B. White, St. George.

Pallbearers for Mrs. Spinney were John B. Goss of Bonney River, Rufus B. Goss, Pennfield, Barney and Harold E. Goss and Byron C. Clinch of Saint John; Arthur A. MacKay of Lord's Cove, Deer Island.

Internment was in the cemetery adjoining Christ Anglican Church at Pennfield.

Word of the sudden death of Mr. and Mrs. Spinney came as a great shock to their family, the community and host of friends.

Their death occurred following an accident Thursday night, August 1, when their car broke through a guard rail at the west end of the Upper Bridge, near Simpson's Garage, plunged down the bank into the Magaguadavic River.

Both Mr. and Mrs. Spinney were 78 years of age. She was born at St. George and he was born at Utopia. They are survived by one daughter, Mrs. Gerald Grearson (Anita) and a granddaughter (Judy) Mrs. Charles Neathway, all of St. George.

Mrs. Spinney, the former Royce Lavonne Goss, was a daughter of the late Abram and Nellie (Stewart) Goss and resided here the greater part of her lifetime. She was a member of the United Baptist Church and a life member of the Women's Missionary society of the church. Mrs. Spinney is survived by a number of nephews and nieces.

A son of the late Douglas and Margaret (Trynor) spinney, Mr. Spinney was an active member of the St. Mark's Anglican Church and over the years has served on the Vestry Board and as a Church Warden. He was a valued member and historian of the charlotte County Historical society. Surviving are two brothers, Frank D. and Vernon K. Spinney, both of St. George. Retiring several years ago from the St. Croix Pulp and Paper Company, Woodland, Maine; earlier in life, Mr. Spinney was employed locally with the Canadian Pacific Railway.

Numerous and beautiful wee the floral tributes received, all silent testimonies to the esteem in which Mr. and Mrs. spinney were held in the community, as were the many donations made to various memorial funds given in their memory.

More About Llewellyn Spinney: Burial: Unknown, Christ Church(Anglican) Cemetery, Pennfield Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Llewellyn Spinney and Royce Goss: Marriage: 16 June 1920, St. George, Charlotte Co., NB

Child of Royce Goss and Llewellyn Spinney is:

 Anita Goss<sup>14</sup> Spinney, born 05 October 1926 in St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 10 September 2019 in St. George, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

**294.** Rufus Elmer<sup>13</sup> Goss (Abraham Young<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 16 October 1897 in Bonny River, St.

George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 16 November 1926 in New River, Lepreau Parish, Charlotte Co., NB. He married **Pauline Aburna Craig** 27 September 1916 in St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), daughter of Samuel Craig and Martha Quigley. She was born 01 December 1896 in Back Bay, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 1970 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB.

More About Rufus Goss and Pauline Craig:

Marriage: 27 September 1916, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

Children of Rufus Goss and Pauline Craig are:

- + 372
   i. Claire Elaine<sup>14</sup> Goss, born 16 September 1917 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 13 October 1986 in L'Etete, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.
- Arlington Elmer Goss, born 13 March 1919 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 25 July 1957 in Halifax, NS.
- + 374 iii. Rufus Berton Goss, born 12 July 1926 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 10 February 2014 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB.

# Generation No. 14

**296.** Deborah<sup>14</sup> Bliss (Donald Read<sup>13</sup>, Donald Read<sup>12</sup>, Amos Read<sup>11</sup>, Amos Atkinson<sup>10</sup>, Isaac<sup>9</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>8</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>7</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>6</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. She married (1) Michael Joseph Gustin Private. He was born Private. She married (2) Robert James North Private. He was born Private. She married (3) Steven Gregory Erb Private. He was born Private.

More About Michael Gustin and Deborah Bliss: Private-Begin: Private

More About Robert North and Deborah Bliss: Private-Begin: Private

More About Steven Erb and Deborah Bliss: Private-Begin: Private

Child of Deborah Bliss and Robert North is: 375 i. Jennifer Lynn<sup>15</sup> North, born Private.

Child of Deborah Bliss and Steven Erb is: 376 i. Dakota<sup>15</sup> Bliss-Erb, born Private.

**298.** Donna Aileen<sup>14</sup> Bliss (Donald Read<sup>13</sup>, Donald Read<sup>12</sup>, Amos Read<sup>11</sup>, Amos Atkinson<sup>10</sup>, Isaac<sup>9</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>8</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>7</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>6</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. She married (1) Michael Swihart Private. He was born Private. She married (2) Edwin Rosenberg II Private. He was born Private.

More About Michael Swihart and Donna Bliss: Private-Begin: Private

More About Edwin Rosenberg and Donna Bliss: Private-Begin: Private

Child of Donna Bliss and Edwin Rosenberg is: 377 i. David Seth<sup>15</sup> Rosenberg, born Private.

**300.** Sheare Anne Barker<sup>14</sup> Bliss (John Barker<sup>13</sup>, Donald Read<sup>12</sup>, Amos Read<sup>11</sup>, Amos Atkinson<sup>10</sup>, Isaac<sup>9</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>8</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>7</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>6</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. She married Jerome Francis Gillespie Private. He was born Private.

More About Jerome Gillespie and Sheare Bliss: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Sheare Bliss and Jerome Gillespie are:

- 378 i. Sean Michael<sup>15</sup> Gillespie, born Private.
- 379 ii. Rachael Marie Gillespie, born Private.

**303.** Marjorie Eleanor<sup>14</sup> Bliss (John Barker<sup>13</sup>, Donald Read<sup>12</sup>, Amos Read<sup>11</sup>, Amos Atkinson<sup>10</sup>, Isaac<sup>9</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>8</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>7</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>6</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. She married Lazslo Csomor Private. He was born Private.

More About Lazslo Csomor and Marjorie Bliss: Private-Begin: Private

Child of Marjorie Bliss and Lazslo Csomor is: 380 i. Marina<sup>15</sup> Csomor, born Private.

**311.** George Edward Valentine<sup>14</sup> Bliss, Jr. (George Edward Valentine<sup>13</sup>, George Pidgeon<sup>12</sup>, Charles Parke<sup>11</sup>, George Pidgeon<sup>10</sup>, John Murray<sup>9</sup>, Daniel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 05 April 1906 in Medicine Hat, Cypress Co., AB, and died 10 October 1987 in Moose Jaw, SK. He married **Marie Anne Justine LeGare** 01 July 1929, daughter of Joseph LeGare and Justine Piche. She was born 23 February 1908 in Willow Bunch, SK, and died 24 April 1987 in ?.

Notes for George Edward Valentine Bliss, Jr.: Ref: 1911 Census, Cranbrook, BC, Dist. 20, p41, family#147, age 5(Apr. 1906)

More About George Bliss and Marie LeGare: Marriage: 01 July 1929

Child of George Bliss and Marie LeGare is:+381i.Diane Jacqueline<sup>15</sup> Bliss, born Private.

**318.** Daniel Graham<sup>14</sup> Hanson (Daniel Gerald<sup>13</sup>, Daniel Gilbert<sup>12</sup>, Elizabeth Ann<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 24 June 1916 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB, and died Unknown. He married Jessie Alice Stuart Private. She was born Private.

More About Daniel Hanson and Jessie Stuart: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Daniel Hanson and Jessie Stuart are:

- 382 i. Judith Ann<sup>15</sup> Hanson, born Private.
- 383 ii. David Graham Hanson, born Private.
- 384 iii. Laura Jean Hanson, born Private.
- 385 iv. Rhoda Elizabeth Hanson, born Private.

319. Mary Edith Ida<sup>14</sup> Hanson (Daniel Gerald<sup>13</sup>, Daniel Gilbert<sup>12</sup>, Elizabeth Ann<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>,

Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 16 March 1920 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 14 January 2013 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB. She married **John Fraser McIntosh** 19 August 1943 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB. He was born 1917 in Bath, Carlton Co., NB, and died Unknown.

Notes for Mary Edith Ida Hanson:

Edith McIntosh

1920-2013

McINTOSH, EDITH ... At the Passamaquoddy Lodge in St. Andrews, NB on Monday, January 14th, 2013; Mary Edith Ida (Hanson) McIntosh, wife of the late Fraser John McIntosh of Bath, NB. Born in St. Andrews she is the daughter of the late Daniel Gerald & Cecil Blanche (Hewitt) Hanson.

A graduate of Mount Allison University with the Class of 1941 Edith obtained her degree in Arts, honoured in French. She taught school on Deer Island, where she met her husband. They were married in 1943 and celebrated 60 years together, moving to Bath in 1945 where she was an active member of her local church as their organist. Edith also loved to garden, swim, play bridge and make many beautiful quilts. While at Mount A she swam competitively.

Edith is survived by her 2 daughters Margaret Ashe (Frank) of Rothesay, NB, Ann McIntosh of Iqaluit, Nunavut, one son John McIntosh of Glassville, NB, 2 grandchildren Ellen and Erin Ashe. Edith was predeceased by her husband, infant son James Kenneth and brothers Graham & John Hanson. By Ediths' request cremation has taken place.

A memorial service to celebrate her life will be held on February 3rd, 2013 at 2:00 pm from Faith Memorial United Church in Florenceville. A reception will follow in the church hall. The interment will take place in the spring at the United Church Cemetery in Glassville. The family will receive friends during a time of visitation at the Giberson Funeral Home, 207 Burnham Road, Florenceville, NB, from 2 ... 4 and 7 ... 9 pm on Saturday February 2nd, 2013.

Donations to the NB Heart & Stroke Foundation or to Faith Memorial United Church would be appreciated by the family.

Arrangements have been entrusted to the care and direction of Humphreys Funeral Home, 20 Marks Street St Stephen, NB (506 ... 466 ... 3110) and L.R. Giberson Funeral Directors, 207 Burnham Road, Florenceville, NB (506 ... 392-1115)

Online condolences to the family or donations can be made at www.humphreysfh.com

More About John McIntosh and Mary Hanson: Marriage: 19 August 1943, St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB

Children of Mary Hanson and John McIntosh are:

- 386 i. Margaret Elizabeth<sup>15</sup> McIntosh, born Private.
- 387 ii. James Kenneth McIntosh, born Private.
- 388 iii. John Alexander McIntosh, born Private.
- 389 iv. Katheryn Ann McIntosh, born Private.

**323.** Horace Allen<sup>14</sup> Hanson (Benjamin Menzies<sup>13</sup>, Richard Burpee<sup>12</sup>, Elizabeth Ann<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 28 February 1909 in Jamaica Plain, MA, and died Unknown. He married Marion Hill Morrison Private, daughter of Luke S. Morrison. She was born Private.

More About Horace Hanson and Marion Morrison: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Horace Hanson and Marion Morrison are:

- 390 i. John Morrison<sup>15</sup> Hanson, born Private.
- 391 ii. Patricia Ruth Hanson, born Private.
- 392 iii. Elizabeth Gay Hanson, born Private.
- 393 iv. Richard Burpee Hanson, born Private.

**324.** Ruth Frances<sup>14</sup> Hanson (Benjamin Menzies<sup>13</sup>, Richard Burpee<sup>12</sup>, Elizabeth Ann<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 23 September 1913 in Jamaica Plain, MA, and died Unknown. She married **Ralph Craig Hyslop** 12 August 1942, son of William Hyslop and Cecilia Craig. He was born 13 March 1913 in St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 11 April 2002 in Calgary, AB.

More About Ralph Hyslop and Ruth Hanson: Marriage: 12 August 1942

Children of Ruth Hanson and Ralph Hyslop are:

- 394 i. Hope Cecilia<sup>15</sup> Hyslop, born Private.
- 395 ii. Marion Frances Hyslop, born Private.
- 396 iii. Allen Craig Hyslop, born Private.
- 397 iv. Andrew Hanson Hyslop, born Private.
- 398 v. Mark Ganong Hyslop, born Private.

**327.** Richard Hurlburt<sup>14</sup> Young (Sidney Olin<sup>13</sup>, Mary Elizabeth A.<sup>12</sup> Hanson, Elizabeth Ann<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. He married **Marie Rose Cecile Gevry** Private, daughter of Valmore Gevry and Aurise LaFountaine. She was born Private.

More About Richard Young and Marie Gevry: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Richard Young and Marie Gevry are:

- 399 i. Gregory Paul<sup>15</sup> Young, born Private.
- 400 ii. Richard Stephen Young, born Private.
- 401 iii. Jeffrey Alan Young, born Private.

**332.** Dell<sup>14</sup> Gilmor (Nancy<sup>13</sup> McKay, Priscilla<sup>12</sup> Williamson, Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Unknown, and died Unknown. He married Ellen Shoemaker. She died Unknown.

Children of Dell Gilmor and Ellen Shoemaker are:

402 i. Longell<sup>15</sup> Gilmor, born Private.

403 ii. Ellen Gilmor, born Private.

**334.** Wesley Stewart<sup>14</sup> McKay (Wesley Hanson<sup>13</sup>, Priscilla<sup>12</sup> Williamson, Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 21 November 1911 in Hartland, CT, and died 22 October 1979 in St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB. He married Lois Muriel Guptill 28 December 1931 in Grand Manan Island, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), daughter of Chester Guptill and Eula Russell. She was born 14 April 1910 in Grand Manan Island, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 16 February 2011 in St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB.

More About Wesley Stewart McKay: Burial: Unknown, ?? Cemetery, Deer Island, Charlotte Co., NB

Notes for Lois Muriel Guptill: Lois Muriel Dakin April 14, 1910 - February 16, 2011

DAKIN - At the Charlotte County Hospital, St. Stephen, NB, Lois McKay-Dakin of St. Stephen, NB, in her

101st year passed away at 8:05 am on February 16, 2011. Survived by 4 sons: Rodney (Ruth) MacKay, Lunenburg, NS; Art (Marg) MacKay, Bocabec, NB; Richard (Patricia) MacKay, St. Stephen, NB; Curtis (Gail) MacKay, Deer Island, NB; grandchildren Allison Nelson, Cathryn MacKay/Kilby, David MacKay, Donald MacKay, Kimberly Pendleton, Karen MacKay, Bobbi Jo MacKay, Erika MacKay, Serena Bradford, and Curtis MacKay Jr; great grandchildren; sister Isobel Bosien, St. Stephen, NB; several nieces and nephews. Predeceased by her parents, four brothers, her husband Stewart, her second husband Ronald Dakin, and 2 sons. Lois was born April 14, 1910 to Eula and Chester Guptill of Grand Harbour, Grand Manan where she grew up and went to school. At the age of 16 she boarded the Grand Manan Ferry, disembarked to St. Stephen and walked to the Chipman Memorial Hospital where she was trained as a Registered Nurse and stayed in the Nurses" Residence. It was at this time that she met W. Stewart McKay. They were married on Dec. 28, 1931 and began raising a family in St. Stephen. She practised her profession at the St. Stephen hospital, the Calais Hospital, and underwent further training at Biddeford, Maine and elsewhere. Subsequently the family moved to Fredericton where she continued to work as an RN. Lois and Stewart moved to Deer Island in the late 1970's where she worked in the medical clinic there. She was active in the Order of the Eastern Star, Girl Guides, and other local organizations.

Resting at The S.O. Mehan & Son Funeral Home Ltd., 23 Main Street, St. Stephen, NB, 506-466-1844 from where the funeral service will be held on Saturday, February 19, 2011 at 11:00 am with Rev. Dr. Garth Williams of Union Street Atlantic Baptist Church officiating. Interment will follow at Mount Hope Cemetery, 2:30 pm, Richardson, Deer Island, NB.

Visitation is from 2-4 and 7-9 pm on Friday, February 18, 2011 at the funeral home.

The family of Lois McKay-Dakin wishes to extend their sincere thanks to Dr. Lesley Pinder, Dr. Kaye, the nursing staff on Floor 1 at the Charlotte County Hospital, the staff at McLay's Oak Bay Haven, and also the staff at McNay's White House for the kindness they showed to Lois during her many visits there.

For those who wish, remembrances to the Charlotte County Cancer Society would be appreciated by the family. Condolences may be sent to the family online at www.mehanfuneralhome.ca

Marriage Notes for Wesley McKay and Lois Guptill: NOTE::

Information on the Artist, Rodney C. MacKay/McKay, will appear here when it is received.

This text is being shown in the marriage notes area as it pertains to his parents and/or the two people named in the painting.

More About Wesley McKay and Lois Guptill:

Marriage: 28 December 1931, Grand Manan Island, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

Children of Wesley McKay and Lois Guptill are:

- 404

  Donald Chester<sup>15</sup> McKay, born 06 November 1932 in St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); died 07 November 1932 in St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.").
  More About Donald Chester McKay: Cause of Death: Premature birth (6 1/2 Mos.)

  405

  Ronald Leeman McKay, born 06 November 1932 in St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); died 06 November 1932 in St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); died 06 November 1932 in St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.").
  - 406 iii. Arthur McKay, born Private. He married Margaret Getchell Private; born Private.

More About Arthur McKay and Margaret Getchell:

Private-Begin: Private

407 iv. Curtis Wayne McKay, born 1949; died 14 June 2016. He married Gail ??? Private; born Private.

Notes for Curtis Wayne McKay: Curtis Wayne MacKay 1949-2016 Curtis Wayne MacKay It is with great sadness that the family of Curtis Wayne MacKay Sr. passed away suddenly at his home on the 14th of June 2016 at the age of 67. Prior to retirement, Curtis way

away suddenly at his what great statistics that the family of Statis Wayne Maerialy Sr. passed away suddenly at his home on the 14th of June 2016 at the age of 67. Prior to retirement, Curtis worked various jobs including captaining the ferries to Deer Island. He had a love of nature and enjoyed fishing, hunting and photography. He found great pride and enjoyment in all the precious moments spend with family and friends.

Curtis will be lovingly remembered by his wife of 48 years, Gail and his children, Curtis Jr., and Serena (Derek). Curtis will also be fondly remembered by his four grandchildren, Elizabeth (Isaac), Emma, Jake, and Ben, by his brothers, Rodney (Ruth), Arthur (Marg), and Richard (Pat). Curtis was predeceased by his father Wesley Stewart McKay and mother Lois Muriel McKay-Dakin, twin brothers, Ronald and Donald McKay.

Arrangements are in the care of the St. George Funeral Home (755-3533), 26 Portage Street, St. George NB. A Funeral Service in memory of Curtis will be held on Saturday at 2:00 pm at the Leonardville Church of Christ.In Curtis' memory, donations to Stan Cassidy Foundation (800 Priestman Street, Fredericton, NB E3B 0C7) or to a charity of the donor's choice would be greatly appreciated by the family.

More About Curtis McKay and Gail ???: Private-Begin: Private

- + 408 v. Richard McKay, born Private.
- + 409 vi. Rodney C. McKay, born Private.

**345.** George Frederick<sup>14</sup> Williamson (Kenneth Gillmor<sup>13</sup>, George Melvin<sup>12</sup>, Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. He married Sally Anne Elizabeth Rorke Private. She was born Private.

More About George Williamson and Sally Rorke: Private-Begin: Private

Children of George Williamson and Sally Rorke are:

410 i. Jon Scott<sup>15</sup> Williamson, born Private. He married Michelle Simpson Private; born Private.

More About Jon Williamson and Michelle Simpson: Private-Begin: Private

- 411 ii. David George Williamson, born Private.
- 412 iii. Andrea Elizabeth Williamson, born Private.
- 413 iv. Kirsten Anne Williamson, born Private.
- 414 v. Jennifer Jane Williamson, born Private.

**346.** Jean Adeline<sup>14</sup> Craig (Adeline Holmes<sup>13</sup> Williamson, James Sexton<sup>12</sup>, Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 29 January 1923 in St. Fidele, QC, and died 09 May 1999 in Edmonton, AB. She married **Theodore Dake** 04 August 1950. He was born 21 February 1921, and died Unknown.

More About Jean Adeline Craig:

Burial: Unknown, Second Falls United Baptist Cemetery, Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Theodore Dake and Jean Craig:

Marriage: 04 August 1950

Children of Jean Craig and Theodore Dake are:

- 415 i. Timothy Edward<sup>15</sup> Dake, born Private.
- 416 ii. Jane Adeline Dake, born Private.
- 417 iii. Kurt Ian Dake, born Private.
- 418 iv. James Christopher Dake, born Private.

**347.** Ruth Hester<sup>14</sup> Craig (Adeline Holmes<sup>13</sup> Williamson, James Sexton<sup>12</sup>, Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. She married Keith K. Innes Private. He was born Private.

More About Keith Innes and Ruth Craig: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Ruth Craig and Keith Innes are:

419 i. Richard Craig<sup>15</sup> Innes, born Private.
420 ii. Allister Keith Innes, born Private.

**350.** Willard Eugene<sup>14</sup> Akerley (Ethel Rockwell<sup>13</sup> Williamson, James Sexton<sup>12</sup>, Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 11 July 2005 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB. He married Elsie May Campbell Private. She was born Private.

# Notes for Willard Eugene Akerley:

AKERLEY, WILLARD EUGENE - Of Manawagonish Road, died peacefully at the Saint John Regional Hospital on July 11, 2005. Born in St. George, he was the son of the late Aubrey and Ethel (Williamson) Akerley. He was employed with the City of Saint John (Maintenance Dept) for 28 years until his retirement in 1983. He is survived by his wife, Elsie May (Campbell) Akerley; two sons, William "Bill" Akerley (Marjorie) and Aubrey Akerley (Doreen); three daughters, Marilyn Murphy (Robert), Ruth McQuinn (David), and Krista Galbraith (Ross). Also survived by two sisters, Margaret Richardson (Robert) and Jane Fornier, as well as several grandchildren and great grandchildren. Predeceased by one brother James Akerley and two grandchildren, Edward Akerley and Tiffany Murphy. Resting at A.W. Cavanagh Funeral Home, 91 Leinster Street (634-1712) with visiting on Tuesday, July 12, 2005 from 2-4 and 7-9 p.m. The Funeral Service will be held on Wednesday at 1:30 p.m. from Cavanagh's Chapel followed by burial in Ocean View Cemetery. Donations to the Heart and Stroke Foundation or the Canadian Cancer Society would be appreciated. www.awcavanagh.com [Telegraph-Journal]

More About Willard Akerley and Elsie Campbell: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Willard Akerley and Elsie Campbell are:

421 i. William 'Bill<sup>15</sup> Akerley, born Private. He married Marjorie ??? Private; born Private.

More About William Akerley and Marjorie ???: Private-Begin: Private

422 ii. Aubrey Akerley, born Private. He married Doreen ??? Private; born Private.

More About Aubrey Akerley and Doreen ???: Private-Begin: Private

423 iii. Marilyn Akerley, born Private. She married Robert Murphy Private; born Private.

More About Robert Murphy and Marilyn Akerley: Private-Begin: Private

424 iv. Ruth Akerley, born Private. She married David McQuinn Private; born Private.

More About David McQuinn and Ruth Akerley: Private-Begin: Private

425 v. Krista Akerley, born Private. She married Ross Galbraith Private; born Private.

More About Ross Galbraith and Krista Akerley: Private-Begin: Private

**355.** John Barrett<sup>14</sup> Goss (Hollis Arlington<sup>13</sup>, Hugh Barrett<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 19 November 1922 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died July 2012 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB. He married Lois Lillian Lee 05 August 1946 in Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, daughter of Roland Lee and Mary Frost. She was born 15 February 1929 in Elmscroft, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 13 January 2013 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB.

Notes for John Barrett Goss: Obit: John Barret Goss 1922-2012

The family of the late John B. Goss are sad to announce his sudden and unexpected passing at his home in Bonny River. He is survived by his wife of 66 years, Lois (Lee) Goss, daughters, Patricia (Wayne) Negus of Bonny River, Jane (Brian) Hatt of St. George, Debra (Fouad) Elerksoussy of Magog QC, and son John Goss of Bonny River. Also survived by eight grandchildren and ten great-grandchildren, one brother, Donald (Sheila) Goss of Scoudouc and sister-in-law Betty Goss of Newport VT, several nieces and nephews. He was predeceased by his parents Hollis A. and Sarah H. (Maxwell) Goss, brother Burton, sister Laura, grandson John Goss Jr., and son-in-law William Hall.

He was born November 19, 1922, in Bonny River, where he lived for most of his life. He began working for Canadian Pacific at the Station in Bonny River and worked there until July, 1944, when he enlisted in the R.C.A. to fight in World War II. He was discharged from the Army, December 12, 1945. He was awarded the 1939-45 Star of France, Germany Star and the Canadian Volunteer Services Medal and Clasp. In later years, he also received the Medal for the Liberation of Holland. He and Lois Lee were married August 5, 1946 at the Second Falls United Baptist Church. After he returned from the war, he went back to the C.P.R. to work and was there until he retired. He was a very active person, gardening and always working outside until the last two years. He lived a long and fulfilled life and we will miss him.

Resting at the St. George Funeral Home & Crematorium (755-3533) 26 Portage Street, St. George NB from where the service will be held from the Gary E. Waycott Memorial Chapel on Thursday at 2:00 pm with Rev. Darren Millett officiating followed by the interment at the Second Falls Baptist Cemetery. Visiting at the funeral home will take place on Wednesday from 2-4 and 7-9 pm. In John's memory, donations to the NB Heart & Stroke Foundation or to the Canadian Diabetes Association would be appreciated by the family.

Notes for Lois Lillian Lee: Lois Lillian Goss 1929-2013

The family of Lois L. (Lee) Goss sadly announces her passing at the Saint John Regional Hospital Neuro ICU on Sunday, January 13, 2013. She was predeceased by her husband, John B. Goss, her parents, Roland and Nellie (Frost) Lee, her brother, Forrest and infant grandson, John. She is survived by her children, John L. Goss

Jr. of Bonny River, daughters, Patricia (Wayne) Negus of Bonny River, Jane (Brian) Hatt of St. George, Debra (Fouad) Elerksoussy of Magog QC. Also survived by her grandchildren, Troy (Sheri) Hatt, Amy (Todd) Shea, Kristen (Laurie) Negus, Alyson (Darcey) Merrill, Corey (Robyn) Negus, Travis (Anelise) Hall, Hany (Sophie) Elerksoussy and Justin Goss, ten great grandchildren, sister-in-law, Dorothy Lee, aunt, Berla Campbell, brother-in-law, Donald (Sheila) Goss, sister-in-law, Betty Goss and several nieces, nephews and cousins.

She was born in Elmcroft, N.B. on February 15, 1929 and lived there until she married her soulmate and the love of her life, John Goss on August 5, 1946. She was a wonderful wife, mother, grandmother and great grandmother. She loved to bake and in her younger years enjoyed knitting, crocheting and making quilts. Even this fall she and Jane made Raspberry Jelly. She went to the St. George Baptist Church, which they faithfully attended until Dad's health declined. Though we will miss her, we know that she is where she wants to be, with her true love again. She missed him terribly after 66 years together.

Resting at the St. George Funeral Home & Crematorium (755-3533) 26 Portage Street, St. George NB from where the service will be held from the Gary E. Waycott Memorial Chapel on Saturday at 10:00 am with Rev. Darren Millet and Rev. Reg Ward officiating. Visiting at the funeral home will be held on Thursday and Friday from 2-4 and 7-9 pm. The interment will be held at the Second Falls Baptist Church Cemetery on Saturday, May 18, 2013 at 2:00 pm. In Lois' memory, donations to a charity of the donor's choice would be appreciated by the family.

More About John Goss and Lois Lee: Marriage: 05 August 1946, Second Falls, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Children of John Goss and Lois Lee are:

- + 426 i. Patricia Ellen<sup>15</sup> Goss, born Private.
- + 427 ii. Jane Lois Goss, born Private.
  - 428 iii. Debra Ann Goss, born Private. She married Fouad Elerksaucey Private; born Private.

More About Fouad Elerksaucey and Debra Goss: Private-Begin: Private

+ 429 iv. John L. Goss, born Private.

**357.** John Daniel<sup>14</sup> Hayman (Arlo Goss<sup>13</sup>, Abbie Alice<sup>12</sup> Goss, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 13 June 1926 in St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 14 January 2000 in St. Stephen Rural Cemetery, St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB. He married **Norma G. Johnson** Private. She was born Private.

More About John Daniel Hayman: Burial: Unknown, St. Stephen Rural Cemetery, St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB

More About John Hayman and Norma Johnson: Private-Begin: Private

Children of John Hayman and Norma Johnson are:

430 i. Thomas E.<sup>15</sup> Hayman, born Private. He married Sharon ??? Private; born Private.

More About Thomas Hayman and Sharon ???: Private-Begin: Private

- 431 ii. Robert S. Hayman, born Private.
- 432 iii. Ann Hayman, born Private. She married Sidney Higgins Private; born Private.

More About Sidney Higgins and Ann Hayman:

Private-Begin: Private

433 iv. John Hayman, born Private. He married Raylene ??? Private; born Private.

More About John Hayman and Raylene ???: Private-Begin: Private

434 v. Gordon Hayman, born Private. He married Carol ??? Private; born Private.

More About Gordon Hayman and Carol ???: Private-Begin: Private

**359.** Wlliam 'Bill' Alexander<sup>14</sup> Hayman (Oscar Reginal<sup>13</sup>, Abbie Alice<sup>12</sup> Goss, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 1935 in Hayman Hill, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 12 May 2016 in St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB. He married **Joan Caldwell** Private, daughter of Millidge Caldwell and Annie Rideout. She was born Private.

Notes for Wlliam 'Bill' Alexander Hayman:

Bill A. Hayman

1935-2016

HAYMAN WILLIAM A. ... At Lincourt Manor, St Stephen, NB on Thursday, May 12th, 2016; Bill Alexander Hayman, husband of Joan (Caldwell) Hayman of St. Stephen, NB. Born in Hayman Hill, NB he is the son of the late Oscar & Marguerite (Hay) Hayman. Earlier in life Bill worked for Point Lepreau followed by the Flakeboard in St Stephen.

Bill is survived by his wife Joan of Lincourt Manor, daughter Cheryl Dow (Bill), granddaughters Danielle Dow (Sheldon Holt), and Dionne Mason (Robert), great grandchildren, Brooke and Brittany Mason and Griffin Dow. Bill was predeceased by his son Stephen Hayman.

By Bills' request there will be no visitation, however friends are welcomed to attend a graveside service on Monday, May 16th, 2016 at 10:00 am at St. Stephen Rural Cemetery.

In lieu of flowers donations to a charity of the donors choice would be appreciated by the family. On line condolences to the family or donations can be made at www.humphreysfh.com

Arrangements have been entrusted to the care & direction of Humphreys Funeral Home, 20 Marks Street St Stephen, NB E3L 2B2 (506 ... 466 ... 3110)

More About William Hayman and Joan Caldwell: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Wlliam Hayman and Joan Caldwell are:

- 435 i. William Steven<sup>15</sup> Hayman, died 1962.
- 436 ii. Cheryl Hayman, born Private. She married Bill Dow Private; born Private.

More About Bill Dow and Cheryl Hayman: Private-Begin: Private

**362.** Emma Lavonia<sup>14</sup> Goss (Harold Hodgekiss<sup>13</sup>, Abraham Young<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 30 June 1917 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 13 June 1991. She married **Neil Stewart MacKellar, Sr.** 26 June 1936 in Simonds Parish, Saint John Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), son of Neil MacKellar and Christine Stewart. He was born Bet. 1909 - 1910 in Port Richmond, Staten Island, NY, and died Abt. 1989 in Saint John Co., NB.

More About Neil MacKellar and Emma Goss:

Marriage: 26 June 1936, Simonds Parish, Saint John Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

Children of Emma Goss and Neil MacKellar are:

437

i. Janet E.<sup>15</sup> MacKellar, born 1941 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB; died 01 April 2014. She married ? Collins Private; born Private.

Notes for Janet E. MacKellar: Janet E. Collins 1941-2014

It is with great sadness that the family announces the unexpected passing on April 1, 2014 of Janet E. Collins 72 of North Head, Grand Manan Island. Born in Saint John NB, Janet was the daughter of Neil S. and Emma (Goss) MacKellar Sr.

Janet had worked as a Medical Secretary for over twenty five years. She was a member of the Church of the Ascension, Anglican Church Grand Manan. Always active in many church functions, she prepared church bulletins, was a member of the Ladies Guild, and served on the church vestry for many years. Believing in giving to her community she served as secretary for Action Ministries, and worked at the food bank for many years.

She is survived by her children Kim (Wayne) Long, Kathy (Eldon) Smith, and Frank (Bonnie) Langmaid all of Grand Bay-Westfield. Six grandchildren, Jason (Shayna), Christopher (Terra) Long, Jeremy (Letitia) and Jordan (Kendra) Smith, Steven (Ashleigh) and Katie (Matt) Langmaid. Six greatgrandchildren Brianna, Riley, Clara, Logan, Cameron, Bradley and several cousins.

Besides her parents she was predeceased by her husband Allan Arthurs, her children George Neil Langmaid and Ann-Louise Collins. One brother Neil S Mackellar Jr.

Visiting will be held from Ells Funeral Home Saturday and Sunday 2-4 pm, and 7-9 pm. The funeral service will be held on Monday April 7, 2014 at 12:00 pm from the Church of the Ascension with the Rev. Dana Dean officiating. Interment will follow in the Woodsmans Point Anglican Cemetery later in the spring. Memorial donations can be made to Action Ministries and Church of the Ascension. Funeral arrangements are in the care of Ells Funeral Home Inc., 1199 Route 776, Grand Manan, NB, E5G 1G2. Condolences, messages of sympathy also may be sent to www.ells.ca or (506) 662-3116.

More About ? Collins and Janet MacKellar: Private-Begin: Private

438 ii. Neil Stewart MacKellar, Jr., born 05 March 1945 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB; died 26 August 2010 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB.

**363.** Abraham Young C. M.<sup>14</sup> Goss (Harold Hodgekiss<sup>13</sup>, Abraham Young<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 04 May 1920 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 31 October 2000 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB. He married (1) Marion Aileen Chetley 29 April 1943 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), daughter of George Chetley and Edith Graham. She was born Bet. 1918 - 1919 in West Saint John, Saint John Co., NB, and died December 1982 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB. He married (2) Mary Evelyn Hovey Private, daughter of Ralph Hovey and Mary King. She was born Private.

## Notes for Abraham Young C. M. Goss:

GOSS, ABRAM YOUNG C.M. - Born May 4, 1920 at St. George, died October 31, 2000, at the Saint John Regional Hospital. Abe led a happy and productive life. He moved to Saint John in 1931, working at the port and on the street railway, then for City Transit for 25 years, and in 1964, was appointed Chairman of the New Brunswick Film Classification Board in the Treasury Department retiring in 1985. Through the years Abe has epitomized the Christian spirit in his volunteer work in the community. At St. George's Church he's served as

Sunday School teacher, vestryman, warden and organized the St. Joseph's Guild, to name a few roles. Beginning in 1953, he became a Cub Leader, then a Gilwell Scouter, and served as District and Provincial Commissioner, and Provincial President for Scouts Canada. As a Kiwanian, he filled several offices of the Lancaster Club and served provincially as the Lieutenant Governor. He was also a member of the Lancaster Golden Service Club. Abe sang in St. George's Choir, with the Kiwanis Tonsilaiers, and Carleton Choristers. He played years ago in St. Mary's Band and later The Saints. He also found time to volunteer for the Home and School, Red Cross, Canadian Cancer Society, the United Way, the Saint John Volunteer Board, the Legion, Meals on Wheels, Seafarer's Mission, and was an associate member of the Telephone Pioneers. Though he never sought recognition, Abe was honoured by the Boy Scouts with the Bar to the Silver Acorn their highest award. He was a recipient of the Queen's Jubilee Medal, Canada 125 medal, and made a member of the Order of Canada in 1988. He was the initial recipient of the Thomas Higgins award in September 1996. Abe's first wife Marion Aileen Chetley predeceased him. He leaves his wife Mary (Hovey) (Ervin), and sons David and his wife Donna Goss of Saint John, Douglas and Elaina Goss of McAdam, George and Christine Goss of Hampton and daughter Barbara and Geoffrey Foss of Hampton. His extended family included Deborah and Tony Garvin of Oromocto, Gail and Charles Duquesne of Oromocto, and Lori and Robert Ewart of Saint John plus 14 grandchildren and two great grandchildren. Resting at the Castle "Fallsview" Funeral Home, 309 Lancaster Avenue (634-1701). Visiting, Wednesday, November 1 and Thursday, November 2, from 2:00-4:00 and 7:00-9:00. Rev. Vickers Hodge will conduct the funeral service and Eucharist at St. George's Church, 100 Watson Street, Saint John West, E2M 1T5 on Friday, November 3, at 11:00 a.m. A reception will follow in the Church Hall. Interment will be at Ocean View Memorial Gardens after the reception. Remembrances may be made as desired, or the St. George's Church Millennium Fund which Abe was co-chairing at the time of his passing. | Times Globe | Telegraph Journal |

More About Abraham Goss and Marion Chetley:

Marriage: 29 April 1943, Saint John, Saint John Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

More About Abraham Goss and Mary Hovey: Private-Begin: Private

Child of Abraham Goss and Marion Chetley is:

+ 439 i. Douglas James<sup>15</sup> Goss, born 05 December 1945; died 11 November 2018.

**371.** Anita Goss<sup>14</sup> Spinney (Royce Lavonne<sup>13</sup> Goss, Abraham Young<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 05 October 1926 in St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 10 September 2019 in St. George, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB. She married Gerald Edward Grearson 13 August 1947 in St. George, Charlotte Co., NB, son of Herbert Grearson and Annie Hoyt. He was born 01 December 1924 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB, and died 17 April 2007 in St. George, Charlotte Co., NB.

Notes for Anita Goss Spinney:
Anita Goss Grearson
1926-2019
Anita Goss GrearsonPeacefully at the residence of her daughter in St. George NB on September 10, 2019, Anita Goss (Spinney) Grearson, wife of the late Gerald Edward Grearson of St. George NB. Born in St. Stephen NB on October 5, 1926, she was the only child of Llewellyn and Royce Lavonne (Goss) Spinney. A loving mother, grandmother and great-grandmother, Anita will be lovingly remembered by her daughter: Judith (Donald) Breau of St. George NB; her grandchildren: Gil (Michelle) Breau and Danielle (Kevin) Hughes both of St. George NB; great-grandchildren: Declan and Lennox Hughes; several cousins. In addition to her parents and husband, Anita was predeceased by one great-granddaughter: Morgan Marie Breau.

Prior to retirement, Anita began her career with the Bank of Nova Scotia in St. George and retired as the Post Master at Canada Post, where she was employed for 32 years. A pillar of knowledge in the community, Anita was an early member of the Charlotte County Historical Society, The Charlotte County Genealogy Society, was

active on the Charlotte County Museum Board and volunteered at the Charlotte County Archives. She was a long time member of the St. Mark's Anglican Church in St. George and served as Warden, was a Vestry and Choir Member, and was active with the WA/ACW for over 50 years. Anita and Gerald were married for over 59 years and they made an amazing life together. They took many trips across Canada and to the USA and Anita documented, in detail, their many adventures together. She loved to read, do crafts, paint, garden and of course research local history and work on Genealogy. Anita will always be remembered for her kind demeanor, her helpful hands and her loving heart.

Resting at the St. George Funeral Home (755-3533) 26 Portage Street, St. George NB with visiting on Wednesday from 2-4 and 6-8 pm. The service will be held from St. Mark's Anglican Church, St. George NB on Thursday at 2:00 pm with Rev. Mary Anne Langmaid officiating, followed by the interment in the St. George Rural Cemetery. In Anita's memory, donations to St. Mark's Anglican Church would be greatly appreciated by her family.

www.stgeorgefh.ca

Notes for Gerald Edward Grearson: Obit: Gerald Edward Grearson 1924-2007

Peacefully at his residence, St. George NB on April 17th, 2007, Mr. Gerald Edward Grearson husband of Anita (Spinney) Grearson of St. George NB. Born Saint John NB on December 1st, 1924 he was the son of the late Herbert "Raymond" and Eola Ann (Hoyt) Grearson. A loving husband of 59 years, father and grandfather he is survived by his wife Anita, one daughter Judith (Donald) Breau, two grandchildren; Danielle Breau and Gil Breau (Michelle Coburn) all of St. George. Predeceased besides his parents by one great granddaughter, Morgan Marie.

Gerald was a carpenter by trade and had worked for various employers as well as being self employed for a number of years. He was a veteran of the Second World War having served with the Royal Canadian Air Force as a pilot. Known for his love of carpentry work and wood working, his family own many treasures to cherish in which he built. He was an avid reader who also enjoyed hunting and fishing in his earlier years. Gerald also had a passion for photography who enjoyed taking pictures as well as developing his own photos. He also enjoyed canoeing and loved the outdoors. Gerald was a life long member of the St. George Baptist Church.

Resting at the St. George Funeral Home (755-3533) 26 Portage Street, St George NB, with visiting on Thursday from 7-9 and Friday from 2-4 and 7-9. The service will be held on Saturday at 11:00 am, from the St. George Baptist Church, followed by interment in the St. George Rural Cemetery. A reception will be held at St. Mark's Anglican Church, St. George following the interment. In Gerald's memory donations to the St. George Baptist Church or St. Mark's Anglican Church Building Fund would be appreciated by the family. www.stgeorgefh.ca

More About Gerald Grearson and Anita Spinney: Marriage: 13 August 1947, St. George, Charlotte Co., NB

Child of Anita Spinney and Gerald Grearson is: + 440 i. Judith Ann<sup>15</sup> Grearson, born Private.

**372.** Claire Elaine<sup>14</sup> Goss (Rufus Elmer<sup>13</sup>, Abraham Young<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 16 September 1917 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 13 October 1986 in L'Etete, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB. She married Alexander Dudley Hunter 28 November 1942 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), son of Robert Hunter and Janet Morrison. He was born 16 January 1914 in Maxville, Glengarry Co., ON, and died 09 July 1991 in St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

More About Claire Elaine Goss:

Burial: Unknown, St. George Rural Cemetery, St. George, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Find A Grave.)

More About Alexander Dudley Hunter:

Burial: Unknown, St. George Rural Cemetery, St. George, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Find A Grave.)

More About Alexander Hunter and Claire Goss:

Marriage: 28 November 1942, Saint John, Saint John Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

Children of Claire Goss and Alexander Hunter are:

- 441
   i. Judith 'Judy' Elaine<sup>15</sup> Hunter, born 14 April 1944 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB; died 23 August 2004 in Greens Point Road, L'Etete, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.
- Janet Pauline Hunter, born 01 February 1948 in Cornwall, ON; died 24 June 2018 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

Notes for Janet Pauline Hunter: Janet Pauline Hunter 1948-2018 Janet Pauline Hunter The passing of Janet Pauline Hunter occurred on Sunday, June 24, 2018 at the Passamaguoddy Lodge, St. Andrews NB. Born in Cornwall ON on February 1, 1948, she was a

Passamaquoddy Lodge, St. Andrews NB. Born in Cornwall ON on February 1, 1948, she was a daughter of the late Alexander Dudley and Claire Elaine (Goss) Hunter. A loving aunt and friend, she is survived by one nephew: Robyn (Angie) Little of L'Etete NB; two grand-nephews: Jesse Little of St. George NB and Elliot Little of L'Etete NB; one grand-niece: Desiree Little of L'Etete NB; and several cousins and friends. In addition to her parents, she was predeceased by one sister: Judith Elaine Little; and her aunt and uncle: Margaret and Rufus Goss.

Jan worked for many years as a Registered Nurse, retiring from Passamaquoddy Lodge from where she currently resided. She was known to be very creative in rug hooking and was a member of the "Happy Hookers Group" in St. Andrews. She was a cat person who loved all animals and was well in depth with the SPCA. Jan was an avid reader and enjoyed watching TV in her spare time. She will be sadly missed by her small family and large amount of friends and co-workers.

As keeping with Jan's wishes there will be no visiting. A celebration of her life will be held at the Green's Point Lighthouse, L'Etete NB on Saturday at 3:00 pm. In Jan's memory, donations to Charlotte County SPCA or Charlotte County Cancer would be appreciated by the family. www.stgeorgefh.ca

**373.** Arlington Elmer<sup>14</sup> Goss (Rufus Elmer<sup>13</sup>, Abraham Young<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 13 March 1919 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 25 July 1957 in Halifax, NS. He married Eileen Gilmor Craig 17 April 1942 in Saint John Parish, Saint John Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), daughter of Harry Craig and Margaret Townsend. She was born 28 July 1922 in Bonny River, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 29 December 2011 in St. Albert, AB.

More About Arlington Elmer Goss: Burial: Unknown, St. George Rural Cemetery, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Arlington Goss and Eileen Craig:

Marriage: 17 April 1942, Saint John Parish, Saint John Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

Children of Arlington Goss and Eileen Craig are:

- + 443 i. Gerald Arlington<sup>15</sup> Goss, born Private.
- + 444 ii. Larry Allan Goss, born 20 March 1944 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB; died 06 January 2007 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB.
- + 445 iii. Glenn Allison Goss, born Private.

**374.** Rufus Berton<sup>14</sup> Goss (Rufus Elmer<sup>13</sup>, Abraham Young<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 12 July 1926 in St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 10 February 2014 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB. He married **Margaret Wyoma Lewis**, daughter of John Lewis and Laverna Stratton. She was born 30 December 1924 in Casper, WY, and died 11 October 2004 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB.

Notes for Rufus Berton Goss: Rufus Berton Goss 1926-2014

Master Warrant Officer (retired). The Corps of Royal Canadian Electrical and Mechanical Engineers (RCEME). Died peacefully February 10, 2014, at Saint John Regional Hospital, following a stroke.

Rufus was born in 1926 to the late Rufus E Goss and Pauline (nee Craig). He was pre-deceased by a brother Arlington Goss (Eileen) and a sister Elaine Hunter (Dudley). He is survived by a brother Byron Clinch (Jean) of Saint John, NB, and a sister Gail MacDougall (Archie) of Cornwall, Ontario.

Rufus was pre-deceased by his beloved wife Margaret Wyoma (nee Lewis) in 2004, after 56 years of devoted marriage. Rufus and Margaret are survived by their three children, William Goss (Peggy), St. Andrews, NB, Gloria Hargrove (Brian), Saint John, NB and Janet Goss, Fredericton, NB. He was extremely proud of his six grandsons, Corey and Jeffrey Taylor and Anthony, Nicholas, Alexander and Matthew Goss, and his four (soon to be five) great-grandchildren. He is also survived by a number of nieces and nephews.

Rufus enlisted in the Canadian Army in 1943, at the age of 17, and served with honour and distinction, in war and peace, for 26 years, including World War Two and the Korean War. He was a highly skilled and respected craftsman, practicing and teaching the "artificer" trade of weapons maintenance and repair.

Following his retirement from military service, Rufus embarked on a second career when he became employed, first in the construction and then the operation, of the Lake Utopia Paper mill near St. George, NB, shortly to be appointed to the position of Personnel Manager, from where after two decades he retired for a second, and final time, in 1989.

His pastimes included hunting and fishing and working his "farm" at Pennfield; pretty much anything that involved being outdoors. He was an incisive and enquiring mind. With limited formal education, his voracious reading habits equipped him with a knowledge of history, historical biography, political science, and multiple other specialized topics, all of which taken together would equate to a number of university degrees.

Although not a gregarious man, Rufus formed a few close friendships, particularly amongst his fellow "old soldiers", that were invaluable to him and which he never lost track of. One could not imagine a more loyal or trustworthy man to have as a friend.

The family wants to express its deep gratitude to Dad's friend Mrs. Marjorie Savoie who, over the last few years, has provided him with loving companionship, care and support, without which it would not have been possible for him to realize his fervent desire to live out his final years in his own home. We also appreciated the compassionate dedication and care given by various in-home health and other support professionals, made available with the assistance of support for Veterans.

As keeping with Rufus' wishes, there will be no visitation. A Celebration of Rufus' life including a Royal Canadian Legion Tribute Service, will be held from the Gary E. Waycott Memorial Chapel at the St. George Funeral Home & Crematorium (755-3533) 26 Portage Street, St. George NB on Friday at 11:00 am. The interment will take place at the St. George Rural Cemetery in the spring. In Rufus' memory, donations to the Royal Canadian Legion Branch #40, St. George NB or to the Saint John Regional Hospital Palliative Care Unit would be greatly appreciated by the family.

Notes for Margaret Wyoma Lewis:

Margaret Wyoma Goss

Peacefully, following a brief illness, at Saint John Regional Hospital, Saint John, NB on October 11, 2004, Mrs. Margaret Wyoma (Lewis) Goss, wife of Rufus Berton Goss, of St. George, NB.

Born in Casper, Wyoming, USA on December 30, 1924, she was a daughter of the late John and Laverna (Stratton) Lewis.

A loving wife, mother, grandmother and sister, she is survived, besides her husband, by one son, William B. (Peggy) Goss of Fredericton, NB; two daughters, Gloria K. Taylor (Alec Montgomery) of Maces Bay, NB and Janet Maureen Goss (Doug Wheeler) of Fredericton, NB; six grandsons, Corey & Jeffery Taylor, Tony, Nicholas, Alexander and Matthew Goss; one sister, Madge (Bob) Gervan of Surrey, BC; two brothers, Jim McDole (Rose) of Abbotsford, BC and David McDole of Surrey, BC; several nieces, nephews and cousins. She was predeceased by a sister, Lorraine MacKinnon.

At Margaret's request, there will be no visiting at the funeral home.

A graveside service will be held at the St. George Rural Cemetery on Friday, October 15th at 2:00 pm, with Rev. Charles Yerxa officiating.

In Margaret's memory, donations to the Saint John Regional Hospital Palliative Care Unit, or a charity of the donor's choice, would be appreciated by the family.

Arrangements entrusted to the St. George Funeral Home (755-3533), 26 Portage Street, St. George, NB.

Children of Rufus Goss and Margaret Lewis are:

- + 446 i. William B<sup>15</sup> Goss, born Private.
- + 447 ii. Gloria K. Goss, born Private.
  - 448 iii. Janet Maueen Goss, born Private. She married Doug Wheeler Private; born Private.

More About Doug Wheeler and Janet Goss: Private-Begin: Private

# Generation No. 15

**381.** Diane Jacqueline<sup>15</sup> Bliss (George Edward Valentine<sup>14</sup>, George Edward Valentine<sup>13</sup>, George Pidgeon<sup>12</sup>, Charles Parke<sup>11</sup>, George Pidgeon<sup>10</sup>, John Murray<sup>9</sup>, Daniel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. She married **Charles Albert Krause** Private, son of Albert Krause and Annetta Zilkie. He was born 18 December 1939 in Moose Jaw, Saskatchewan, Canada, and died 27 November 1973 in Moose Jaw, Saskatchewan, Canada.

More About Charles Albert Krause: Burial: 30 November 1973 Cause of Death: Leukemia

More About Charles Krause and Diane Bliss: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Diane Bliss and Charles Krause are:

- + 449 i. Rosalie Ann<sup>16</sup> Krause, born Private.
- + 450 ii. Steven Allen Krause, born Private.

**386.** Margaret Elizabeth<sup>15</sup> McIntosh (Mary Edith Ida<sup>14</sup> Hanson, Daniel Gerald<sup>13</sup>, Daniel Gilbert<sup>12</sup>, Elizabeth Ann<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. She married **Frank Colin Ashe** Private, son of Harold Ashe. He was born Private.

More About Frank Ashe and Margaret McIntosh: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Margaret McIntosh and Frank Ashe are:

- 451 i. Ellen<sup>16</sup> Ashe, born Private.
- 452 ii. Erin Ashe, born Private.

**408.** Richard<sup>15</sup> McKay (Wesley Stewart<sup>14</sup>, Wesley Hanson<sup>13</sup>, Priscilla<sup>12</sup> Williamson, Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. He married **Patricia Casey** Private, daughter of William Casey. She was born Private.

More About Richard McKay and Patricia Casey: Private-Begin: Private

Child of Richard McKay and Patricia Casey is: 453 i. Erica<sup>16</sup> McKay, born Private.

**409.** Rodney C.<sup>15</sup> McKay (Wesley Stewart<sup>14</sup>, Wesley Hanson<sup>13</sup>, Priscilla<sup>12</sup> Williamson, Nancy B.<sup>11</sup> Goss, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. He married **Ruth ???** Private. She was born Private.

More About Rodney McKay and Ruth ???: Private-Begin: Private

Child of Rodney McKay and Ruth ??? is:

454 i. Allison<sup>16</sup> McKay, born Private. She married ? Nelson Private; born Private.

More About ? Nelson and Allison McKay: Private-Begin: Private

**426.** Patricia Ellen<sup>15</sup> Goss (John Barrett<sup>14</sup>, Hollis Arlington<sup>13</sup>, Hugh Barrett<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. She married **Wayne Negus** Private. He was born Private.

More About Wayne Negus and Patricia Goss: Private-Begin: Private

Child of Patricia Goss and Wayne Negus is: + 455 i. Corey<sup>16</sup> Negus, born Private.

**427.** Jane Lois<sup>15</sup> Goss (John Barrett<sup>14</sup>, Hollis Arlington<sup>13</sup>, Hugh Barrett<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. She married **Brian Hatt** Private, son of Arnold Hatt and Isabella MacNichol. He was born Private.

More About Brian Hatt and Jane Goss: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Jane Goss and Brian Hatt are:

- + 456 i. Amy<sup>16</sup> Hatt, born Private.
- + 457 ii. Troy Hatt, born Private.

**429.** John L.<sup>15</sup> Goss (John Barrett<sup>14</sup>, Hollis Arlington<sup>13</sup>, Hugh Barrett<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. He married **Heather Susanne Lord** Private, daughter of George Lord and Leah Chaffey. She was born Private.

More About John Goss and Heather Lord: Private-Begin: Private

Children of John Goss and Heather Lord are:

- 458 i. Justin David<sup>16</sup> Goss, born Private.
- 459 ii. John Goss, born 14 May 1993 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB; died 14 May 1993 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB.

Notes for John Goss: From ST.CROIX COURIER-Death-Goss-At the Saint John Regional Hospital, on May 14, 1993, John Goss, infant son of John L. Goss and Heather S. (Lord) Goss of Bonny River: survived by his parents, maternal grandparents, David and Leah Lord of Deer Island, paternal grandparents, John and Lois Goss of Bonny River; great-grandmother, Betty Lord of Deer Island, Nellie Lee of Second Falls, greatgrandfather, James Chaffey of Deer Island, several aunts, uncles and cousins. Graveside service will be held on Sunday for the immediate family members only. St. George Funeral Home, 26 Portage St., St. George in charge of arrangements.

**439.** Douglas James<sup>15</sup> Goss (Abraham Young C. M.<sup>14</sup>, Harold Hodgekiss<sup>13</sup>, Abraham Young<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 05 December 1945, and died 11 November 2018. He married Elaine May Blair Private, daughter of George Blair and Charlotte Phillips. She was born Private.

Notes for Douglas James Goss: Douglas James Goss December 05, 1945 - November 11, 2018

It is with heavy hearts that the family of Douglas James Goss wishes to share that this loving husband, father, brother, grandfather, uncle and friend left us on November 11th, 2018. He is remembered by his loving wife of 51 years Elaina (Blair) Goss, son Timothy (Pam), daughter Nicki (Perry), grand daughters Jessica and Carly and their father Andrew Hamburg. He will be missed by his brothers David (Donna) Goss, George (Christine) Goss and sister Barbara (Larry) Heans as well as brother-in-law David (Priscilla) Blair and sister-in-law Amelia Blair. There are several favorite nieces and nephews who will miss him greatly. Douglas is predeceased by his parents Abram and Marion Goss and his sister Shirley.

As well as being a devoted and loving family man, Douglas was a dedicated educator, having taught at McAdam High School for 25 years. He was a caring, loving and patient man and he made it his life's work to help his fellow man, moulding the minds of all of his students. Douglas loved his family and was a dedicated member of his church and gave much of his time to his charity work. He was a town councillor for the Village of McAdam for several years.

In this past year, Douglas' greatest joys were his two grand daughters and his great grand fur baby Mason. His pride for both Jessica and Carly brightened each and every day. He loved to tease them like only Douglas could, sharing in their laughter. Douglas was an avid Saint John Sea Dogs fan, cheering the team to victory whenever he could. Please continue to cheer for our local Saint John Sea Dogs in memory of Douglas.

Douglas lived his life to the fullest, often expressing this to others in the form of the question "where is your sense of adventure?". His lifelong adventure has come to end but his memory will live on in all of those who knew and loved him.

There will be no visitation or funeral services scheduled at this time. Donations can be made to the charity of your choice. Douglas' favorite charities include the McAdam High School Scholarship Fund, 29 Lake Avenue, McAdam, NB. E6J 1N7, St. George's Anglican Church, McAdam, NB and Trinity Anglican Church, Saint John, NB.

More About Douglas Goss and Elaine Blair: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Douglas Goss and Elaine Blair are:

- 460 i. Timothy Douglas<sup>16</sup> Goss, born Private.
- 461 ii. Nicola Dawn Goss, born Private.

**440.** Judith Ann<sup>15</sup> Grearson (Anita Goss<sup>14</sup> Spinney, Royce Lavonne<sup>13</sup> Goss, Abraham Young<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. She married (1) Charles Patrick Neathway Private, son of Charles Neathway and Eunice Mahar. He was born Private. She married (2) Joseph Donald Breau Private. He was born Private.

More About Charles Neathway and Judith Grearson: Private-Begin: Private

More About Joseph Breau and Judith Grearson: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Judith Grearson and Joseph Breau are:

- + 462 i. Gilbert Jason<sup>16</sup> Breau, born Private.
- 463 ii. Danielle Breau, born Private. She married Kevin Hughes Private; born Private.
   More About Kevin Hughes and Danielle Breau: Private-Begin: Private
  - 464 iii. Morgan Marie Breau, died Bef. 2019.

**441.** Judith 'Judy' Elaine<sup>15</sup> Hunter (Claire Elaine<sup>14</sup> Goss, Rufus Elmer<sup>13</sup>, Abraham Young<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 14 April 1944 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB, and died 23 August 2004 in Greens Point Road, L'Etete, St. George Parish, Charlotte Co., NB. She married **Fred Little** Private. He was born Private.

Notes for Judith 'Judy' Elaine Hunter: Judy Elaine Little

The death of Judy Elaine Little, wife of Fred Little of Greens Point Road, L'Etete, NB, occurred on Monday, August 23, 2004, at her residence. Born in Saint John, NB on April 14, 1944, she was a daughter of the late A. Dudley Hunter and the late C. Elaine (Goss) Hunter. Besides her husband, Fred, she is survived by a son, Robyn Little of L'Etete, NB; one sister, Janet Pauline Hunter of St. Andrews, NB; a grandson, Jesse Little; several aunts, uncles and cousins.

No visitation by family request. A memorial service will take place at Green's Point Lighthouse on Saturday, August 28th at 1:00 pm. In lieu of flowers, donations to the Canadian Cancer Society, or a charity of the donor's choice, would be appreciated by the family. Arrangements entrusted to the St. George Funeral Home (755-3533), 26 Portage Street, St. George, NB.

More About Fred Little and Judith Hunter: Private-Begin: Private

Child of Judith Hunter and Fred Little is: + 465 i. Robyn<sup>16</sup> Little, born Private.

**443.** Gerald Arlington<sup>15</sup> Goss (Arlington Elmer<sup>14</sup>, Rufus Elmer<sup>13</sup>, Abraham Young<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. He married Janet Margot Steen Private, daughter of Robert Steen. She was born Private.

More About Gerald Goss and Janet Steen: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Gerald Goss and Janet Steen are:

466 i. Scott Andrew<sup>16</sup> Goss, born Private.

467 ii. Robert Craig Goss, born Private.

**444.** Larry Allan<sup>15</sup> Goss (Arlington Elmer<sup>14</sup>, Rufus Elmer<sup>13</sup>, Abraham Young<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born 20 March 1944 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB, and died 06 January 2007 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB. He married (1) Linda Armstrong Private. She was born Private. He married (2) Caroline Greer 08 October 1983. She died 1986. He married (3) Linda ??? Private. She was born Private.

Notes for Larry Allan Goss:

Obit:

GOSS, LARRY ALLAN - At the Saint John Regional Hospital after a lengthy illness, Larry Allan Goss of Hampton passed away Saturday, January 6, 2007. Born in Saint John on March 20, 1944, Larry was the son of Eileen (Craig) (Goss) McLellan and the late Arlington Goss. He is survived by his mother and step-father (Fred McLellan) of St. Stephen; two daughters, Ashley and Andrea of Hampton; one son, John of New Minas, NS; sister, Sandra Christen of Edmonton Alta.; two brothers, Gerald of Boston, Mass., Glenn of Fredericton; best friend to the very end and "chosen" brother, Ray McGraw of Saint John; three grandchildren; several nieces, nephews, aunts and uncles. Larry was a lifelong fan of the outdoors, loving hunting, fishing, boating and camping especially around his hometown area of St George and Bonny River. He had worked for the St. George Funeral Home, Rubin's Clothing Store, The Capital Movie Theatre, Lake Utopia Paper Mill, Memorial Gardens in Moncton and Ocean View Memorial Gardens in Saint John, NB Power and the Department of Justice throughout his working career. Family will receive friends at the St. George Funeral Home on Friday from 2 to 4 pm and 7 to 9 pm, from where the funeral service will be held from the Gary E. Waycott Memorial Chapel at 2:00 pm on Saturday, January 13, 2007. In lieu of flowers expressions of sympathy may be made to the Canadian Diabetes Association or to the charity of the donor's choice. Arrangements are entrusted to the care of the St. George Home (755-3533), 26 Portage Street, St. George, NB. (www.stgeorgefh.ca)

More About Larry Goss and Linda Armstrong: Private-Begin: Private

More About Larry Goss and Caroline Greer: Marriage: 08 October 1983

More About Larry Goss and Linda ???: Private-Begin: Private

Child of Larry Goss and Linda Armstrong is: 468 i. John Arlington<sup>16</sup> Goss, born Private.

Children of Larry Goss and Linda ??? are: 469 i. Ashley Dawn<sup>16</sup> Goss, born Private. 470 ii. Andrea Marie Goss, born Private.

**445.** Glenn Allison<sup>15</sup> Goss (Arlington Elmer<sup>14</sup>, Rufus Elmer<sup>13</sup>, Abraham Young<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. He married Linda Mae Duncan Private. She was born Private.

More About Glenn Goss and Linda Duncan: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Glenn Goss and Linda Duncan are:

471 i. Eric<sup>16</sup> Goss, born Private.

472 ii. Stephen Goss, born Private.

**446.** William B<sup>15</sup> Goss (Rufus Berton<sup>14</sup>, Rufus Elmer<sup>13</sup>, Abraham Young<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. He married **Peggy ???** Private. She was born Private.

More About William Goss and Peggy ???: Private-Begin: Private

Children of William Goss and Peggy ??? are:

- 473 i. Tony<sup>16</sup> Goss, born Private.
- 474 ii. Nicholas Goss, born Private.475 iii. Alexander Goss, born Private.

476 iv. Matthew Goss, born Private.

**447.** Gloria K.<sup>15</sup> Goss (Rufus Berton<sup>14</sup>, Rufus Elmer<sup>13</sup>, Abraham Young<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. She married (1) ? Taylor Private. He was born Private. She married (2) Alec Montgomery Private. He was born Private.

More About ? Taylor and Gloria Goss: Private-Begin: Private

More About Alec Montgomery and Gloria Goss: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Gloria Goss and ? Taylor are:

477 i. Corey<sup>16</sup> Taylor, born Private.

478 ii. Jeffery Taylor, born Private.

Generation No. 16

**449.** Rosalie Ann<sup>16</sup> Krause (Diane Jacqueline<sup>15</sup> Bliss, George Edward Valentine<sup>14</sup>, George Edward Valentine<sup>13</sup>, George Pidgeon<sup>12</sup>, Charles Parke<sup>11</sup>, George Pidgeon<sup>10</sup>, John Murray<sup>9</sup>, Daniel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. She married Colin Patrick Timmons Private, son of Edward Timmons and Margaret Allan. He was born Private.

More About Colin Timmons and Rosalie Krause: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Rosalie Krause and Colin Timmons are:

- 479 i. Justin Robert<sup>17</sup> Krause, born Private.
- 480 ii. Melissa Deirdre Krause, born 02 January 1986 in Moose Jaw, Saskatchewan; died 25 May 1986.

481 iii. Krista Lyanne Timmons, born Private.

**450.** Steven Allen<sup>16</sup> Krause (Diane Jacqueline<sup>15</sup> Bliss, George Edward Valentine<sup>14</sup>, George Edward Valentine<sup>13</sup>, George Pidgeon<sup>12</sup>, Charles Parke<sup>11</sup>, George Pidgeon<sup>10</sup>, John Murray<sup>9</sup>, Daniel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. He married (1) Shawna Crone Private, daughter of ? Crone and ? ???. She was born Private. He married (2) Tina Marie Strand Private, daughter of Ronald Strand and Sharon Wingert. She was born Private.

More About Steven Krause and Shawna Crone: Private-Begin: Private

More About Steven Krause and Tina Strand: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Steven Krause and Shawna Crone are:

482 i. Christopher Charles<sup>17</sup> Krause, born Private.

483 ii. Jordon Allen Krause, born Private.

**455.** Corey<sup>16</sup> Negus (Patricia Ellen<sup>15</sup> Goss, John Barrett<sup>14</sup>, Hollis Arlington<sup>13</sup>, Hugh Barrett<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. He married **Robyn Barteau** Private, daughter of David Barteau and Sharon Groom. She was born Private.

More About Corey Negus and Robyn Barteau: Private-Begin: Private

Child of Corey Negus and Robyn Barteau is: 484 i. Caleb Reid Wayne<sup>17</sup> Negus, born Private.

**456.** Amy<sup>16</sup> Hatt (Jane Lois<sup>15</sup> Goss, John Barrett<sup>14</sup>, Hollis Arlington<sup>13</sup>, Hugh Barrett<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. She married **Todd Shea** Private, son of Cliff Shea and Faith McLean. He was born Private.

More About Todd Shea and Amy Hatt: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Amy Hatt and Todd Shea are:

485 i. Hunter Faith<sup>17</sup> Shea, born Private.

486 ii. Hailey Jane Shea, born Private.

**457.** Troy<sup>16</sup> Hatt (Jane Lois<sup>15</sup> Goss, John Barrett<sup>14</sup>, Hollis Arlington<sup>13</sup>, Hugh Barrett<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. He married Sheri ??? Private. She was born Private.

More About Troy Hatt and Sheri ???: Private-Begin: Private

Child of Troy Hatt and Sheri ??? is: 487 i. Jeremy<sup>17</sup> Hatt, born Private.

**462.** Gilbert Jason<sup>16</sup> Breau (Judith Ann<sup>15</sup> Grearson, Anita Goss<sup>14</sup> Spinney, Royce Lavonne<sup>13</sup> Goss, Abraham Young<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>,

Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. He married **Michelle Coburn** Private, daughter of Allister Coburn and Amy Doherty. She was born Private.

More About Gilbert Breau and Michelle Coburn: Private-Begin: Private

Child of Gilbert Breau and Michelle Coburn is:

488

 Dawn Marie<sup>17</sup> Breau, born 07 January 2001 in Halifax, NS; died 16 May 2003 in St. George, Charlotte Co., NB.

Notes for Dawn Marie Breau: Obit:

Morgan Marie Breau died Peacefully, surrounded by her family, at her residence, 62 Carleton Street, St. George, NB, Morgan Marie Breau, daughter of Gil Breau and Michelle Coburn, joined the angels in Heaven on May 16, 2003.

Born in Halifax, NS on January 7, 2001, Morgan is survived, besides her parents, by her maternal grandparents, Allister and Amy Coburn of McAdam, NB; paternal grandparents, Donald and Judith Breau of St. George; maternal great-grandmother, Barbara Sutherland; paternal great-grandparents, Gerald and Anita Grearson of St. George and Yvone Breau of Neguac, NB; three aunts, Danielle Breau of St. George, Erin Coburn of McAdam, Allison Henderson (Geoff) of Ottawa, Ontario; God-parents, Julie Boyle, Ryan Doherty, and Hugh Mitchell, Jr.. Pre-deceased by great-grandparents. In her short time with us, she showed us joy, courage, strength, beauty and love. Resting at the St.

George Funeral Home (755-3533), 26 Portage Street, St. George, NB with visiting on Sunday from 2-4 and 7-9 pm. The service will be held on Monday at 3 pm from St. Marks Anglican Church, St. George, followed by interment in the St. George Rural Cemetery.

In Morgan's memory, donations to the IWK or a charity of the donor's choice would be appreciated by the family. www.stgeorgefh.ca

**465.** Robyn<sup>16</sup> Little (Judith 'Judy' Elaine<sup>15</sup> Hunter, Claire Elaine<sup>14</sup> Goss, Rufus Elmer<sup>13</sup>, Abraham Young<sup>12</sup>, Thorot<sup>11</sup>, Peter<sup>10</sup>, Hannah<sup>9</sup> Bliss, Samuel<sup>8</sup>, Daniel<sup>7</sup>, Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Samuel<sup>5</sup>, Nathaniel<sup>4</sup>, Thomas<sup>3</sup>, ?<sup>2</sup>, (00Root-Bliss)<sup>1</sup>) was born Private. He married (1) ? ??? Private. She was born Private. He married (2) Angela Marie Scott Private, daughter of Earl Tatton and Deborah Dewar. She was born Private.

More About Robyn Little and ? ???: Private-Begin: Private

More About Robyn Little and Angela Scott: Private-Begin: Private

Child of Robyn Little and ? ??? is: 489 i. Jessie<sup>17</sup> Little, born Private.

(00Root-Bliss) -Unnamed: 4-11, 14, 16, 17, 19-21, 23-28, 30, 31, 34-38, 40, 42-70, 72-89 222 -?: 44 ?: 9 ?: 33 ?: 88 ?: 89 ?: 65 Addie: 28 Angeline G.: 15 Barbara: 53 Carol: 76 Doreen: 73 First-Wife: 7 Gail: 72 Isabella H.: 37 Linda: 86 Maggie: 62 Margaret: 31 Margaret: 57 Marjorie: 73 Peggy: 87 Raylene: 76 Ruth: 83 Sarah P.: 20, 21 Sharon: 75 Sheri: 88 Akerlev -Aubrey: 73 Aubrey Taylor: 62 James: 62 Jane: 62 Krista: 74 Margaret: 62 Marilvn: 73, 74 Ruth: 74 Willard Eugene: 62, 73 William 'Bill': 73 William Robert: 62 Allan -Margaret Josephine: 87 Allen -Charles E.: 56 Henrietta Marion: 56 Archibald -2: 45 David: 46 Johnson 'Don': 29 Leslie: 46 Mabel Louise: 45 Martin: 46 Sadie: 46 William C.: 45 Archills -Thelma Leota: 64 Armstrong -Linda: 86 Ashe -

Ellen: 83 Erin: 83 Frank Colin: 83 Harold: 83 Augherton -Jane: 55 Baird -Mary Jane: 64 Baldwin -Edith: 43 Barker -Barbara: 35 Barteau -David: 88 Robyn: 88 Bassett -Adeline: 18, 19 David: 18 Beaman -Doris Mae: 65 Blair -Elaine May: 84, 85 George Kitchener: 84 Bliss -?: 4-11, 14, 16, 17, 19-21, 23-28, 30, 31, 34-38, 40, 42-70, 72-89 Agatha Mabel Winifred: 24 Alexander: 24 Allessandra Steward: 24 Alward: 54 Amos Atkinson: 8, 10, 19, 35, 52, 53, 67, 68 Amos Read: 10, 19, 20, 35, 52, 53, 67, 68 Annie Gwendolyn Forster: 39 Archibald Amos: 20 Barbara: 52 Barbara Joanne Shirley: 35, 53 Bessie B.: 20 Blair Botsford: 41 Cameron F.: 39, 40 Charles Archibald: 39 Charles Gilor: 37 Rev. Charles Parke: 11, 21, 23, 38, 53, 54, 68, 82, 87, 88 Charles Vaughn F.: 23 Charlotte Blanch: 39 Daniel: 5-11, 14, 16, 17, 20, 21, 23-28, 30, 31, 34-38, 40, 42-51, 53-66, 68-70, 72-89 Daniel, Jr.: 6 Daniel, Sr.: 6, 8, 10, 20, 21, 23, 24, 35-38, 40, 42, 53, 54, 68, 82, 87, 88 Deborah: 52, 67 Dennison Dorr: 41 Diane Jacqueline: 68, 82, 87, 88 Dolly: 40 Donald Cameron Forster: 23 Donald Christopher: 52 Rev. Donald McQueen: 11, 23, 24, 40, 42 Donald McQueen: 24 Donald Read I: 20, 35, 52, 53, 67, 68 Donald Read II: 35, 52, 67

Donald Read III: 52 Donna Aileen: 52, 67 Dora Dickson: 39 Edith Lockhart: 37 Edwin Gerald Wentworth: 41 Elizabeth: 6 Elizabeth Murray: 21 Emma Wetmore: 11 Ethel: 39, 53 Eunice: 39 Eva M.: 39 Frances Marie E.: 24 Frederick St. John: 21, 37 Frederick Thomas: 53 Garnet P.: 39 George: 25 George: 53 George Edward Valentine, Jr.: 54, 68, 82, 87, 88 George Edward Valentine, Sr.: 39, 54, 68, 82, 87, 88 George Johnston: 11, 20, 21, 35-38 George Lewis: 7 George Lewis Dibblee: 38 George Pidgeon: 8, 10, 20, 21, 23, 24, 35-38, 40, 42, 53, 54, 68, 82, 87, 88 George Pidgeon: 23, 38, 39, 53, 54, 68, 82, 87, 88 George Samuel Thompson: 21 Dr. Gerald Courtenaye Wentworth: 24, 40, 41 Gerald Douglas: 41 Greg: 53 Gwendolvn: 41 Hannah (aka: Hannah Bliss Gibbs): 7, 9-11, 14, 16, 17, 25-28, 30, 31, 34, 42-51, 54-66, 68-70, 72-81, 83-89 Hannah: 7 Helen Francis Murray: 39 Helen M.: 37 Helen Stratton: 21 Henry: 11, 24 Irene: 5-7 Isaac: 6, 8, 10, 19, 35, 52, 53, 67, 68 Isabella: 7 Isabella St. J.: 37 James Murray: 6 James Peters: 11 James Peters: 21, 36, 37 Jane Dickson Forster: 23 Jean Hunter: 9 Jean Hunter: 11 Jean Livinstone: 38 John: 4-8, 10, 19, 35, 52, 53, 67, 68 John: 24, 25 John Barker I: 35, 52, 53, 68 John Barker II: 52 John Donald McQueen: 41 Hon. John Murray: 6, 8, 10, 20, 21, 23, 24, 35-38, 40, 42, 53, 54, 68, 82, 87, 88 John Murray: 10 John Murray: 23 Jon Michael: 52 Josephine Sarah Marie: 39 Lewis Henry: 21, 38 Lydia: 39 Maddie (name: Madelane Bliss): 24, 42 Madelane (aka: Maddie Bliss): 24, 42

Marjorie Eleanor: 53, 68 Mary: 6 Marv: 9 Mary Elizabeth Gilmor: 37 Mary Harwood: 7 Mary Madeline: 41 Murray Stewart: 24 Nathaniel: 5-8, 10, 19, 35, 52, 53, 67, 68 Nathaniel: 4-11, 14, 16, 17, 20, 21, 23-28, 30, 31, 34-38, 40, 42-51, 53-66, 68-70, 72-89 Nathaniel: 4 Nathaniel: 5-8, 10, 19, 35, 52, 53, 67, 68 Nathaniel: 5, 6, 8, 10, 19, 35, 52, 53, 67, 68 Nathaniel I: 4-8, 10, 19, 35, 52, 53, 67, 68 Orville: 54 Reginald Eames Diblee: 38 Samuel: 4-11, 14, 16, 17, 20, 21, 23-28, 30, 31, 34-38, 40, 42-51, 53-66, 68-70, 72-89 Rev. Samuel: 6, 7, 9, 11, 14, 16, 17, 25-28, 30, 31, 34, 42-51, 54-66, 68-70, 72-81, 83-89 Sarah Jane: 11 Sarah Sophia E. J.: 24 Sheare Anne Barker: 52, 68 Sophia Isabella: 9 Sophia Isabella: 11 Stella R.: 20 Susan Mary: 21, 35 Thomas: 4-11, 14, 16, 17, 19-21, 23-28, 30, 31, 34-38, 40, 42-70, 72-89 Thomas: 5-11, 14, 16, 17, 20, 21, 23-28, 30, 31, 34-38, 40, 42-51, 53-66, 68-70, 72-89 Thomas Alden Dickson: 23 Thomas Wetmore: 11 William Dickson: 23 Bliss-Erb -Dakota: 67 Botsford -Bessie Dorr: 40, 41 Warden: 40 Bowden -Fred: 28 William Alfred McAllister: 59 Bovd -Andrew: 55 Harold Nelson: 55, 56 John Harold: 56 Breau -Danielle: 85 Dawn Marie: 89 Gilbert Jason: 85, 88, 89 Joseph Donald: 85 Morgan Marie: 85 Briggerman -Edith M.: 62 Frank: 61, 62 John: 62 Brockway -Alfred D.: 11, 12, 14 Alice: 26 Alice A.: 14 Alidia: 35 Anna F.: 35 Annie: 11 Annie: 35

Artemas: 15 Artemus Allen: 16 Cyrus: 15 Daniel: 11 Daniel Bliss: 16 Edward: 14 Elton: 16 Emma: 14 Hannah Elizabeth: 15 Harland: 35 James: 11 Jane: 25, 42 John Goss: 14, 25, 26 John P.: 26 Lavina Bernice: 35 Lena: 16 Levi P.: 34, 35 Mary Alvenza: 15 Melissa Jane: 16 Murray Bliss: 14, 25, 42 Ophelia Sanger: 15 Priscilla Goss: 16 Ralph: 16 Reuben: 15 Reuben I: 11, 15 Deacon Reuben II: 34 Sarah Ann: 15, 26, 27 William C.: 14 Bucknam -William Nelson: 28 Burgess -Hector Cunliffe: 62, 63 Lucy Jane: 63 Burt -Patience: 4 Caldwell -Hannah: 5 Joan: 76 Millidge Joshua: 76 Campbell -Alexander: 45 Bertha: 45 Elsie May: 73 George: 45 Margaret: 49 Carmichael -Isaac: 28 Casey -Patricia: 83 William: 83 Chaffey -Leah Louise: 84 Chaplin -Catherine: 4 Cherry -Sarah Maria: 38 Chetley -George Irvine: 77 Marion Aileen: 77, 78 Clarke -Joseph: 6 Cleveland -Glover: 16

Coburn -Allister: 89 Michelle: 89 Collins -?: 77 Craig -Agnes: 55 Cecilia Augusta: 70 Eileen Gilmor: 80 Elizabeth: 57 Harry Adelbert: 80 Jean Adeline: 61, 72, 73 Lawrence Edwin: 60, 61 Mary: 45 Osgood (aka: William Craig): 61 Pauline Aburna: 67 Ruth Hester: 61, 73 Samuel Winnfield: 67 William (name: Osgood Craig): 61 Craigin -Charles T.: 48 Ernest: 48 Crane -Frances Rosalyn: 40, 41 Crawford -Flora C.: 19, 20 Crone -?: 88 Shawna: 88 Csomor -Lazslo: 68 Marina: 68 Cundy -Margaret: 47 Dake -James Christopher: 73 Jane Adeline: 73 Kurt Ian: 73 Theodore: 72, 73 Timothy Edward: 73 Dawson -Jane: 28 Deming -Rebecca Leonard: 8 Dewar -Deborah Ann: 89 Nivin: 20 Wilena Marion: 20 DeWolfe -John: 7 Nancy: 7,8 Dibble -George S.: 20 Dibblee -Judith Elizabeth: 38 Susannah Mary: 20, 21 Doherty -Amy Elizabeth: 89 Douglas -Anna Christine: 60 James Frederick: 60 Dow -

Bill: 76 Dowdall -Lavinia (name: Margaret Lavinia Dowdall): 34 Margaret Lavinia (aka: Lavinia Dowdall): 34 Duncan -Linda Mae: 87 Eaton -Clement Belcher: 8 Elisha: 6 William: 6-8 Eldridge -Sarah Ann: 59 Elerksaucey -Fouad: 75 Erb -Steven Gregory: 67 Fall -Elizabeth J.: 25, 26 Stephen: 25 Falls -Mary K.: 14 Finney -Mary: 30 Fish -Eunice: 5 Fornier -?: 62 Forrest -Deborah Evelyn: 54 John 'Thomas': 54 Margaret: 6 Fredericks -Henrietta: 56 Free -Janet King: 52 Frizzell -Harriet 'Minnie' Amelia: 58 Frost -Mary Ellen 'Nellie' (aka: Nellie Frost): 74 Nellie (name: Mary Ellen 'Nellie' Frost): 74 Galbraith -Ross: 74 Gavel -Lydia J.: 56 Getchell -Margaret: 71 Gevry -Marie Rose Cecile: 70 Valmore Noel: 70 Gibbs -Hannah Bliss (name: Hannah Bliss): 7, 9-11, 14, 16, 17, 25-28, 30, 31, 34, 42-51, 54-66, 68-70, 72-81, 83-89 Gibson -Mary Jane: 21 Gillespie -Jerome Francis: 68 Rachael Marie: 68 Sean Michael: 68 Gillmor -Adaniram I: 16, 17 Annie Maria: 47, 48

Arthur Hill: 16 Arthur Hill: 47 Charles: 16 Elizabeth: 16 Elizabeth: 51, 57 Frances 'Frankie': 16 Mary: 17 Rose: 16 Wellington Millbury: 57 Gilmor -Alexander: 36 Alma Elizabeth: 57 Alonzo Wellington: 57 Dell: 57, 70 Ellen: 70 Frank: 57 Helen Pearl: 57 Longell: 70 Virginia Marsh: 36, 37 Gilmore -Donna Marie: 52, 53 Hiram: 16 Glasier -George Bliss: 36 Parker: 35 Goss -Abbie Alice: 31, 50, 51, 63, 64, 75, 76 Abigail Alice: 18, 31, 32 Abraham Young: 31, 51, 64-66, 76-81, 84-89 Abraham Young C. M.: 64, 77, 78, 84 Alexander: 87 Alice: 10, 11, 25, 42 Amanda: 31 Andrea Marie: 87 Arlington Elmer: 67, 80, 86, 87 Ashley Dawn: 86 Bertha Lascelles: 50 Burton Hollis: 63 Catherine: 30, 31 Charles M.: 19 Claire Elaine: 67, 79, 80, 85, 89 Debra Ann: 75 Douglas James: 78, 84, 85 Elizabeth: 10, 17 Elizabeth: 31 Elizabeth Ann: 18, 27, 42-45, 54-56, 68-70, 83 Ella Joan: 65 Emma Lavonia: 64, 76, 77 Eric: 87 Georgana: 31 Gerald Allison: 64 Gerald Arlington: 80, 86 Glenn Allison: 80, 87 Gloria K.: 82, 87 Greta Kathleen: 50 Hannah: 10, 14, 15, 26 Hannah: 19, 34, 35 Harold Eugene: 65 Harold Hodgekiss: 51, 64, 76, 77, 84 Henry E.: 19 Henry Stewart: 64 Hollis Arlington: 50, 63, 74, 83, 84, 88 Hugh Barrett: 31, 49, 50, 63, 74, 83, 84, 88 Hugh Donald: 65

Isabella: 31 Jane Lois: 75, 83, 88 Janet Maueen: 82 John: 9, 10 John: 84 John Arlington: 86 John Barrett: 63, 74, 75, 83, 84, 88 John L.: 75, 84 John O.: 18 John T.: 10 Justin David: 84 Larry Allan: 80, 86 Laura Eleanor: 65 Mary: 10, 16, 17 Mary: 30, 49 Mary Ann: 19 Mary Frances Bowdine: 64, 65 Matthew: 87 Melvina 'Elvira': 19 Murray Douglas: 65 Nancy B.: 18, 28, 29, 45-48, 57-62, 70, 72, 73, 83 Nicholas: 87 Nicola Dawn: 85 Patricia Ellen: 75, 83, 88 Peter: 10, 17-19, 27, 28, 30, 31, 34, 42-51, 54-66, 68-70, 72-81, 83-89 Peter: 19 Phoebe: 10.16 Priscilla: 10 Robert Craig: 86 Roberta Meating: 64 Royce Lavonne: 52, 65, 66, 78, 85, 88 Rufus Berton: 67, 81, 82, 87 Rufus Elmer: 52, 66, 67, 79-81, 85-87, 89 Sarah: 10 Scott Andrew: 86 Stephen: 87 Thomas: 9 Thomas (name: Thorot Goss): 18, 30, 49-51, 63-66, 74-81.83-89 Thorot (aka: Thomas Goss): 18, 30, 49-51, 63-66, 74-81, 83-89 Timothy Douglas: 85 Tony: 87 William B: 82, 87 Graham -Edith Cynthia: 77 Emma Maude: 55 Grearson -Gerald Edward: 78, 79 Herbert Raymond: 78 Judith Ann: 79, 85, 88 Greer -Caroline: 86 Groom -Sharon: 88 Guptill -Chester Lee: 70 Lois Muriel: 70, 71 Gustin -Michael Joseph: 67 Hale -Anna: 11, 15 Haley -

Mary: 27 Hanson -Adeline: 28 Agnes (name: Nancy Hester Hanson): 28 Anna Priscilla: 28 Benjamin Menzies: 44, 56, 69, 70 Bessie May: 43, 55, 56 Blanche Eliza: 28 Caleb Paul: 58 Charles Fritzell (aka: Charlie F. Hanson): 58 Charlie F. (name: Charles Fritzell Hanson): 58 Clayton Mount: 44 Daniel Gerald: 43, 55, 68, 83 Daniel Gilbert: 28, 43, 54, 55, 68, 83 Daniel Graham: 55, 68 Daniel I: 27 David Graham: 68 Dorothy Hope: 55 Dorothy Mae: 58, 59 Elida: 43 Elizabeth Gay: 69 Grace: 43, 44 Grace C.: 28 Horace Allen: 56, 69 Ida Gertrude: 28, 45 Jeremiah: 27 Jeremiah Munn: 28, 44, 56 Jerry (name: John Wesley Hanson): 44, 56 Joanna: 47 John Andrews: 43 John Clarence: 56 John Clarence: 44 John Frederick: 55 John Morrison: 69 John Wesley: 28 John Wesley (aka: Jerry Hanson): 44, 56 Judith Ann: 68 Julia Crocker: 43 Laura Jean: 68 Lillian Dorcas: 28 Marjory Florence: 55 Marshall Scott: 44 Mary Edith Ida: 55, 68, 69, 83 Mary Elizabeth: 50 Mary Elizabeth A.: 28, 44, 56, 70 Minnola: 43, 54 Nancy Hester (aka: Agnes Hanson): 28 Patricia Ruth: 69 Percy Durham: 55 Percy Gilbert: 43, 54, 55 Philo Allston: 43 Philo Clark: 27, 42, 54 Rachel McCallum: 28 Reginald: 44 Reitha: 43 Rhoda Elizabeth: 68 Richard Burpee: 28, 43, 56, 69, 70 Richard Burpee: 69 Richard Burpee, Jr: 44 Rita M.: 58 Rupert Douglas: 43, 56 Ruth Frances: 56, 70 Wesley Masters: 56 Harwood -

Mary: 7 Hatch -Susanna: 7 Hatt -Amy: 84, 88 Arnold Reed I: 83 Brian: 83 Jeremy: 88 Troy: 84, 88 Haworth -Dr. George: 55 Hay -Marguerite Elizabeth: 64 Hayman -Ann: 75 Arlo Goss: 51, 63, 75 Bertha Mildred: 51 Cheryl: 76 Gordon: 76 Harley Young: 51 John: 76 John Daniel: 64, 75 John Oscar: 50, 51 Marjory Elizabeth: 64 Oscar Reginal: 51, 64, 76 Percy Grandville: 51 Robert S.: 75 Thomas Dodd: 50 Thomas E.: 75 William Steven: 76 Wlliam 'Bill' Alexander: 64, 76 Heath -Sarah: 5 Heustis -Eileen Viola: 59 Hewes -Samuel: 7 Hewitt -Cecil Graham: 55 John Alexander: 55 Higgins -Sidney: 75 Hovev -Mary Evelyn: 77, 78 Ralph Judson: 77 Hovt -Annie Eola: 78 Hughes -Bennett: 55 Kevin: 85 Humphreys -Joseph Archibald: 38 Sophia Alice: 38, 39 Hunter -Alexander Dudley: 79, 80 Janet Pauline: 80 Judith 'Judy' Elaine: 80, 85, 86, 89 Robert, Jr.: 79 Hurlburt -Charlotte Winifred: 56 Job Bruce: 56 Hurling -Margaret: 4

Hyslop -Allen Craig: 70 Andrew Hanson: 70 Hope Cecilia: 70 Marion Frances: 70 Mark Ganong: 70 Ralph Craig: 70 William Albertus: 70 Innes -Allister Keith: 73 Keith K.: 73 Richard Craig: 73 Johnson -?: 62 Norma G.: 75 Justason -Daniel Esley: 63 Ruth Cecilia: 63 Karker -Russell W.: 58, 59 Kelly -David S.: 19 Kent -Mona Katherine: 55 King -Mary: 77 Knight -Mary 'Polly': 16 Krause -Albert Carl: 82 Charles Albert: 82 Christopher Charles: 88 Jordon Allen: 88 Justin Robert: 87 Melissa Deirdre: 87 Rosalie Ann: 82, 87 Steven Allen: 82, 88 LaFountaine -Aurise Marie: 70 Lamb -Andrew Dixon: 55 Annie: 55 Landers -Deborah: 53 Jody: 53 Robert: 53 Susan: 53 Lee -Lois Lillian: 74, 75 Roland Wynn: 74 LeGare -Joseph Albert: 68 Marie Anne Justine: 68 Leonard -Child-Three: 54 Frank C.: 54 John: 5 Mary: 5 Lewis -John: 81 Margaret Wyoma: 81, 82 Linton -

Eleanor June: 65 Little -Fred: 85, 86 Jessie: 89 Robyn: 86, 89 Lord -George 'David': 84 Heather Susanne: 84 Lougee -John Thothy: 27 Lynch -David Ronald: 65 MacKellar -Janet E.: 77 Neil: 76 Neil Stewart, Jr.: 77 Neil Stewart, Sr.: 76, 77 MacNichol -Isabella Lorena: 83 MacVane -Margaret (name: Margaret McVane): 43 MacVicar -Eleanor Mann: 60 Mahar -Eunice Marguerite: 85 Maines -Escar Allan: 44 Mann -Hannah P.: 43 Deacon John II: 43 Manzer -Dau: 46 Dora: 46 Georgia Augusta: 63 John: 45 Laura Ella: 46, 57 Pearl Gladys: 51 William H.: 45, 46 Willie: 46 Masters -Ieora: 56 Matheson -Hugh: 30 Jane: 30 Mary: 46 Maxwell -Sarah H.: 63 McCann -Laura: 50 Thomas: 50 McCaw -Daniel: 45 Mary: 45 McConnathy -Pheobe H.: 57 McDowell -Millen: 46 McGill -Esther: 52 McIntosh -James Kenneth: 69 John Alexander: 69

John Fraser: 69 Katheryn Ann: 69 Margaret Elizabeth: 69, 83 McKav -Allison: 83 Arthur: 71 Curtis Wayne: 72 Donald Chester: 71 Dora: 47 Erica: 83 Flossie Elizabeth: 58 George: 46 Herbert: 46 Herbert Clough: 47 Mary: 47 Melvin: 47 Nancy: 46, 57, 70 Richard: 72, 83 Rodney C.: 72, 83 Ronald Leeman: 71 Sadie (name: Sarah 'Sadie' McKay): 47, 58 Sarah 'Sadie' (aka: Sadie McKay): 47, 58 Thomas A.: 46 Thomas 'Alexander': 46 Wesley Hanson (aka: Wesley Herbert McKay): 47, 57, 58, 70, 83 Wesley Herbert (name: Wesley Hanson McKay): 47, 57, 58, 70, 83 Wesley Stewart: 58, 70, 71, 83 McKindsey -Gordon Andrew: 65 McLean -Faith Catherine: 88 McLelland -Hazel Elizabeth: 52 McMaster -Emma: 64 McOueen -John Donald: 9 McQuinn -David: 74 McSweeney -?: 42 Bessie: 42 McVane -Margaret (aka: Margaret MacVane): 43 McWha -Arthur Clifton: 57 John Hutchinson, Jr.: 57 Kenneth Clifton: 57 Meating -Henry: 64 Mary Evelyn 'Eva': 64 Montgomery -Alec: 87 Moorhouse -?: 30 Morrison -Janet 'Jennie' Elizabeth: 79 Luke S.: 69 Marion Hill: 69 Morton -?: 30

Murphy -Robert: 73, 74 Murray -Elizabeth: 8 Isabella: 6 Nathe -Ruth: 52 Neathway -Charles Melvin: 85 Charles Patrick: 85 Negus -Caleb Reid Wayne: 88 Corey: 83, 88 Wayne: 83 Neil -Jean B.: 44 Nelson -?: 83 North -Jennifer Lynn: 67 Robert James: 67 Oliver -Mary Ann: 18 Outhouse -Rufus: 28 Peacock -Eugenie Agnes: 54, 55 Robert: 55 Pentreith -Charlotte Mary: 38, 39 Peters -Sarah: 10 Pettegrew -Dale Albert: 56 Phillips -Charlotte Eleanor: 84 Piche -Justine: 68 Plant -?: 37 Isabella Sophia: 37 Pratt -Mary: 10 Price -Augusta: 56 Pve -Mary A.: 44 Quick -Jennie: 25 Ouiglev -Martha: 67 Raworth -Melvina: 10 Read -Priscilla: 8 Reid -Frances Charlotte: 37 Richardson -Charles Frederick: 64 Robert: 62 Rideout -

Annie Rebecca: 76 Rivera -Judith: 53 Robinson -Isabella: 30 Rockwell -Lucy Adeline: 48 Roome -Charles: 42 Janet: 42 Rorke -Sally Anne Elizabeth: 72 Rosenberg -David Seth: 67 Edwin II: 67 Russell -Eula Muriel: 70 Hannah: 26 Scott -Angela Marie: 89 Earl Lionel (name: Earl Lee Lionel Tatton): 89 Margaret: 24 Mary: 44 Shankel -Doris Marie: 52 Shaw -Elizabeth: 42 Shea -Cliff: 88 Hailey Jane: 88 Hunter Faith: 88 Todd: 88 Sherwood -Almond Fowler: 47 Hester: 61 Lavinia B. 'Vine': 47 Shoemaker -Ellen: 70 Simpson -Michelle: 72 Sinclair -Barbara Ann: 20 Smith -Mary: 44 Spafford -Mehitable: 5 Sparks -Robert: 42 Sophia: 42 Spinney -Anita Goss: 66, 78, 79, 85, 88 Douglas: 65 Llewellyn: 65, 66 Steen -Janet Margot: 86 Robert: 86 Stewart -Bessie Edith: 57, 58 Christine: 76 Edward Laselles: 51, 57 Ella 'Nellie': 51 Robin Laurie: 52

Sarah Hill: 23, 24 Stockman -Hannah: 18 Strand -Ronald George: 88 Tina Marie: 88 Stratton -Laverna: 81 Stuart -Jessie Alice: 68 Sullivan -Emma: 54 Swihart -Michael: 67 Svlvester -Rachael: 18 Tatton -Earl Lee Lionel (aka: Earl Lionel Scott): 89 Taylor -?: 87 Corey: 87 Edward: 30 Jeffery: 87 Thebaud -Jules Stephen: 53 Yvonne: 53 Timmons -Colin Patrick: 87 Edward Patrick: 87 Krista Lyanne: 88 Townsend -Margaret Alice 'Daisy': 80 Trynor -Donald Arthur: 59 Frances Marjorie: 59 Francis Allan (aka: Frank Trynor): 59 Frank (name: Francis Allan Trynor): 59 George Howard: 59 Howard Chadburn: 59 Margaret: 65 Turner -Dau-Two: 45 Douglas: 57 James Cowell: 18 Joshua Allen: 45 Nancy: 18 Susie Kathleen: 45 Tyler -Walter: 42 Upham -Joshua: 8 Sarah Green: 8 Vail -George Alfred: 27 George W.: 27 Hannah Elizabeth: 27 James Albert: 27 Mary Jane: 27 Thomas: 26 William Franklin: 27 William James: 26, 27 Vaughn -

Charles: 21 Dorothy Ann: 21, 23 Walker -Phebe: 5,6 Wetmore -Sarah: 10 Thomas: 10 Wheeler -Doug: 82 Whitlock -Cencus: 49 Jessie H.: 49 Mary: 49 Oscar S.: 49 Samuel Hallett: 49 Samuel Hallett: 49 William H.: 49 Williams -Ansel: 17 Augustus: 17 Ben: 19 Benjamin: 17 Mary E.: 17 Orlo: 17 Simeon: 17 Williamson -Abigail: 30 Adeline Holmes: 48, 60, 61, 72, 73 Alexander: 28 Alexander: 28, 29 Andrea Elizabeth: 72 Annie Marie: 60 Arthur Craigin: 47, 60 Augusta: 30, 48 Charles King: 48 Charlotte: 30 Corlinda: 29, 45 David George: 72 Edith Rockwell: 49, 62, 63 Elizabeth: 29, 45, 46, 57 Ellen Jane: 60 Estella V.: 48 Ethel Rockwell: 49, 62, 73 George Frederick: 60, 72 George Melvin: 29, 47, 48, 59, 60, 72 Georgianna: 29 James Sexton: 30, 48, 60-62, 72, 73 Jane: 29, 45 Jennifer Jane: 72 John Sherwood: 60 Jon Scott: 72 Kenneth Gillmor: 48, 60, 72 Kirsten Anne: 72 Margaret: 29, 45 Margaret Lucy: 48, 61, 62 Mary: 29, 46 Matilda: 29 Melissa: 30 Myrtle Helen: 47, 59 Nancy Joyce: 60 Priscilla: 29, 46, 57, 58, 70, 83 Ralph Ceaton: 48 Sarah A.: 29, 30 Warner Clinton: 48

William H.: 30 Wilmot -William: 7 Wilson -Ann: 50 Wingert -Sharon Louise: 88 Woodward -Odriel: 55 Wren -Frances: 55 Wright -Mary: 5 Young -Abraham: 31, 32 Ada Bertha: 60 Calvington: 32, 33 Elizabeth Mary: 56 Elmer A.: 34 Frederick: 33 Gregory Paul: 70 Harland: 33 Henry S.: 34 Jeffrey Alan: 70 John: 33 Margaret: 34 Deacon Mark Turner: 31 Mary Ann: 33 Mary Kathleen Stanley: 44 Muriel Olin: 44 Peter G.: 32 Rachel: 43 Richard Hurlburt: 56, 70 Richard Stephen: 70 Rodney: 44 Sidney Olin: 44 Sidney Olin III: 56 Sidney Olin ,Jr.: 44, 56, 70 Theodore: 32 Zilkie -Annetta Viola: 82